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CATASTROPHIC HEALTH CARE COSTS

MONDAY, JANUARY 26, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING,

Washington, DC.
The committee convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:20 a.m., in

room SD-562, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Honorable John Mel-
cher, chairman of the committee, presiding.

Present: Senators Melcher, Heinz, Burdick, Pressler, and Wilson.
Staff present: Max I. Richtman, staff director; James Michie,

chief investigator; David Schulke, investigator; Michael Werner,
counsel for investigations; Stephen R. McConnell, minority staff di-rector.

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN MELCHER
Chairman MELCHER. The committee will come to order.
We are meeting today to examine the problems of catastrophic

health care costs. So we have three witnesses who will describe to
us their experiences with these devastating health care costs, andthe many sacrifices they have made in order to obtain adequate
health care for their loved ones.

More than 15 percent of the elderly in the United States, those
over 65, have incomes that are equivalent to the poverty line orless. If they are not on Medicaid, they have to pay then monthly
Medicare premiums; they have to pay for all drugs prescribed out-
side of the hospital. Altogether, the elderly spend $30 billion out of
their own pockets each year for health care coverage and protec-
tion. That is about the same as what they were paying, maybe
slightly higher, than before Medicare was enacted.

There is a fear among the elderly in particular of the cost of
health care dragging them down and down financially, to wherethey are forced to rely on Medicaid. This certainly runs counter to
the American concept that the elderly ought to be able to live indecent comfort and dignity and enjoy their so-called "goldenyears."

This committee intends to vigorously prod the Congress into solv-
ing this very serious problem of catastrophic health care costs.

First of all, the elderly need to know exactly what Medicare will
pay for and what it will not pay for. I believe that is our responsi-
bility here in the Aging Committee to make sure that the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services clearly ,,tates, in language
that is easily understood to those on Medicare, exactly what will be
covered and what will not be covered.

(1)
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Second, I think the private insurance companies sometimes are
less than definite and less than clear on just what their "Medigap"
policies cover. I think it is essential for the holders of these policies
to be able to clearly understand what they are paying for, what
they can receive in benefits, and how it blends in with Medicare.

Finally, we must provide peace of mind to the thousands of
Americans who are frightened by the catastrophic costs that result
from debilitating health conditions.

So this morning. we are holding our first hearing on catastrophic
coverage, and on Wednesday we will meet jointly with the House
Aging Committee over in the Cannon Building, at 2 o'clock. At that
time, we will hear from Dr. Bowen, Secretary of the Depart of
Health and Human Services, who will discuss with us his proposal
for catastrophic. coverage.

The witnesses we are going to hear from today will tell us in
their own words how they are afflicted, but before we turn to them,
Senator Burdick, do you have an opening statement?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR QUENTIN N. BURDICK

Senator BURDICK. Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you and con-
gratulate you for calling this hearing on catastrophic health care.
It is a deep concern of mine and of my constituents in North
Dakota. In fact, several years ago, I held a field hearing in Bis-
marck, North Dakota, on the future of long-term care. Many of the
questions raised then remain unanswered.

Today, 28 million Americans are 65 or over, and the elderly are
the fastest growing segment of our society. The elderly population
doubled between 1950 and 1980, and it's expected to double again
in the next 40 years. The number of "old-old," those aged 85 or
over, will increase by 75 percent before the end of the century,
from 2.8 million to 4.9 million. The need for lc hg-term care among
this age group can only be expected to increase accordingly.

Nursing home expenditures totaled a staggering $35.2 billion in
1985. The figure for 1986 is closer to $39 billion. When we break
the totals down, we find that the average cost of a year's stay in a
nursing home is $25,000. Right now, patients are paying over half
of the cost out of their own pockets.

A recent survey of the elderly found that nearly two out of three
live alone, and over a third of all households age 66 and older
would be impoverished after only 13 weeks of nursing home care.
By the end of a year, the figure grows to 83 percent.

Just who are we talking about here? Nearly 16 million Ameri-
cans, or about one family in five, incur "catastrophic" out-of-pocket
medical costs every year. And, unfortunately, insurance hasn't
come up with the answer yetpremiums can run as high as $1,451
a year per person. This is simply not affordable for most of our Na-
tion's elderly, who rely on fixed incomes.

Even for those who can afford "Medigap" insurance, it turns out
that most policies go no further than Medicare. They effectively
provide no coverage for nursing home stays.

The burden has been falling onto Medicaid so far, but this
system is far from perfect. Before Medicaid will pay, patients must
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be poor, or must "spend down" their assets to meet the eligibility
standards.

Clearly, we have a problem of enormous proportions. I am as
committed as you to finding a workable solution, so that those in
our society who have worked all their lives can maintain their dig-
nity and enjoy the independence that is rightfully theirs.

Thank you.
Chairman MELCHER. Thank you, Senator.
Currently, there is a debate concerning the definition of cata-

strophic cost. For instance, we have been led to believe by some in-
surance companies that catastrophic costs occur mainly after a pa-
tient receives hospital care for many years. In addition, Dr.
Bowen's proposal for catastrophic coverage completely leaves out
long-term health care whether it is provided in a nursing home or
in the patient's home.

I think it is important to avoid this misconception and realize
that catastrophic costs can arise from a variety of circumstances. I
think these witnesses can help us, therefore, because they will ex-
plain their circumstances, and that will help us better understand
the causes of catastrophic medical costs.

Senator Pressler, can you give us some advice?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR LARRY PRESSLER
Senator PRESSLER. First of all, thank you very much, Mr. Chair-

man, for holding these hearings. I apologize for being late, but I
had to fight through this snow blizzard greater than many I find in
South Dakota.

Before I begin my remarks, I want to express my bes. wishes to
you, Senator Melcher, as the new Chairman of this committee for
the 100th Congress. I look forward to working closely with you and
the ranking member, Senator Heinz, my good friend, Senator Bur-
dick, and others on many issues concerning the aging of our popu-lation.

Coming from a rural Midwestern State, I hope we can work spe-
cifically on some of the very unique problems of our elderly popula-
tion in those rural areas.

However, today we are here to examine a problem that affects
our senior citizens across the Nationcatastrophic health rarecosts.

I commend you, Chairman Melcher, for tackling such an impor-
tant issue in our first official hearing of the new Congress. I amsure we all agree that access to catastrophi' care coverage is one of
the most pressing problems facing our Nation today. South Dakota
ranks sixth in the Nation for the highest percentage of senior citi-
zens in its population. Over 14 percent of South Dakota's citizensare elderly. Many of the letters I recefv3 in my office and thepeople I talk to in my State tell me they simply cannot afford
health care anymore.

Most people do not understand why Medicare does not cover all
of their medical bills. Many individuals purchase Medigap insur-
ance under the belief that they will be covered in areas where
Medicare falls short. I am sure this is a familiar scenario, not just
in South Dakota but across the country.
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So the question before us is how do we provide adequate access to
health care for all individuals in need. And the biggest aspects of
this problem are catastrophic and long-term care.

The elderly account for one-third of all personal health care ex-
penditures even though they constitute only 11 percent of our total
population. We need to find a fiscally responsible way of providing
adequate health care coverage now, because senior citizens consti-
tute the only segment of our population that is going to significant-
ly increase in the coming years.

I have spoken to many people about this problem, and many can
take care of most of their health care problems. But, when a family
experiences a catastrophic health care problem, particularly a
senior citizen, that is when they find out their private insurance,
or Medicare does not cover enough. That is when they lose their
personal property and what they have saved for all their lives
that is truly a catastrophic experience.

So I thank the Chair for this hearing, and I look forward to hear-
ing our witnesses.

Chairman MELCHER. Thank you very much.
Senator Heinz, we are delighted you are here and would like to

hear from you now.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN HEINZ

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Chairman, first let me commend and con-
gratulate you and the committee for holding this hearing. I think
this is probably one of the few organized events taking place in
Washington, DC today, and it could not be on a more vital or ap-
propriate subject, namely, catastrophic care.

This is the first hearing of this committee in the 100th Congress,
and the issue that you choose to address darkens the door of far too
many Americans, and that If course is the specter of catastrophic
acute or long-term illness.

For over two decades, since the birth of Medicare and Medicaid,
Congress has pursued a policy of medical insurance protection for
our oldest and our most economically vulnerable citizens. But these
two programs, as the front line of defense against financially crip-
pling medical costs, while they have had many successes also have
their fair share of shortcomings.

Almost 100 percent of elderly Americans benefit from hospital
insurance under Medicare while only 4 in 10 previously had such
covo-age. Mortality rates for both elderly women and men dropped
sharply in the decade immediately following the implementation of
Medicarea reflection, in part, of better access to care.

But progress is only a measure of what still needs to be done.
More than one Aging Committee hearing has shown the effect of
creeping out-of-pocket costs on access and quality. We have heard
testimony before from families devastated by long-term illnesses
and, frankly, dumbfounded by the maze of regulations, restrictions
and limitations in private insurance coverage.

Yet, once again, Mr. Chairman, we will hear testimony this
morning on the shortfalls of our health care programs, on the loop-
holes and potholes, the financial, psychological and physical "black
holes" that put too many Americans at risk.

8
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I think we stand at a crossroads. Our choice is to strengthen and
expand our commitment to provide essential health care services
for all Americans or, in the alternativewhich I hope we do notdo--to cave in to compulsive budgeteers and program polemics whosay we have done enough already.

I think the choice is clear, and I think Secretary Bowen, whom
we will hear from later this week, deserves credit for steering the
public debate down the right road with his proposal for catastroph-ic coverage.

But I offer one caveat as Congress and all of us take up the issue
of catastrophic coverage, and that is thisthat we should avoid
stopping short of a solution that is truly comprehensive. We haveto provide for a full range of services, from community-based to in-stitutional, from catastrophic acute to long-term care. We need asolution, in other words, that protects agains,, the impoverishment
of individuals and their families, that assures access to care with-out regard to ability to pay, and for Americans of all ages. Most ofall, we need a solution which includes incentives for cost contain-
ment which do not threaten quality.

The people, Mr. Chairman, that you have invited to this hearing
today are themselves or represent people who, for in excess of sixdecades, have been proud, self-sufficient people, taking care ofthemselves and their own.

It is a national tragedy that, beset by an illness, a sickness, that
a huge excess of hospital or nursing home bills should plunge such
an individual. such a family, from a plateau of self-respect into an
abyss of dependency and desperation. And it is my hope that out of
these hearings that you have called, Mr. Chairman, we will be ableto assure that people are protected from falling into the chasm,and that instead of having a crash landing, there will be a muchhappier ending.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MELCHER. Thank you very much, Senator Heinz.
Senator David Pryor and Senator Chuck Grass ley cannot be withus today due to prior commitments. They have, however, submittedstatements for the record, and without objection, they will be in-serted at this point.
[The prepared statements of Senators Pryor and Grass ley follow :]

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID PRYOR

Mr Chairman, I'd like to congratulate you on the scheduling of this he,..ring. Cat-astrophic coverage seems to be the issue of the hourthe newspapers are filed witharticles of it, and this week 'lone several Congressional committees have scheduledhearings on the topic. This is a significant change since last August when I held anAging Committee hearing on this topic in Arkansas, and found limited hearing ref-erence to the issue during recent Congresses. I hope that this increased attentionwill translate into some positive legislative action this year.It is no secret that HHS Secretary Otis Bowen is to be credited for a great deal ofthe attention being focused in the area of catastrophic health care costs. Althoughthrough the years there have been a number of legislative proposals submitted todeal with one or more aspect of the catastrophic problem, the Secretary's endorse-ment of a catastrophic plar and subsequent Advisory Committee meetings startedmany of the interested parties talking. Equal in importance, however, is the defini-tion for "catastrophic" that the Secretary's Advisory Committee came up withadisease or condition was defined as catastrophic based on its financial impact uponan individual or a family. This is much broader approach than had been previouslytaken, one which includes three distinct problem areas: acute catastrophic care for

9
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the elderly, long-term health care coverage for the Elderly, and long-term and cata-
strophic health care coverage for individuals of all ages I believe the Congress must
retain this broad approach in order to make any significant inroads in dealing with
this problem.

ACUTE CATASTROPHIC CARE FOR THE ELDERLY

The first of these areasacute catastrophic coverage for the elderlyis the area
which can be most readily addressed. The major options include:

Improvements to current national Medigap policy and more stringent enforce-
ment of laws regarding these policies; and/or

Expansion of the Medicare program to fill the most glaring acute care gaps.
The latter is part of Secretary Bowen's plan. The relative ease with which this

problem can be addressed does not imply a lack of importancethe gaps in acute
care coverage have been serious problems since Medicare's inception which can fi-
nancially devastate an elderly individual or couple. In fact, that has been e_.actly
what has happened to around 5 percent of the Medicare population, and the other
95 percent live in fear of that occurring. Nor are these options free of controversy,
as I believe we will hear from the insurance industry today.

ACUTE/MINIMUM COVERAGE FOR ALL AGE GROUPS

The elderly have no monopoly on health care needs or expenses. A major problem
this nation must face is that of uncovered careindividuals and families who have
no health insurance coverage whatsoever. Arcund i8 percent (35 million) of the
under 65 population have no health care coverage. We must work to create greater
incentives for participation in group health insurance programs and to make federal
programs more responsive to these needs.

LONG TERM CARE FOR THE ELDERLY

Finally, the area of long term care coverage for the elderly must be examined
There are a number of changes which are nee"ad to clarify benefits in this area
particularly in the home health and Medicare nursing home benefits areas. We
must also fully examine the concept of long term care and nursing home insurance.
There are some serious concerns about the wisdom of marketing long term care
policies on a large scaleparticularly about the funding of such an expensive prod-
uct.

Frequently I hear of elderly couples who both have serious health problems
where one must sacrifice attention to his or her own health care needs in order to
finance care for the other. This type of situation is unconscionable, and we have an
obligation to address it. The area of spousal impoverishment has not received suffi-
cient attention. This occurs when one member of an elderly couple is placed in a
nursing home or needs other expensive health care and the community property is
liquidated in order to pay for the necessary care, leaving the spouse in the commu-
nity destitute. We need to find a workable way wo limit liability in situations like
these.

Mr. Chairman, by the conclusion of the President's State of the Union message
tomorrow night we will have a much better idea what the Administration has in
mind in the way of catastrophic health legislation. I l:row that there is much that
can be done, and as a member of this Committee, as well as the Health Subcommit-
tee of the Senate Finance Committee, I plan to be actively involved in the debate on
the issue. The implementation of a truly comprehensive national catastrophic plan
may take a number of years, but the prospects are more hopeful now than ever
before to accomplish some meaningful reform in this area. I stand ready to work
with my colleagues toward that goal.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY AT A HEARING OF THE SPECIAL
COMMITTEE ON AGING ON THE TOPIC OF CATASTROPHIC HEALTH CARE COSTS

Thank you Mr. Chairman.
I commend you for having this early hearing on the problem of catastrophic

health care expenses and for planning several other hearings on this topic. Clearly,
there is a great deal of interest in it here in the Congress and nationally as there
should be. Clearly also, it is a complex topic and we ought to give it the time and
careful treatment it deserves.

There has already been a great deal written about the threat of both acute and
long term care catastrophic health care costs to the elderly, about what seems to be
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a growing lack of health insurance coverage among the general population, and
about the problem of the uninsurable. I hope that, with this hearing, we start the
process of arriving at some kind of rough consensus on the dimensions of the prob-lem and how to proceed.

I sincerely hope that we proceed carefully, especially as concerns any temptationto create new Federal benefit programs. In the first place, we still have a minor
deficit problem, which, as far as I can tell, the Congress, the administration and theAmerican people are committed to eliminating.

Furthermore, and in my opinion, equally important, ws need to be careful that wedo not promise things to the American people that we may not be able to deliver. As
one of our witnesses points out in his testimony, we are not now delivering on what
we have already promised to deliver through the Medicare Program. Recent financ-ing crises in the Social Security Retiremeat Program, although we have repairedthat problem, and in the Medicare Program, have helped to create lack of
dence on the part of the American people in the promises their elected representa-tives make to them. More undeliverable promises can only create more disaffiliationand political discontent..

I am pleased that the committee is seeking out the perspective of private business
people with respect to what they can lifer to the solution of this problem It seemsclear, at least to me, that, given our deficit problem and the unpopularity of a gen-eral increase in income taxes, we will need the help of the private sector in solving
this catastrophic health care expense problem.

That is all I have to say for the present, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to the testi-mony of our witnesses.

Chairman MELCHER. The first witness we are going to hear from
is Mrs. Joan Yelineck, of Beaver Dam, WI.

Mrs. Yelineck, will you come to the witness table, please?

STATEMENT OF JOAN YELINECK, BEAVER DAM, WI
Mrs. YELINECK. Senator Melcher, before you start asking me

some questions, may I thank you very much, and all the other Sen-
ators, Mr. Michie an I all the aides over there for the wonderful
work you are doing. I am speaking for an awful lot of friends who
are in the same boat that m: husband ana I are in. I cannot thank
you enough.

Chairman MELCHER. Would you tell us, Mrs. Yelineck, what is
your husband's current condition?

Mrs. YELINECK. I would have to give you a little bit of back-
grouna on my husband. My husband spent 21 years' service in the
Government-10 years at U.S. Weather Bureau, and then after
World War II he went back to school and became a deputy collec-
tor for Internal Revenue and worked up to be a special agent.

Then he decided he would like to open his own practice, whichhe was in for about 21 years, self-employed. You have no retire-
ment, you have no medical support, et cetera.

And unfortunately, that was when March 15 was the deadline
for filing; he suffered a myocardial infarction, which is a heart
attack that destroys the main muscle of the heart. And he was not
a candidate for surgery, because he has also obstructive pulmonarydisease and an aneurism.

Chairman MELCHER. What year was that?
Mrs. YELINECK. His illness started 7 years ago.
Chairman MELCHER. Seven years ago; and the heart attack oc-

curred 7 years ago?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes; and then the obstructive pulmonary disease,

and the aneurism below his navel, which is inoperable.
Well. we had a lovely home on the lakeI have a picture of ita

lovely, lovely home. We were frugal; we had put aside in invest-

1 1
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ments for our retirement. I might get a little bit emotional over
this because I have just been out of the hospital a short time where
I have had to have surgery.

We had to sell our home and move into a small apartmen . And
our incomewe had to divest of the investments for living ex-
penses monthly. My husband receives $448 per month Social Secu-
rity, and I, $190, because wife working for husband at that time
maybe this law has been changed since then.

Our medical bills aloneI would like to correct myself, sirour
drug bills, our pharmaceutical bills alone for the last 5 years have
totalledI called the pharmacy for the totalit is $5,720.

My husband has figured out that 30 percent of our income goes
out for medical expenses that we are not reimbursed for by Medi-
care or our supplemental medical insurance. Our supplemental
policy stated that my husband, after spending 3 days in the hospi-
tal, would qualify for nursing home care. Well, now, in little print,
I have had four legal people look at this, and they have said, "It is
very ambiguous. We cannot answer that."

Howe 7er, I have contacted one of the agents, and they are
corning next week to see if we really do. In the meantime, I got a
bill last Tuesdayoh, I am missing a very important point here,
Senators.

I have been taking care of my husband all this time, and he has
been in need of 24-hour care, because he also developed an injury
in his neck where the sixth and seventh vertebrae, the disc has
slipped, and the vertebrae have pushed the nerves out, which sends
terrific pain down the neck and down the arm. He was on 16 aspi-
rin, 8 extra-strength Tylenol plus codeine. Well, that can ruin any-
body's stomach within 4 days.

He was taken into the Beaver Dam Hospital, and they said,
"There is not anything much we can do." But some nurse spoke up
and said, "Let us try TENS, Doctor. What do you think?"

TENS is an abbreviation for transcutaneous electro-nerve stimu-
lation. You are hooked up just like in telemetry, if you have seen
anybody in cardiac care, and a little instrument hangs in front of
you on your garment, and that has a battery in it. It is very similar
to a stun gun. The patient turns the little wheels until they can
feel a shock going through their body. This shock sends a message
to the brain to pull out a hormone which is stronger than mor-
phine. It is actually a very wonderful invention. Some people can
only tolerate it for an hour to 2 hours. My husband is tolerating it
for 24 hours.

I was sent home after 3 days in the hospital with him all wired
up as such. Nobody instructed me how to handle this, and at 2
o clock in the morning the thing went haywire and almost bounced
him out of bed. And I had to get out an instruction book and go
through it and find out what I do next at 2 o'clock in the morning.
I managed that. So he is all hooked up with this.

Well, this went on for 6 weeks, needless to say, day and night.
And I collapsed, and I was taken by emergency to Saint Mary's
Hospital in Madison, where I had to have surgery. Well, what to do
with my husband?

My husband then was sent to Clearview, a nursing health care
facility. And they tell me that he does not qualify for Medicare be-
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cause he is not in need of 24-hour skilled nursing; and yet this man
cannot do anything.

And having taken out this supplemental insurance for nursing
home care, we felt that he was covered. So he has put in an appeal.
I do not know how far we are going to get with this appeal, but I
am not going to pay it until there is an appeal. I do not have themoney to pay it.

Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Yelineck, there have been 7 years,
then, of increasinff --alth problems with your husband. Do I under-stand you coy at you are now paying 30 percent of yourincome for Ix ,re, whether it is prescriptions or what-have-
you?

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes. sir.
Chairman MELCHER. That is over and above Medicare and your

insurance coverage?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, sir. The down payment on our home has allgone for that.
Chairman MELCHER. If I understand you correctly, the costs have

increased for your husband during the past 12 months; is that cor-rect?
Mrs. /ELINECK. Oh, yes, you are very correct, sir. And this is all

from his care at the University of Wisconsin Hospital and Clinic,
and these are the bills from 1985 and 1986.

Chairman MELCHER. Are they paid?
Mrs. YELINECK. No. Thank God for an auditor on the Commission

on Aging, who comes and helps me every ,J v.-eeks go through these
bills. There are terrible discrepancies in them. One bill will say you
owe $3,000, another one says you owe $2,100.

Chairman MELCHER. The 1985 bills are not paid yet?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, 1985 and 1986.
Chair man MELCHER. Have not been paid?
Mrs. YELINECK. Some of them are paid, and some are not.
Chairman MELCHER. Now you have had some of your own health

problems.
Mrs. YELINECK. Those bills just started coming in last week.
Chairman MELCHER. Do you mind telling us if you and your hus-

band can financially cover the costs that you are facing right now?
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, no, there is no way, Senator, no. I would

have to turn to my brother who is an old salt, living out on his
boat in Key West, FL. I hate to do that.

Chairman MELCHER. You would get help from him?
Mrs. YELINECK. There would be the possibility. He is 77 years

old.
Chairman MELCHER. And your husband, I see, is 73; is that cor-

rect?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, he is 73.
Chairman MELCHER. And you are 68?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, sir.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, just tell us what this means to you, or

wl.at you recommend that we do, because you apparently will be
able to pay these bills with the help of your brother; is that right?

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, I should not have said that; no, no.
Chairman MELCHER. What do you mean?
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Mrs. YELINECK. Well, it would be asking him to give up whatever
he might have, and I do not think tnat is right to do that.

Chairman MELCHER. What are the costs; can you give us a figure
per month- -

Mrs. YELINECK. Right now, which is outstanding?
Chairman MELCHER. Well, outstanding first, yes.
Mrs. YELINECK. That is very hard to do. I called the University

Hospital Clinic where they issue the Medicare assistance and asked
them if they please wfiuld send me an accounting over the last 5
years on what doctor and clinic and hospital costs were. They said,
"We cannot do that." And I said, "Oh, but yes, you can."

They said, "Well, you have to send in a written request."
I said, "I will have it in the mail today," which I did. I specifical-

ly asked if they would please answer this at the latest by January
20. I had no response from them nt all.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, do you have any idea what is left to
be paid?

Mrs. YELINECK. Well, it would be so hard to say because there
has been such an accumulation of it within the last 8 weeks. I
would be speaking in the thousands.

Chairman MELCHER. $5,000? $2,000?
Mrs. YELINECK. I would say around $3,000 to $4,000, perhaps.
Chairman MELCHER. $3,000 to $4,000 is still unpaid?
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, yes. I was so hoping to have those figures for

you so I could have been more accurate on that.
Chairman MELCHER. How will you pay that?
Mrs. YELINECK. Well, we made an agreementthis sounds ridicu-

louswe have had threatening letters from them when we could
not pay and threatening telephone callsso we made an agree-
ment to pay $25 per month in good faith. Well, now, I have not
been able to do that.

Chairman MELCHER. Are all your savings gone?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, every bit.
Chairman MELCHER. All of them?
Mrs. YELINECK. All.
Chairman MELCHER. And what are your remaining assets? Do

you own a house?
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, no. Our home is gone.
Chairman MELCHER. Your home is gone, also?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, and our car is 12 years old.
Chairman MELCHER. The monthly costs for your husband, if not

met by Medicare, are going to be around $2,000 or more?
Mrs. YELINECK. The bill that I got last week was $2,990 from

them.
Chairman MELCHER. For how long a period?
Mrs. YELINECK. Thirty days. And that does not include his

oxygen or his medication.
Chaiman MELCHER. So it is something in excess of $3,000 a

month, then?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, sir. This, I am just going to hold up, is the

medication receives at 10 a.m., nine different ones; 4 p.m., 10 p.m.,
4 a.m., 2.a.m., and then 4 p.m. and then 6 a.m., around-the-clock.

14
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Chairman MELCHER. So in sum, all of your preparation for retire-
ment and protection against costs has just evaporated, including
your home?

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, sir.
Chairman MELCHER. And the costs continue, at at least $3,000.
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. How about your own health? You look very

fine, I might tell you, Mrs. Yelineck.
Mrs. YELINECK. Well, thank you. I have been tc.c1 that, but you

know, your face can make a liar out of you, too. I have had four
major abdominal surgeries, where I had a tumor as large as a loaf
of bread removed from my abdomen. As a result of that, peristaltic
action happens, where you do not digest your food; the worm-like
movement of your intestines stops completely. Then, I am rushed
to Madison, where a gastroenterologist said, "Oh, you can go
around bragging you had the same thing done that President
Reagan had done." And I said, "Well, I do not care to brag about
that." But that is called an endoscopic.

I was so ill thatI am Catholicand a priest was called to
anoint me, which is the last sacrament of the church for the ill.
Then I was operated on the next morning. That was about 7 weeks
ago, so I am really not doing my best right here in recalling.

Chairman MELCHER. Were those bills settled yet?
Mrs. YELINECK. No. They are just coming in. One that just came

in was $2,000. That was for part of the surgery.
Chairman MELCHER. But some of that will be paid by Medicare,

will it not?
Mrs. YELINECK. It all depends on how they approve it.
Chairman MELCHER. So there is no certainty right at tnis

moment.
Mrs. YELINECK. No; there never is. There never is until you get

the statement from Medicare, saying what they approve and what
they do not approve.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, Mrs. Yelineck, I repeat, you do look
very well. I would never have guessed that you have had serious
surgery in the last few months.

I want to thank you very much personally for coming here over
this weekend. You must have come in on an early flight yesterday,
or were you wise enough to come on Saturday?

Mrs. YELINECK. It was a little hairy. My daughter came with me,
and there was a heavy gentleman sitting on the end of the row,
and he was reading a book. He noticed that I was really getting
very nervous, and he asked me, "Are you praying?" And I said,
"Yes, I am." And he said, "Well, I am a priest. I will pray with
you."

So I came on a wing and a prayer.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, thank you very much.
Senator Heinz.
Senator HEINZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mrs. Yelineck, I join the Chairman on congratulating you on

having gotten here somehow and on your tremendous fortitude and
courage in persevering through what you have been through for
the last 7 years.
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As I understand it, you have not only liquidated all your savings,
but you had to sell your house in order to pay the medical bills you
have referred to; is that right?

MrE. YELINECK. Exactly sir, yes.
Senator HEINZ. And so you are broke?
Mrs. YELINECK. We are broke.
Senator HEINZ. And yon are in debt-
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, yes.
Senator HEINZ [continuing]. To nursing homes, to hospitals, to

doctors.
Mrs. YELINECK. I h Ave no idea how much we are in debt, though.

I would have had those figures, as I told Senator Melcher, if the
University Hospital Clinic would have come through with what I
requested.

Senator HEINZ. What are you going to do if these $4,000 or $5,000
worth of bills that you have described, that everybody says, "Well,
you have to pay us' what are you going to do?

Mrs. YELINECK. I do not know, I do not know. And my husband is
of very sound mindwell, his background will tell you, having
been a special agent for the Internal Revenue. He is very anxious
to get out of the nursing home. God love you, I hope none of you
ever have to be in one.

Senator HEINZ. He does not want to be in the nursing home?
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, no.
Senator HEINZ. He is unhappy there?
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, very, very.
Senator HEINZ. Why is that?
Mrs. YELINECK. He is the only sane one in a room with four pa-

tients. It is pretty hardnobody to talk sports with, nobody to talk
football with, nobody to talk baseball with, nobody to talk anything
with.

Senator HEINZ. You are saying he is in a lot better shape than
the other three people there?

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, well, he just read Lee Iacocca's book; he just
read Carl Sagan's Cos-nos, to give you a little idea of the type of
man he is.

Senator HEIN:, Well, I was asking about the other three people
in the room, I gather, they are in pretty bad shape?

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, very bad shape.
Senator HEINZ. Are you in such a condition yet that you have

had to or you anticipate putting off necessary medical care either
for yourself or for your husband?

Mrs. YELINECK. I have done that, Senator Heinz, for the last 5
years. And the doctor's have warned me, "If you do not come in and
have a complete physical so we can get to the bottom of all this,
your husband is going to be living, and you will be gone."

Senator HEINZ. This was 5 years ago?
Mrs. YELINECK. No. This was just 8 weeks ago.
Senator HEINZ. What does your doctor want you to do, and what

do you feel you cannot afford to do?
Mrs. YELINECK. Well, they are talking about another exploratory

surgery in my intestines, because I am also afflicted with endome-
triosis, which is a contamination of the pelvic region. I cannot see
doing that, because that would just leave Don.

16
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Senator HEINZ. So you are faced with having to give up some
medical care that you need in order to have enougn left to live and
take care of your husband. That is really what you are saying to
us, isn't it?

Mrs. YELINECK. Exactly, yes.
Senator HEINZ. What about Medicaid? You know, there is a pro-

gram for people who are in great need and destitute. Are you eligi-
ble, do you know?

Mrs. YELINECK. I have not gone into that. I do not know any-
thing about it, really. The little I do know is that it is some kind of
help for medical expenses.

Senator HEINZ. But you have not looked into that?
Mrs. YELINECK. No.
Senator HEINZ. Have you asked anybody about it? Have you

talked to the hospital or the doctors or a social worker or anybody?
Mrs. YELINECK. No. This all came on so quickly with me. I had

been taking care of my husband, as I said before, and I have had
nurse's training, so I was acquainted with how to handle his pul-
monary spasms when he goes into them. It is the same sensation as
a person drowning. I know how to increase his oxygen or decrease
it; if you increase it too much, you can blow their heads off, and
you build up a carbon dioxide in the body which is poisonous, and
it would be instant death.

So therefore, I have been doing this for the last 5 years when he
has been so very ill. He has been ill a total of 7 years, but 5 years
intensive illness, and taken nine times by emergency to the Uni-
ver"ty Hospital. They have a little joke going, and they say, "Don,
yk... are quite a guy."

As a matter of fact, they have a very strong interest in my hus-
band because they say they have not seen anybody survive such se-
vereness. His blood pressure is 244 over 160, which is beyond stroke
level. And they are studying him because they feel he has such a
strong biofeed. Are you acquainted at all with what biofeedback is?

Senator HEINZ. A little; I know of it, but I have never tried it.
Mrs. YELINECK. Well, I do not know how to track it. It just comes

natural to my husband, apparently.
Senator HEINZ. And it works?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes. And also, they have complimented me and

allowed me to sleep in the room with my husband when he is criti-
cal. They have a bad alongside his bed, and he holds onto my hand,
and they say I am giving him my strength that I have.

Senator HEINZ. Do you think you are?
Mrs. YELINECK. I am hoping that I am.
Senator HEINZ. Let me ask you one last q- 'estion. If you think

back 7 years ago or even further back, I guess, 8 years ago, when
your husband first turned 65, became eligible for Medicare--

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes.
Senator HEINZ. Did you think that most of your health care

needs and concerns would be taken care of by either Medicare or
the Medigap insurance that I understand you had?

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, yes, Senator, yes.
Senator HEINZ. And so you never anticipated that something likethis would happen?
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Mrs. YELINECK. One does not expect something like this. Do you
expect anything like this?

Senator HEINZ. I do not mean in terms of the illnesses. I mean in
terms of the bills, between your policy and the Federal Govern-
ment Medicare Program, did you have any inkling that you were
not well-protected?

Mrs. YELINECK. No, sirespecially after taking out the supple-
mental insurance policy. We thought we were very well-covered.
Plus Don took out another supplement which would cover a nurs-
ing home. And he said, "God forbid we would ever have to use
this." But we thought all right, we had better, we had just better.

Senator HEINZ. And why hasn't the nursing home supplement
paid the bill at Clearview?

Mrs. YELINECK. First of all, Clearview is a Medicare-approved
care center, which very few are, and my husband is in what they
call the 24-hour skilled nursing care. And actually, he should be to-
tally covered by Medicare because of needing 24-hour skilled nurs-
ing care. But their argument to me was that he has reached a pla-
teau where he is not getting any better and he is not getting any
worse. So he asked for a second upinion last Thursday, and they
are going to convey him by patient's conveyance to University Hos-
pital, where the four doctors who have been taking care of him for
7 years.

A cardiologist came in the last time, and he said, "Mrs. Yelineck,
I am so sorry to tell you this. I have been a cardiologist here for 27
years. Medicare has overruled me and told me that I must send
your husband home." He said, "He is likely to have a cardiac
arrest tonight with his arrhythmia, his heart.'

I thank the Lord he did not.
Senator HEINZ. Mrs. Yelineck, my time has expired.
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, I am sorry.
Senator HEINZ. No, it is not your fault. The committee operates

under rules of fairness that are appropriate, and I am sure my col-
leagues, Senator Pressler and Senator Burdick, will have other in-
quiries.

But I thank you. All I can say is I suspect you are not alone
when it comes to people who, having a Medigap policy, having
Medicare, wake up one day, maybe many years later, and find that
their insurance policy covers them everyplace except that it has
got a hole over the heart. It doesn't cover nursing home care. And
that is where you have really been hit.

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Burdick?
Senator BURDICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mrs. Yelineck, welcome to the committee. As I understand your

situation, to recap a little bit, you have sold your home.
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, sir.
Senator BURDICK. You have no income yourself?
Mrs. YELINECK. No, sir. Our income is our Social Security.
Senator BURDICK. Social Security. Outside Social Security, you

and your husband have no income?
Mrs. YELINECK. No, sir.
Senator BURDICK. And how much Social Security do you get, to-

gether?
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Mrs. YELINECK. You see, I worked for my husband, and wifeworking for husband, there is no deduction. I get $190 per month,and my husband gets $439.
Senator BURDICK. And that is your total income?
Mrs. YELINECK. No, sir, that is not my total income. Excuse me. Ithought you were asking about Social Security. You see, I am get-ting confused now. No. We get $630. Our total income is $1,259 permonth.
My husband broke this all down for you. Our rent expense is$395; our heat, $50; our electric, $40; our water, $15; our medicalinsurance is $120 per month; our household belongings are $30 permonth; our cable TV, which is necessary because the building hasit; our car insurance, maintenance, license and gas is $90 permonth; our prescription drugs are $85 per month; travel to theUniversity of Wisconsin back and forth with room and board is $50per month; our food is only $150; miscellaneous, $25; and dentist-

rymy husband had the whole top of his mouth become ulcerated,and they had to do root canals, if you are acquainted with thatand we are paying that off at $124 per monthwhich is a total ex-pense of $1,259.
My husband has figured out that the medical expenses alone are$370 per monththat is for Physicians Mutual, a supplement, pre-scription drugs, travel for medical in Madison at $50 per month,and the dentist at $124, which comes to $379 per month.
Senator BURDICK. Well, having given those details, they farexceed your income.
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, they do, sir.
Senator BURDICK. What do you do about the difference?
Mrs. YELINECK. I have been borrowing money.
Senator BURDICK. Have you got people who will loan you money?Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, yes.
Senator BURDICK. Relatives and friends?
Mrs. YELINECK. No. It is a banker.
Senator BURDICK. A banker who will loan you money?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yeson character alone.
Senator BURDICK. Well, how do you e.pect to pay the loans back?Mrs. YELINL3K. I do not know. I do not know. Right now, I do notknow.
Senator BURDICK. Well, getting back to what you have to breakthe fall a little bit on this, you have insurance and extended insur-ance, health insurance.
MTS. YELINECK. Yes, Sir.
Senator BURDICK. But that does not cover it, as you have just re-lated here.
Mrs. YELINECK. No.
Senator BTJRDICK. Well, we are interested in situations like yours.Mrs. YELINECK. I am not alone, Senator. I only wish I could havebrought the people along who are our friends, our age, who arelosing their homes the same way.
Senator BURDICK. That is why we are looking at catastrophic in-

surance. And it seems to me, from the statements you have madeabout your husband and yourself, that you are just about a candi-date for that program.
Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, yes, I think we certainly are, yes.
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Senator BURDICK. Well, thank you very much, and I hope the
banker still looks friendly at you.

Mrs. YELINECK. Thank you, Senator.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Pressler?
Senator PRESSLER. Well, thank you very much for being here.

One area of interest that I have is, there are frequently ads adver-
tising Medigap insurance on TV that are usually by some famous
movie star.

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, I am acquainted.
Senator PRESSLER. I am certainly not against that; I am all for

private health insurance. But those ads gave me the impression
that if you bought the Medigap insurance in addition to your Medi-
care, you were covered. Now, is that the impression you had?

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, definitely, yes. And as I said, my husband
being a former agent, he read the policy over and felt it was just a
fine policy to cover us.

Senator PRESSLER. Well, then, how much of it covered you? How
much of this extra Medigap? There are different names for this,
some people call it extended insurance.

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes. This is called a supplemental.
Senator PRESSLER. Supplemental. That is what I see on TV in the

mornings being advertised, isn't it?
MTS. YELINECK. Yes.
Senator PRESSLER. What does that cover?
Mrs. YELINECK. If Medicare does not approve itwe did not

learn this until after having the policy in effect for about 3 or 4
yearsif Medicare does not approve it, then you pay.

Senator PRESSLER. For example, in your case, what Medicare
didn't approve wasn't covered. Why not?

Mrs. YELINECK. There are many charges that doctors make that
are over what Medicare feels that they should make. And one of
the surgeons, who I will not name, who is considered one of the
finest urologists, overcharged my husband terribly, and he was
"spf nked" to the tune of $83,000. Now, there was just a small little
article in the Milwaukee Journal about this specific doctor.

But this is going on all the time, and not only that, Senator Pres-
sler, when Don opened his own practice we had perhaps six or
seven accounts that we kept of doctors, and when I would call their
attention to how they collected from insurance companies and also
from the patients themselves, and I would say, "Well, Doctor, you
are collecting double here""Just turn your head the other way."

Senator PRESSLER. Well, I am a great believer in the private in-
surance system, but I am always eager to learn where it is not
working. Later on, I hope we will have expert witnesses, and I can
ask them questions. I think we should sort of build a chart here, or
at least I will, as to what is covered and what is not covered, be-
cause I thought more was covered than apparently is.

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, you would be very surprised, Senator, if you
got into the situation.

Now, I have turned over all that documentary proof of what is
covered and what is not covered, and Jim Michie has all that, and
he will be sending that back to me. And it is about that thick.

Senator PRESSLER. Now, when your husband's illness began, did
you understand what Medicare would cover? Was there ever an at-
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tempt by hospital personnel or anyone else to explain to you what
Medicare would and would not pay for? How did you learn what
Medicare or Medigap would not cover? Was it by getting the bills,
or did someone explain this?

Mrs. YELINECK. Exactly, exactly. Now, I have just been going the
rounds with Clearview Care Center, and they said, "We have noth-
ing to do with your supplemental insurance." They will not take
"assignments" is the word that they use. They bill us, and it is up
to us to see that that bill is paid.

However, I have had four different people who are acquainted
with legal matters examine the policy, and they all come up with a
different interpretation. So, as I mentioned before to Senator Mel-
cher, I put in a call to Michael Egelson, who is the agent, .4 come
to Clearview Care Center and explain this policy and why we are
not being protected the way we thought when we purchased the
policy. It is very ambiguous.

Senator PRESSLER. Thank you very much.
Mrs. YELINECK. You are very welcome.
Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Yelineck, I do not want to have you

state right now in public the name of the company, but we will ask
you privately the name of the company, and we will help you in
determining what the legal coverage of that policy is. We will es-
tablish that.

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, you are making my heart dance now.
Chairman MELCHER. And might I say to everyone else who has

insurance, we will likewise insist, no matter what the company is,
in making sure that someone in your situation, has assistance from
this committee staff establishing exactly what the coverage is.

Mrs. YELINECK. I certainly would appreciate that.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, we feel a grave responsibility on that.

At the outset, I mentioned that the committee will want to estab-
lish exactly what Medicare covers and what it does not cover, and
put it in an easily-understood form, pamphlet, booklet, what-have-
you, and make sure that it is available to each and every Medicare
beneficiary and prospecthe Medicare beneficiary, too. That is all of
us.

Mrs. YELINECK. This is very necessary, Senator Melcher, very
necessary.

I happen to be a bit younger than my husband, but many of our
friends, husbands and wives, are of the same age. And it is very
difficult to understand what you are going to benefit, very difficult.
It has to be simplifiedespecially if you have been a patient and
you are coming out of the hospital, it takes an awful long while for
these wheels to get going the right way. The last thing in the world
you want to start worrying about right away is wheels; you just
want to recoverright?

Chairman MELCHER. Right, right. That is normal. That is part of
our human system.

Senator Wilson has just joined us, and we welcome Pete to the
committee. Do you have a statemc nt you would like to make?

Senator WILSON. No thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MELCHER. Thank you.
Mrs. Yelineck, I take it you are a nurse?
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Mrs. YELINECK. No. I started out in training, and I got kicked out
for breaking the rules with my husband. It was a Catholic hospital,
and the old nun was sitting there in the dark, and she caught me.
And I did that three times, and three times I was caught.

Chairman MELCHER. Three times and you were out?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes. [Laughter.]
Chairman MELCHER. And ?id you say your daughter accompa-

nied you?
Mrs. YELINECK. Yes, she did, sir.
Chairman MELCHER. Would you identify your daughter, please?
Mrs. YELINECK. Loris, would you please stand up? This is Loris

Ellis, and she is from Madison, WI. That is about an hour's drive
from Beaver Dam.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes, I know where Beaver Dam is.
Mrs. YELINECK. Do you?
Chairman MELCHER. Yes, I do.
Mrs. YELINECK. Do you have some friends the-e?
Chairman MELCHER. No; I was at Camp McCoy during World

War II. I am very familiar with the part of the country you come
from, and very beautiful country, too.

Mrs. YELINECK. Oh, yes, it is. The deer are running all over like
crazy now; we have got such a population of them.

Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Yelineck, you mentioned prayer.
Mrs. YELINECK. Prayer, oh, yes.
Chairman MELCHER. You said you prayed coming in, and you

mentioned it otherwise, too, in terms of the illnesses that have af-
flicted you and your husband.

Mrs. YELINECK. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. Might I just say that this committee and

this Congress are here to do more than just pray. We will pray
along with you, but we expect to do more. I think your experience
is truly an example of how catastrophic illness expenses affect an
entire family. It affects you and your husband, and I daresay it af-
fects your daughter, and I think you said you had other daughters,
too.

Mrs. YELINECK. No. This is my only child I was blessed with. I
have Rh-negative blood, and at that time, they did not know that it
does not mix with positive. But I am so happy I have her.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, thank you both so much for coming.
Your story is one that needs to be told, so that people not just in
Congress, but the American public understand, that these circum-
stances do exist, and they should be alleviated.

Thank you very much.
Mrs. YELINECK. And I thank all you gentlemen so very much for

what you are doing.
Chairman MELCHER. Our next witness is Mrs. Edith Rieger, from

Alva, OK.

STATEMENT OF EDITH RIEGER, ALVA, OK

Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Rieger, will you tell us in your own
words what your circumstances are and the circumstances of your
husband and your family?
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Mrs. RIEJER. OK. About 7 years ago, he had to have two vascular
surgeries, which I am sure you know what that iswell, he has
had three, but one was several years ago, and then about 7 years
ago, within 7 weeks, he had to have two vascular surgeries.

The last vascular surgery that he had, he had a pretty severe
stroke on the operating table. Then about 6 weeks after that, he
had to go back and have kidney surgery.

Well, his insurance paid all but about $2,500 of all three surger-
ies, and I have gotten that down to about $700 now. But there have
been several months I have not been able to send the hospital any
money. This is one hospital that has not been pressing me because
they say they know that eventually, I will get it paid.

Well, I kept him home, oh, approximately 4 years after he had
the vascular surgeries. I had to go to work because his Social Secu-
rity at that time was approximately $425. And many a time, I
would come home and find him lying on the floorhe had been
there all dayone day I came home, and he had fallen in the bath-
room, and he had blisters all over his legs where he had struggled
trying to get up. One time, he had broken ribs when I came home.
But I still worked and tried to keep him home.

Then I came one day and found him, and he could not talk to
me; he could not even drink water. I called our family doctor, and
he came right over. That is when he told me, "Mrs. Rieger, you
cannot keep him home any longer." He was completely paralyzed,
all butwell, he could not walk, and at that time he could not
speak. He knew everything that was going on, and I told my
doctor, "I cannot tell him he is going to a nursing home; you will
have to do it." So he told him he would have to go to the convales-
cent home until he could take care of himself, which he knew he
could never do.

But he was willing to go, and I guess I am fortunate in this. I
have a wonderful nursing home that he is in, and he has never
asked me to come home. In this nursing home, the ones that have
their right mind and everything, they are all put in a wing sepa-
rate from the others. So he does get out and watch television; they
take him the wheelchair.

Since he has been in the nursing home, though, he has had two
or three more strokes. Once in a while he can talk to you, but usu-
ally it is just a whisper, and you have to kind of guess at what he
is saying.

The only thing that upsets him is he will get to crying some-
times, and I will ask him what is wrong. He says, "I do not like for
you to be working as hard as you are."

And I tell him, "Well, you took care of me all these years. I will
take care of you now."

But it is getting to the point where I do not know. Now his Social
Security check is $498, which they will be taking some moreI will
be having to pay the nursing home a little more, because they got a
raise. He is supposed to have $25 per month.

They do allow five prescription drugs, but he only takes two that
have to be written by the doctor. The others are medicine that you
can buy over-the-counter. I have to pay for that, and I have to pay
for his personal belongings and have his hair cut and things like
that, which is more than the $25.
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ThereforeI am supposed to take high blood pressure medicine
and a heart pill four times a dayI have not been able to buy
them. I broke a cartilage in my knee which the doctor says I am
going to have to have fixed, but there is no way I can do that,
either. My glasses were changed about 7 years ago, and my eye
doctor is worrying me about that, but I just do not go and get it
done.

I should be able to draw some Social Security myself. They let
me have $200. I get it about 4 or 5 months out of the year, and
then they cut it off. If they would take what my take-1.3me pay is, I
do not make near enough, but they count what you get before your
taxes are taken out. So therefore, they cut my Social Security off.

Chairman MELCHER. How old are you?
Mrs. RIEGER. I will be 68 in May.
Chairman MELCHER. And your husband?
Mrs. RIEGER. My husband is 83.
Chairman MELCHER. He is 83. Where are you working?
Mrs. RIEGER. I am a cook at the VIP Supper Club in Alva, which

as I said, I am doing the hardest work I ever did in my life.
Chairman MELCHER. How many hours a week?
Mrs. RIEGER. Well, right now we are short of help, so I go to

work at 6:30 in the morning and get off at 3 p.m., 6 days a week.
Chairman MELCHER. Six-thirty to three?
MrS. RIEGER. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. What is your income per week, gross?
Mrs. RIEGER. It averages out to $600 a month.
Chairman MELCHER. One hundred fifty dollars a week, then?
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. And you are working 6 days a week.
Mrs. RIEGER. Six days a week right now. My boss does not like

for me to have to work over 5 days a week, but as I said, we are
short of help now, and until he can get something to work out, I
have to work 6 days a week.

Chairman MELCHER. And is your husband's Social Security $498
per month?

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes. And if it would come to where I would have to
quit, they tell me all I could draw would be half of hisand who
could live on that? You could not do it.

Chairman MELCHER. You are putting off your own health care
needs in order to work?

Mrs. RIEGER. I sure am, in order to work. My druggist got after
me the other day. I thought I owed them about $1,000, but my
drugstore bill right now that I have not been able to pay is $1,300.

Chairman MELCHER. Now, are those drugs for yourself?
Mrs. RIEGER. For myself and my husband.
Chairman MELCHER. For both of you.
Mrs RIEGER. Yes, because up until just recently, I had to pay all

of his drugstore bills. I had to buy all of his medicine. It has just
been in about the last 3 months that they have picked up any of
the prescription medicine for him.

Chairman MELCHER. That is while he is in the nursing home,
after he went to the nursing home?

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. They are still not picking it all up?
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Mrs. RIEGER. No.
Chairman Mr.ferma. So a portion of your husband's prescrip-

tions- -
Mrs. RIEGER. I am having to pay myself.
Chairman MELCHER. What does that run per month, including

your own?
Mrs. RIEGER. Well, if I bought mine and his both, I would be

paying around $75 month. Right now, last month, I paidhis runs
differentbut the last month, I picked up $32 of his that was not.

Chairman MELCHER. Now, I want to get this straight. He has
Social Security income.

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. He is eligible to be in this nursing home

and pay $25 per month?
Mrs. RIEGER. Twenty-five dollars is what is left out of his Social

Security that I ,:an use to pay.
Chairman MELCHER. All the $498 except $25?
Mrs. RIEGER. Yesgoes to the nursing home.
Chairman MELCHER. I see. So you are faced with paying the pre-

scriptions for yourself and him and taking care of whatever your
medical neee3 are, and waiting for the golden day when you are
financially able to have the knee surgery- -

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. And what is your other medication for?
Mrs. RIEGER. High blood pressure and a heart condition. I have

not taken any heart pills for quite a long time, because they are
the most expensive.

Chairman MELCHER. Have you been able to save any money, or
did you have any savings?

Mrs. RIEGER. The first 6 months that he was in the nursing
home, it took everything we had.

Chairman MELCHER. All of your savings?
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. And so you still have to pay $700 of hospital

charges that go back 7 years?
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes, and then on top of that, I owe our former

doctor, who now has retired, I owe him $1,500but Dr. Simon said,
"Well, I know you will pay it someday, Edith, so I am not going to
press you for it." But I am just one who does not want bills hang-
ing.

Chairman MELCHER. So $1,500 to him, $700 to the hospital, and
$1,300 to the drugstore.

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes. And I have been paying the Alva Hospital. I
owe them some on his last trip to the hospital. I have got that
down to $43, though, which I will be able to take care of.

And on top of that, he had a Medicare supplement, but I had to
drop it because I could not pay it.

Chairman MELCHER. In other words, you exhausted what you had
set aside, and in order even to cope with the past bills that you are
paying off, you are working 50 hours a week cooking at the supper
club and putting off your own health care needs.

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
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Chairman MELCHER. Well, I am pleased that you have a very
confident outlook about you. Those are not the best of circum-
stances.

Mrs. RIEGER. I will struggle and pay it some way, some time, but
there are still days when I go home andmy day consists of get-
ting up at 6:30, going to work, coming home, maybe resting an
hour, going to the nursing home and spending the rest of the
evening, come home, and get up and do the same thing all over.

Chairman MELCHER. That is a tough life.
Thank you, Mrs. Rieger.
Senator Heinz.
Senator HEINZ. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
Mrs. Rieger, you mentioned that you had a Medigap policy for

something like 18 years; is that right?
MrS. RIEGER. Yes.
Senator HEINZ. But you had no idea that it would not cover the

kinds of costs and problems you have experienced?
Mrs. RIEGER. Well, now, I feel that his Medicare policy covered

pretty well, because those vascular surgeries are not cheap, and I
felt it did pretty good. If he had not had to go to the nursing home,
we could have had that all paid, but-

Senator HEINZ. Did you think that the nursing home costs were
going to be covered?

Mrs. RIEGER. Oh, no. I knew that would not happen.
Senator HEINZ. So you did not feel you got blind-sided here?
MrS. RIEGER. No, not on that.
Senator HEINZ. Is there anything that, if you look back 5 or 10

years, you would have done differently, knowing the kinds of prob-
lems you were going to encounter?

Mrs. RIEGER. Well, I do not know of anything I could have done
differently, really.

Senator HEINZ. Are you at the point now where your bills are so
big that you do not know how you are going to pay them?

Mrs. RIEGER. From month to month now, medicine and things
are going up so high that, yes, I do wonder, because until I make a
house payment and insurancelike house insurance, which you
have to have; car insurance, which you have to haveno, I do not
know, because right now I owe the man m ho carries my car insur-
ance $120. He said, "You cannot run around here without car in-
surance. I am sending it in for you."

I said, "I do not know when I can pay you."
He said, "You will pay me. I know that."
But I do not like to have people do that for me.
Senator HEINZ. You mentioned that you have postponed having

the cartilage surgery on your knee because you cannot afford it.
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes. And the doctor told me, "I can put shots in

there two more times, and that is all you can have."
Senator HEINZ. You also indicated you were on blood pressure

medication.
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Senator HEINZ. Do you take that every day, or are there times

when you do not take it because you cannot afford it?
Mrs. RIEGER. I have not had my blood pressure filled for about a

month, now.
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Senator HEINZ. So you are not taking your medication?
Mrs. RIEGER. No. The druggist says, "Well, you can charge it."
I said, "Yes, but you are charging me interest on that every

month, and the interest amounts to more than sometimes what I
can pay on the bill."

Senator HE-NZ. So that's the reason you are not taking your
medication?

Mrs. RIEGER. Because I do not have the money, and I jr-t do not
feel I CPI1 afford to charge, because I do not want to run up any
more bills.

Senator F^arz. So you are putting off a lot of needed medical
care because. you cannot afford it.

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes.
Senator HEINZ. Do you know of any other people who are doing

the same?
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes, I do. I could have brought a lot of names along

with me of people who are in the same boat I am.
Senator HEINZ. What should all of us here in Congress or for

that matter, in the administration, learn from this, and in your
opinion as you look not 1114 at yourself but these other people,
what is the solution? Should individuals be doing more for them-
selves? Should families be doing more? Should employers be doing
more or should the Government be doing more? Where does the re-
sponsibility lie, and who should accept that respor Ability?

Mrs. RIEGER. I really do not know what to say. I mean, I do not
know on that. The thing about it that disturbs me is that my hus-
band had had this Medicare supplement. He worked at the college
for 17 years. He had this insurance then, which the college covered;
then, when he left the college, he could put it into a Medicare sup-
plement. Well, it kept going up; each month, it would raise. When
it got up to $60, I could not pay it so I had to drop it.

Senator HEINZ. So you dropped that. When did you drop that?
Mrs. RIEGER. About a year ago.
Senator HEINZ. Was that before or after you started getting these

additional bills?
Mrs. RIEGER. Oh, well, I had bills then, yes.
Senator HEINZ. And some of them were being paid by the supple-

ment?
Mrs. RIEGER. Well, if he went to the hospital, yes. Now, the nurs-

ing home he is in has several registered nurses. It is a family-run
nursing home, and we are very fortunate to have such a good nurs-
ing home Alva. I said to my doctor, "I do not know what I would
do if he wt, id have to go to the hospital."

He said, "Well, it is going to have to be something drasticvery
badif I send him to the hospital, because he will get better care
right here than at the hospital, and they can handle almost every-
thing."

Senator HEINZ. One last question, because I know Senator Pres-
sler and others have questions. Hypothetically, if either the private
insurance industry or the government designed a true catastrophic
and long-term illness policy that really did the job, that did not in-
flict on yor or on Mrs. Yelineck the kinds of sacrifices that you
have described, and let us sayand I am pulling a number right
out of the airbut let us say it costs a fair amount of money a
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month. Let us assume it costs $100 a month $1,200 a yearand you
started subscribing to that policy at a,^-,e 45. As you look back,
would have been worth it or not to have paid that kind of money
for real security?

Mrs. RIEGER. Well, I think it would have been.
Senator HEINZ. All right. Thank you.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Pressler.
Senator PRESSLER. Well, first of all, I want to thank you very

much for being here. I do want to say something in general first, to
sort of summarize this hearing as I see it.

We see today peoplehard-working peoplewho do not expect
handouts, who are in trouble. These appear to be white, middle-
class people. We cannot say it is a result of racial discrimination or
misfortune. They seem to represent typical American citizens, and
they are in great financial hardship. We cannot say that they are
lazy, that indeed someone who is 68 and c'All working as a cook in
a restaurant is not making a great conixibution.

I guess there are two lines of questions that I have. What should
you have done in terms of buying insurance? Has anyone told you,
were you to go back 20 years and going to buy insurance, what
should you have bought, what should you have done to prevent
this, other than being very wealthy?

Mrs. RIEGER. You know, 20 years ago, I do not suppose I ever
even thought that I would be on Medicare. I do not know. I think
we should have probably bought something. We did have insur-
ance, but like I say, when my husband got sick, it was just so ex-
pensive that I just could not keep it.

Senator PRESSLER. Yes, you could not buy it then.
Mrs. RIEGER. I have never had a Medicare supplementM policy,

myself.
Senator PRESSLER. The point I am asking is a technical one, and I

will ask it of staff later, and I do want staff to focus in on this. I
would like to know as a Senator, if there had been a way that
these people could have managed their resources to buy insurance
so this could have been avoided. I think the answer to that ques-
tion is no; I do not think you could have bought insurance. Unless
you are an expert on insurance, it is awfully hard to know what
you have got. You can only find out when you try to collect it. I am
not criticizing the insurance companies, because I know it is all
written down, but the average person does not think about it and
does not research it, or cannot.

For example, we recently had a burglary in our Capitol Hill
house, and I have no idea what we can collect insurance on and
what we cannot. We are just filling out the forms, but I must say I
do not expect we are going to be able to collect very much. But
even as a U.S. Senator, I have no idea what we are going to be able
to collect. I guess I will find out maybe the hard way, but I will
find out shortly.

That is analogous of the situation you are in, isn't it? You go
along, and you have what everybody else has, apparently. You are
working hard; and all of a sudden you find out that you haven't got
what you thought.

I do want to see, on these witnesses this morning, I think we can
use your cases to illustrate a point. I am going to have staff try to
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tell me how you could have theoretically managed your resources
so you would be covered today. I think the answer is that there is
no way you could have done it.

Mrs. RIEGER. There is another thing I forgot about insurance. I
took out two or three medical policies, and I took them to my
family doctor to look over. And he said,

Edith, I hate to tell you this, but with your high blood pressure, no matter what
comes up, the insurance company is going to throw it right back, that it was due to
your high blood pressure, and you are not going to get a thing.

Senator PRESSLER. I think that illustrates another point I was
going to make. I know that Governor Lamb of Colorado has written
a book saying we cannot provide everything to everybody, that we
have to make choices. But I think the witnesses today are very
good because they illustrate that they are not getting heart trans-
plants or that sort of thing. They are getting what all of us would
hope to getnormal treatmentand there is nothing extraordi-
nary about what is happening to these sick men that would not
happen to anybody. I think all of these people are in the category
of people who would not even be in Governor Lamb's extreme deci-
sions that he says have to be made.

So that it is a problem that this Committee has to face. We have
to face up to it. A lot of Americans are in severe trouble, people
working, as you are working at age 68and I hope I will still be
able to be working at age 68, even just indoor work like this, and
no heavy lifting.

It is a severe problem, and we have got to address it. Now, Secre-
tary Bowen has a plan that if people were to pay $5 or $10 extra a
month, a lot of these things would be covered. Of course, I do not
think all your cases would be covered. I would like to see staff also
give a comparison.

Mr. Chairman, later can we get a little chart from staff that
would show if Secretary Bowen's plan, and we will have him here
Wednesday, if this were in effect, would these particular cases be
covered? Would this case be covered? Would this lady be sitting
here if Secretary Bowen's proposal were in effect? 1

Could staff answer that, or could we maybe get that later? You
are an expert, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, I and Senator Kennedy introduced the
bill to implement what we believe the Bowen proposal would do
and what Dr. Bowen says it would do. It would not cover this cir-
cumstance in that long-term health care is not provided for.

Now, whether or not it would cover Mrs. Rieger's particultu- case
in paying for the high blood pressure medication, I would hope it
would, but we need to know what the Bowen proposal would actu-
ally do, because we hope to have it on the Senate Floor sometime
this year, and we will have to know all the ins and outs of it. I am
looking forward to Dr. Bowen's explanation about what his propos-
al will do when he testifies before the Committee on Wednesday.

Senator Wilson.

' See transcript of January 28, 1987 joint hearing between the House Select Committee on
Aging and the Senate Special Committee on Aging.
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STATEMENT BY SENATOR PETE WILSON

Senator WILSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mrs. Rieger, neither you nor Mrs. YelineA are very good wit-

nesses in one senseneither of you ladies look your age. And I
must say I think you have evoked the admiration of the members
of this Committee for your courage.

Let me try to pick up on Senator Pressler's line of questioning. I
am not quite clear from what you saidwas your husband a
member of any kind of a group health plan before he became inca-
pacitated?

Mrs. RIEGER. He had a Medicare supplement is all.
Senator WILSON. But this was private insurance to supplement

his Medicare coverage in connection with group coverage from his
employment?

Mrs. RIEGER. Well, it was a group coverage when he worked at
the college, but after he left the college, you could take it out on an
individual basis.

Senator WILSON. To extend the coverage, he could continue to
contribute.

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes. But they just kept going up on us, and when it
got to $60, I could not pay it.

Senator WILSON. Sixty dollars--
MM. RIEGER. A month.
Senator WILSON. And I assume that you have had no similar

kind of opportunity to participate in any kind of an employer/em-
ployee group plan?

Mrs. RIEGER. No, because I was one that I was not going to have
to work, you know. I was not going to work unless I just wanted to.
I mean, we were out on the farm, and yes, I worked out on the
farm.

Senator WILSON. I understand.
Mrs. RIEGER. But like I told somebody, it was not near the hard

work I am doing now. Even when I was milking cows, it was not as
hard as what I am doing now.

Senator WILSON. I gather that nc twithstanding the burdens that
have been visited upon you and your husband, you still do not
qualify for Medicaid.

Mrs. RIEGER. Well, now, is Medicaid what picks up from his
Social Security?

Senator WILSON. Medicaid is available to a class that is described
as "medically indigent"those who are suffering such heavy medi-
cal costsor I should say, those whose circumstances qualify them.
It is low-income. And because your husband is not working, and be-
cause of your situation, I am not sure- -

Mrs. RIEGER. Well, in the nursing home they pick up what his
Social Security check does not cover, after 6 months, but now I had
to take care of it. Well, that depleted everything.

Senator WILSON. Let me ask this question of staff, and I do not
know whether they know. Are Mrs. Rieger's circumstances such
that she is entitled to Medicaid coverage?

Mr. MCCONNELL. I think she gets Medicaid coverage- -
Mrs. RIEGER. I think on my husband, that is probably what that

is called.
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Mr. MCCONNELL. Yes, but you have to pay a portion of it.
Mrs. RIEGER. Well, like I say, they take his Social Security check

all but $25, and I am supposed to paywell, like I say, they said
they would pick up five prescriptions. Well, OK, he only takes two
medicines that have to be prescribed by the doctor; the rest of it is
over-the-counter, and I have to pay for that. They will not pay for
that. And that amounts to more than what his prescription drugs
do.

Senator WI Isom I am wondering, Mr. Chairman, what the inter-
play is.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, might I clarify this. I think this is one
of the examples Americans are faced with. Clearly, the cost of what
Mr. Rieger is receiving is covered by Medicaid. His Social Security
defrays that up to $470-some a month. He has a total Social Securi-
ty check of $498, which would only pay a portion of his nursing
home care.

Mrs. Rieger does not get Medicaid because she has an income.
Mrs. RIEGER. No, I do not.
Senator WILSON. That was my point.
Chairman MELCHER. She can either go on welfare and get Medic-

aid, or she can continue to work as she wants to do, to pay off the
previous bills.

Mrs. RIEGER. Yes, I will continue to work as long as I can.
Senator WILSON. That was the point of my line of questioning,

Mr. Chairman. That is my surmise as well. And her problem, I
gather, arises not from a single acute illness of her husband or her-
self, but the need for continuing care, long-term care, which is
available under Medicaid to a degree.

Mrs. RIEGER. Now, the first 6 months he could have been covered
had I divorced him. And that kind of got me when they told me
that. I said you do not live with someone 40 years and divorce them
just because they are sick. So therefore I spent what little I had
accumulated.

I could state several cases there in Alva, though, where they
have divorced to get the help.

Chairman MELCHER. To get the help immediately.
Mrs. RIEGER. Yes. But I would not do it.
Senator WILSON. It sounds, Mr. Chairman, as though Mrs. Rieger

is in the position of really working a very tough schedule, working
very hard, doing hard work and still being burdened with the ex-
traordinary cost of these medications. My impression without
knowing is that if she were not working, Medicaid might pay for
most of the long-term care apart from the medicationsthat still, I
do not think, would be included.

But that looks to me like an area that the committee ought to
explore. It looks as though Medigap still has a gap in that regard.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, Mrs. Rieger, I think you demonstrate
a rather admirable American quality of wanting to continue to
work even though you are 67 going on 68, and even though you
have high blood pressure and apparently a bad knee.

But let me say this. You and your husband must have worked all
your lives, I take it, and made a contribution to the community
and to the country.
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Mrs. RIEGER. We have; we have worked hard. I have one daugh-
ter, and she is adopted, which I am very proud of, but she and her
husband are having to struggle, too. They do help me some with
my utility bills, which I could not pay if they did not. But I feel bad
about taking that from them, due to the fact that they need it for
themselves. But my son-in-law is a wonderful person, and he just
wants to help me if he can.

Chairman MELCHER. Your doctor tells you no more injections in
your kneeI assume those are cortisone-type, anti-inflammatory-
type injections.

Mrs. RIEGER. I think so.
Chairman MELCHER. And after this, knee surgery will be re-

quired. Now, I think you ought to take your doctor's advice, be-
cause apparently, you want to continue making the contribution in
a very meaningful way, and I do not know how you would-

Mrs. RIEGER. He says if I would go now, it will be less serious
than if I wait a little while longer.

Chairman MELCHER. Second, this question of not taking high
blood pressure medicine when your physician recommends it is also
not a very wise practice. Now, I do not have to tell you th-At; you
know that.

Mrs. RIEGER. Oh, I know that. I know what my blood pressure
was the other night out at the nursing homethey take it regular-
lyand they just threw a fit.

Chairman MELCHER. I admire your comment about not following
the practice of separating from your husband just so you could
avoid some nursing home coverage in that first 6 months when he
entered the nursing home.

Mrs. RIEGER. I just could not do that.
Chairman MELCHER. I especially admire it since my wife and I

have been married just slightly over 40 years, and I will take your
testimony home to her to show this loyalty. This loyalty is a great
thing.

But in answer to Senator Heinz' question, let us get down to this.
Now, you worked all your life, your husband worked all his life.
Senator Heinz asked who you think ought to be taking care of this,
and whose responsibility it is. I thought you kind of ducked that.
You know, you have put in your time. You are a citizen of this
country, and you can advise this Congress on what you think about
this.

Shouldn't somebody step in here and take care of this?
Mrs. RIEGER. I think they should.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, who?
Mrs. RIEGER. I think the Government ought to.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, I thought maybe that was what you

thought. As a case of last resort, the Government ought to pick up
the tab, should they not?

Mrs. RIEGER. I do not want them to give me something that I do
not deserve. But when you get older, and you are doing harder
work than you have ever doneI feel like I have contributed a
little bit to my country.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes, you have, yes, you have. And I assume
your husband has, too; the way :you described him, he certainly
has.
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Mrs. RIEGER. He was a very hard worker.
Chairman MELCHER. Now, what I am getting at is you forego

doing what you are supposed to do for yourself. You are jeopardiz-
ing what it is going to take to keep you up and around and capable
of a decent life. So I think you are between a rock and hard place;
your situation is between a rock and a hard place, and you should
not be there. There ought to be somebody picking up this tab after
you are of a certain age. And that is what this Committee is about,
too. We think there should be somebody.

MrS. RIEGER. Well, thank you.
Chairman MELCHER. And if it needs to be the Government, if

that is the last resort, then I think it should be. And it is a ques-
tion then how high a priority it is. How high a priority is it to take
care of situations like This.

Mrs. RIEGER. Like I said, I do not want them to give me money
just to go out here and have a party on. I would just like to be able
to pay my honest debts so I can face people.

Chairman MELCHER. Thank you very much for your testimony,
Mrs. Rieger. I entirely agne with you. I hope you are able to con-
tinue to work at that supper club as long as you want to and feel
like it, but I do not know. I think it is hard work, and I know what
you are talking about when you say it is harper work than milking
those cows or working on the farm; of course it is.

Mrs. RIEGER. It is. I can stop milking a cow, but when somebody
wants something to eat, I cannot stop.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes, you have got to get those orders out
right now.

Mrs. RIEGER. Right.
Chairman MELCHER. Thank you very much.
Mrs. RIEGER. Thank you.
Chairman MELCHER. Our next witness is Mrs. Helen Fish, of

Newport, MI.
Mrs. Fish.

STATEMENT OF HELEN FISH, NEWPORT, MI

Mrs. FISH. Hello to all of you.
Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Fish, would you describe in your own

words what your family situation is presently?
Mrs. FIsH. I am here in behalf of my mother.
Chairman MELCHER. I think you ought to move those micro-

phones a little bit closer to you.
Mrs. FISH. OK. I probably would not need these microphones be-

cause I have a real, good, loud Hungarian voice.
I am here in behalf of my mother, who is 97 years old. She has

lived with me now for about 71/2 years. When my mother came to
live with me, she was in fairly good health and was able to get out
and live a fairly normal life, although she had had several episodes
of CVAs, which are small strokes, which left her with partial paral-
ysis at various times.

So that when she came to live with me, as I said, she was finan-
cially all right and physically fairly good. She also has a severe
heart condition.

33



30

Four years ago this August Arm when our problems really start-
ed. She lost her right leg through amputation due to poor circula-
tion. She had three major surgeries on her leg alone to try to pre-
serve the leg, but it was useless. So she lost her leg and then
became quite a care.

So I had to resort to hiring part-time nurses' aides. In our area of
Michigan, the nurses' aides rates go between $5.60 and $7.10 an
hour. So out of her savings, of which she had approximately
$35,000, obtained when my Daddy sold a little house that he had
built. Her money started to diminish, and in just nurses' aides at 4
hours a day, 7 days a week, and then I had to pay a part-time
nurse for $7.10 an hour. That amounted to over $10,000 a year, just
in nurses' aide fees, which help is not sufficient to take care of an
elderly person for 4 hours a day. At least 8 hours would alleviate
the person taking care of her and give a little bit of respite from
the strain.

I have the records here, and I have every one itemized. I have
seven manila envelopes full of receipts. For everything that is
spent on this little lady, every cent is written down.

So our problems really started in June 1983. Between June 1993
and October 1983, we spent $2,418. This is for medical supplies, for
doctors, anesthesiologists, pathologists, her home care, medical
equipmentthe bed and so on all have to be rented.

Between October 1983 through December 1983, we spent a total
of $3,666. This is the same. And inbetween here, I had three hospi-
tal stays and had to hire the nurse for 24 hours around-the-clock.
Between December 1983 and January 1984, we spent $2,536there
is additional; I did not add the cents to all of these; I just took the
amounts, like $160 and so forth, so it would be a little bit more.

Between January 1984 through March 1984, we spent $3,652. Be-
tween March 1984 and May 1984, we spent $1,838. Now, many of
these are for the hospitals stays, and this is over and above what
Medicare paid.

Between May 1984 and July 1984, $2,820. Between July 1984 and
September 1984, $2,348. Between September and November of 1984,
$2,600. Between December 1984 and March 1985, $2,230.

Then she had to go to the nursing home for 2'/2 months, which
cost us $5,500 in the nursing home. This is all out of her savings.
This was with no help whatsoever from Medicare or any other
source.

Between March 1985 and July 1985, $5,971. Between July 4, 1985
and October 1985, $2,328. I will go fast here. Between October 1985
and January 1986, $2,222. Between January 1986 and April 19,86,
we spent $1,780. Between April 1986 through June 31, we spent a
total of $1,863. We are coming up to 1986 now.

Between July 1986 and October 1986, $1,700. Between October
1986 through December 1986, we spent a total of $1,885. And then,
over into January, which already we have spent $500 in 1987 so
far, mostly all for nursing care. And where the largest problem is
is in these Medicare patients. I guess I failed to say my father took
out no other insurance, and this is why she has these tremendous
amounts, because all she has is Medicare.

While in the hospital in Toledo, each time she went on her four
or five hospital stays, she was in intensive care, which the beds run
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approximately $700 to $800 a day. And we were not told at the
time that she had used up all her hospital days, which I was not
that fully acquainted with Medicare, and so the days that she was
not entitled to, she had to pay for those days in her hospital stay.

So up to date, from 1983, she has spent $41,000 all-told.
Chairman MELCHER. Forty-one thousand dollarsof her own

money?
Mrs. FtsH. Of her own money.
Chairman MELCHER. Medicare paid most of it?
Mrs. FISH. This is up and above what Medicare paid. The doctor

bills range in price from $1 to $1,900 as each doctor sent his bills,
which is something that should be controlled, in my estimation.

Chairman MELCHER. You said your mother was 97 years old right
now.

Mrs. FISH. Right now, yes.
Chairman MELCHER. So 4 years ago, she was 93.
Mrs. FISH. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. And she had $40,000 cash?
Mrs. FISH. Seven years ago she had approximately that amount,

from the sale of their home. That is when my Daddy left, and we
sold her home.

Chairman MELCHER. How much more has she got?
Mrs. FISH. That is what I am here for. At the present time she

has $4,000 and $4,000 for her burial expenses. When one of the
ladies from sccial services applied for mother's Medicaid, she was
not eligible, because she does get $440 in Social Security, which
pays for 2 weeks of part-time nursing care. I myself am a heart pa-
tient, and I take care of her exclusively myself when I do not have
a nurse's aide for 4 hours and sometimes up to 5 or 6 hours a day,
occasionally.

Medicaid wanted me to get rid of that money, and then she could
go on Medicaid. And I asked, "What will we do for funeral ex-
penses?" and they did not care. The fact was that she still had that
much money in her possession, which the $4,000 at $800 per month
would be gone in approximately 3 or 4 months. To have available
funds for good home can and TLC is what I'm mostly advocating
for people like my motherwe do not see too many little 97-year-
old ladies running around the streets. And this lady is one of the
most alert people. I have a picture you gentlemen can pass around,
and you will not believe this little lady is 97 years old. She is alert,
and she was given up three times. They asked us if we wanted her
to be a "no code," which means no resuscitative measures, and we
said to do all they could for her, and it was worth it. She is 97 and
still her mind is usually better than mine; a very alert "young"
lady of 97 years old.

My request is that mostly in our area of Michigan, what we need
is home care services; just asking for part-time respite hours or dol-
lars to help the family, and the Government, as we say, would still
be saving tremendous amounts of money. It would still put people
to work. There are nurses' aides all over, desiring work, and no
place for them to work. If some formula or help would come in just
getting people like myself part-time assistance, it would mean a lot.

In the nursing home, she had to pay all that herself. She was not
eligible for any assistance because she can feed herself, although
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she has only 50 percent vision in one eye and the other eye is total-
ly blind, and we can never leave her alone. In one of her major sur-
geries, she slipped off the edge of the bed, and hit the leg that was
amputated, she broke the bone from the knee to th'; hip in half,
which had to be removed. This was a major surgery that she was
there for at great and enormous cost.

So what my request is is for help in home care nursing, because
the nursing homes in our area are consistentl, full. When I went
for major shoulder surgery 3 months ago, there was not a bed to be
had in a nursing home in Monroe, so we kept her at home, and I
paid a nurse's aide around - the - clock, 24 hours.

Chairman MELCHER. Over the weekend, I just came from visiting
two of my aunts, one of whom is 93 and one is 94. Both are very
alert, both are, in relative terms, very active, and are out and
around. They do not drive a car anymore, but that is about the
only thing they refrain from doing.

Now, tell me about your mother. This all started at C3?
Mrs. FISH. Well, her major problem was through the amputation

of her leg, and she had several strokes and was incapacitated for a
couple weeks each time, but then improved.

Chairman MELCHER. I understand. But was she up and around?
Mrs. FISH. Yes, definitely, definitely, yes. She wer , with me ev-

erywhere I went; she was able to go.
Chairman MELCHER. Was she able to read at that time?
Mrs. FISH. Partly, yes. The eye has deteriorated considerably in

the last 3 years.
Chairman MELCHER. Was she living with you then?
Mrs. FISH. She has been with me for 7 years, since the death of

my father.
Chairman MELCHER. All right. So she has been with you since

she was 90 years old.
Mrs. Fist'. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. And she has been an active person up until

the amputation?
Mrs. Fist'. It will be 4 years, yes, up until almost 4 years ago.
Chairman MELCHER. Does she vote?
Mrs. FISH. I do not think so. I do not remember taking her.
Chairman MELCHER. That is the only thing she has given upall

right. Now, at 93 years of age, with 40,000-some-odd dollars in cash,
she should have been quite secure, along with Medicare.

Mrs. Fist'. She would have been, yes. My father did not believe
in hospitalization, and foreign people do not let their children tell
them what to do. Although we tried very hard to take out hospital-
ization for them, he refused. And this is where, like you said, I
really would pii3h having people understand that Medicare does
not pay everything; to star` younger in life. I would have the re-
porters writing consistently about it, urging people to realize this
which my father apparently thoughthe died at age 93 and had
been hospitalized only three times in all of his lifetime, at the age
of 93, that was quite a record.

Chairman MELCHER. You are absolutely right on that, that
people should understand very definitely what Medicare will pay
for.
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Mrs. FISH. Right. Even when my mother went to the hospital,
and these were all major surgeries that she had, I did not myself
realize that Medicare did not cover all these extras, like the doctor
bills, which sometimes she gets bills from the associates and from
the doctors. There will be five doctors in one group, and each one
sends a bill. I have the proof for that, which is devastating to the
patient, having to pay all these extra doctors and cardiologists and
whatever.

In fact, she received a bill the day before I came, still for Jab
work which they did 10 months ago.

Chairman MELCHER. Your statement just a moment ago, recom-
mending that there be some way of taking care of the patient at
home with some assistance in home health care-

Yrs. FISH. Yes. That is all so many of us ask for, is just some
ass.stance.

Chairman MELCHER. Some assistance, because after all if you
have 16 hours out of the day where you are doing it all, the 8 hours
that can be provided in home health care by a nurse's aide would
make it possible to continue on with the type of care that is best
for your mother.

Mrs. FISH. Right.
Chairman MELCHER. All right. I want to confess that the Bowen

bill that Senator Kennedy and I introduced into Congress a couple
of weeks ago does not cover that, and it is another shortcoming of
the bill. So I think the Bowen proposal is a good starting point, but
I would not want anybody to draw the conclusion that somehow it
took care of some of the major difficulties that are catastrophic. I
just wanted to mention that to yon. But before we get done, I hope
that Congress does enact a type of catastrophic that does pick up
what 's needed in home health care assistance for patients and also
when it becomes one of the better solutions for that particular pa-
tient, in circumstances as a nursing home, that it picks that up,
too, because those are the two major areas where the testimony we
have received today tells us simply are not covered.

Mrs. FISH. To me it would be profitable, as I said, for the Govern-
ment, in paying a much less amount for the patient to stay in the
home. I understandI have worked in a nursing home- -

Chairman MELCHER. Oh, yes, by far the best.
Mrs. FISH. Right. I understand that there are patients who abso-

lutely cannot be taken care of at home, like my mother when she
first came home, it took two of us to handle a little 93-year-old lady
with one leg. It is very, very difficult.

Chairman MELCHER. Senator Heinz?
Senator HEINZ. Mrs. Fish, obviously, you have recounted the

kinds of financial difficulties that you have had and the need for
some assistance to defray some of those. But beyond the financial
difficulties, aren't there many others in terms of rendering the
kind of caredoes it not put strains on youor are you able to
handle it pretty easily?

Mrs. FISH. Can I handle the strain easily?
Senator HEINZ. Yes. Is it a strain on you emotionally?
Mrs. FIsH. Yes, yes. I do have a heart condition, which does not

help that much. I am on heart medication.
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Senator HEINZ. So it is both a physical and emotional strain on
you.

Mrs. FISH. Yes, yes.
Senator HEINZ. If you could afford itand we recognize you

cannotwould you under any circumstances place your mother in
a nursing home?

Mrs. FISH. Well, she was not eligible to go to the nursing home
without us footing the whole bill.

Senator HEINZ. I understand that. I am just asking, though, if
you had the money- -

Mrs. FISH. I would not want to. We are trying to hold out for 100,
which is 3 more years, and she probably will make it.

Senator HEINZ. So given a choice, you would still rather keep
your mother at home.

Mrs. FISH. With help, yes, yes.
Senator HEINZ. Rather than have her in a nursing home?
Mrs. FISH. Definitely, yes. Foreign people are a little funny that

way, with their families.
Senator HEINZ. Do you know why your mother has not become

eligible for Medicaid?
Mrs. FISH. Because as I quoted before, she has the $4,000 and

then her burial expenses, which are intact and not to be touched.
Senator HEINZ. Hav ; you ever been tempted to try and do some-

thing about that?
Mrs. FISH. Do you mean, getting rid of her money?
Senator HEINZ. Yes.
Mrs. FISH. Well, it would not take long by keeping a nurse's aide,

which is $800 a month; $800 from $4,000 per month, it would use it
up in a few months.

Senator HEINZ. It would take about 5 months, right?
Mrs. FISH. Right, right.
Senator HEINZ. Why have you elected not to do that?
Mrs. FISH. Not to do what?
Senator HEINZ. To spend the money on a nurse's aide.
Mrs. FIsH. Well, I think it is the idea of going on Medicaidp-r-

haps. I do not know what all is involved with that. I did not check
any further. As soon as they saw her record, they sent a letter of
dismissal that she was not eligible at all for Medicaid.

Senator HEINZ. But you did not feel that you wanted to pursue
that any further?

Mrs. Fist!. No, no.
Senator HEINZ. Why? If I told you that there is this program

called Medicaid; that it is run and paid for partly by the States,
partly by the Federal Government, and under certain circum-
stances, it will take care of your costs if you do not have any
moneywhy would you shy away from learning more about it?

Mrs. FIsH. What would happen if this little lady would die, would
pass away? Who would pay the burial charges? That is another
question I am asking. They -.anted all that money to be rid of for
her to go on Medicaid.

Senator HEINZ. So yon. 'il nervous about what would happen to
your mother if she passed away and she was on Medicaid?

Mrs. Frss. Yes, or if something happened to meI would not
know what would happen to her.
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Senator HEINZ. It sounds to me, and I picked it up from our
other witnesses, Mrs. Yelineck and Mrs. Rieger, like there is kind
of a nervousness about finding out about Medicaid. Is that because
Medicaid has some kind of a bad reputation?

Mrs. FISH. I do not think so, necessarily, no. I do not think so.
Chairman MELCHER. Would you yield, Senator Heinz?
Senator HEINZ. Yes, I would be happy to yield, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Fish, isn't it because you have to de-

plete all your money?
Mrs. FISH. Do you mean with my mother?
Chairman MELCHER. Yes.
Mrs. FISH. Yes, I think so. That is the underlying reason.
Chairman MELCHER. Nobody wants to be flat broke.
Mrs. FISH. I believe that is the reason. I think you have ex-

pressed it explicitly.
Senator HEINZ. Well, you said as much earlier. I am just trying

to see if there are any other reasons there. That may be the central
one, Mr. Chairman. People who have been proud and independent
and self-sufficient all their lives may not themselves or in behalf of
their parent want to see their parent put in a status which we call
pauperized, penniless, absolutely destitute, poor. Those are pretty
awful words. And that is what is involved, fundamentally, before
you can become eligible for Medicaid. And if there is anything that
most people fight like heck, having fought that way for a lifetime,
to avoid, it is becoming dependent and losing their independence.

So I think you put your finger on it. I was just interested as to
whether there might be any other problem, out there.

Mrs. Fish, I thank you very much.
Mrs. FISH. The nursing care people that I did hire for my mother

did have some assistance from the Government, but this is what
they were pushing for at the forum. This is where I started, at a
small forum in Monroe, MI, with some of the gentlemen from Lan-
sing. They do have some Government assistance through the home
nursing care. But I was only allowed 9 hours a week is what they
paid for, and then I had to pay the rest of the 4 days myself. But
they did give you 100 hours a year, which is not very much to help
out with a patient.

Senator HEINZ. But that was available to you, 100 hours a year?
Mrs. FISH. It ran out. That ran out. And sometimes they can only

give you 3 hours. It is whatever the fund has accumulated.
Senator HEINZ. But as you say, 100 hours a year is not much.
Mrs. FISH. One hundred hours a year. Only 9 hours a week is

what they give. Maybe I misquoted. Nine hours a week is all they
could give me.

Senator HEINZ. Thank you.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Pressler?
Senator PRESSLER. Thank you very much, and thank you for

being here.
I have made notes on what I see sociologically we at% experienc-

ing here today. We are not hearing from the very poor, the ex-
tremely poor. We are hearing from middle-class America. I might
say that I think the selection of the witnesses has been very good.
These are middle-class people. I know in our universities, when so-
ciologists write, they like to write about the very poor or the very
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rich. Indeed, in the academic community and elsewhere, the
middle-classes are almost left out. In some cases, they are not
thought to be a challenging subject for study.

But what we see here are middle-class Americans in trouble. We
see no fraud. We are not talking about any fraud. We find nobody
who really wants a handout. We are finding working people, no
question about their honesty. Most of the witnesses here have been
women taking care of men, although this particular witness is
taking care of a woman. But, I can assure you there are some men
taking care of women from my activities in the Alzheimer's group,
and the people have had no warning of what was to come, and they
are almost penalized for having made some savings or owning some
property or trying to hang onto a house or some little bit of proper-
ty. They are in a category that they would almost be better off if
they were impoverished.

So I think we have a very special set of problems that are pre-
sented here this morning. I want to compliment staff on their selec-
tion of witnesses. I am one who does not believe in Government
action except where it is extremely necessary. But here, I see
people who are trying everything, who have done everything they
can do, and yet they are in great difficulty. I commend these wit-
nesses.

But do you ever get a feelingif I may address this to youdo
you ever get a feeling that you would be better off in this current
set of circumstances if you were impoverished; you could get aid
easier, could you not?

Mrs. Ftsx. Yes.
Senator PRESSLER. I think that is very significant. So once again,

we are sort of penalizing those people who have some savings, who
have a job, who try to pay their bills and find that it is impossible.
It may not be a story that will make for great editorials, it is not a
story that will make for great adjectives. But it is a real story of
what a lot of middle-class America is experiencing, is that not cor-
rect? The people you know who are in similar circumstances, are
they people who have worked hard and have some savings, own a
house or a small business, or something of that sort?

Mrs. Ftsx. Right, yes.
Senator PRESSLER. I think that is a very significant thing. I hope

as we go forward with our hearings on catastrophic illness ex-
penses that we keep that in mind, because I think this is a very
significant hearing from that point of view. I again want to compli-
ment staff for the choice of witnesses because I think they illus-
trate very strongly a problem that is going to the roots ofnot im-
poverished America; there is not racial prejudice hereit i -ach-
ing to the very roots of middle-class America. If you were very
wealthy, you would probably be all right for a period of time, at
least.

I think your testimony illustrates what I have been talking
about. I have no specific questions. I thank you for your testimony.

I am going to have staff again tell me, if we had had Secretary
Bowen's plan in place, would that have made a big difference in
your case? Or, if you had bought more Medigap insurance would
that have made a big difference?
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Was there any way that, in your own mind, if you went back 20
years, you could have planned for this, or bought insurance, or
done something?

Mrs. FISH. No. This is why I say people should be educated to
this, to start-

Senator PRESSLER. They should be educated to it?
Mrs. FISH. Yes, because people do not think of it.
Senator PRESSLER. But what could you have done if you were

educated or thought about it?
Mrs. FISH. I v ould have provi 'ed for this in the futureis this

what you are asking? I did not hear you.
Senator PRESSLER. Yes.
Mrs. FISH. Definitely, yes.
Senator PRESSLER. What kind of insurance could you have bought

to cover this?
Mrs. FISH. What kind of insuranceI do not understand your

question.
Senator PRESSLER. What kind of insurance would you have

bought, or how would you have provided for this?
Mrs. FISH. Do you mean like hospitalization?
Senator PRESSLER. Could you have purchased that?
Mrs. FISH. Yes. I had to purchase mine after I retired. I myself

carry my own health insurance.
Senator PRESSLER. But if you had bought that 20 years ago, you

could ha ie bought it at a lower rate, and-
Mrs. FISH. Well, at work I was covered. So people do not think of

this a lot of times, you know, because you are covered with a lot of
hospitalization in your job. After I retired, then I had to pick up
my own, and a lot of people perhaps do not do that.

Senator PRESSLER. But you did do that?
Mrs. FISH. Yes, yes. Well, when I was at work, I was fully cov-

ered with hospitalization, and I did not have to pay anything. After
I retired, that is cut off right then, and then you have to pick up
your own hospitalizatior But my father, for years and years and
years, he did not work, and he was not covered with any kind of
insurance, ever. Even before he Nas working, they did not have it
at that time.

Senator PRESSLER. OK. But I think if we dig into it, we would
find that even if you had bought some of this insurance, or your
mother had-

Mrs. FISH. I tried to get "nsurance for her, but she was past 87, so
there was no insurance company where I could get anything for
her at the time when she came to live with me.

Senator PRESSLER. Well, then, maybe we need a public informa-
tion programI do not know how we would do it; it is a complicat-
ed thing. It seems as though there is almost no way for some
people to escape your situation without the Government having
some kind of catastrophic insurance.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Wilson.
Senator WILSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am not going to ask any questions of Mrs. Fish. I think she and

the other witnesses have been quite eloquent. One persistent theme
in the testimony of all of themone that perhaps came out most
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pointedly in the comment from Mrs. Rieger that when the private
supplemental coverage reached the premium of $60 a month, it was
no longer affordableresonates in the testimony that we can
expect from the industry, that they think that more and more
people are not nsiived for supplemental coverage because of its
cost, not because of its availability. I think that is a truism.

And Senator Pressler in his questions to Mrs. Fish as to what she
might have donemy impression is that in the last 5 years, al-
though the industry is certainly much older than this, but in the
past 5 years there has been a virtual explosion of private coverage
offered in things like the Sunday supplement to a newspaper. My
impression, too, is that they run the gamut from some that are
very good to some that probably are not worth the premium.

I think the real question is the one that has been focused on in
Mr. Shapland's written testimony, and that is, how do you make it
affordable. So I would say that I think that Senator Pressler is cor-
rect in commending the staff and the Chairman in setting the
hearing and in selecting the witnesses. I think these three ladies
have given us a very sharp focus on the problem of perhaps the
majority of Americans who have worked hard all their lives, tried
to save, tried to be :i.dependent, only to come to that time when
their loved ones are devastated by severe health problems and
their savings are in turn devastated. And someone who thinks that
they have been provident, someone who has prized their independ-
ence, can find themselves virtually wiped out.

I do not know what the answer is, but the committee is right in
focusing on it, and I think that gives particular focus to the testi-
mony that we are about to hear.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Fish, I noted that in responding to

Senator Heinz, you said that your mother's determination is to
make it to 100.

Mrs. FISH. Right. I believe she will.
Chairman MELCHER. You believe she will.
Mrs. DEW Rightcost or no cost.
Chairman MELCHER. Will you tell her for me that I believe that

elderly people contribute very much through their families and
through thei.. acquaintances to the quality of life and to the integ-
rity of society of America; and that because they are aged, they
have more experience than the rest of us.

I asked you if she still voted. Tell her I think she should. There
is an election coming up before she reaches 100, and I think she
should.

Mrs. FISH. I know she used to; her and Daddy always did.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, what this is all about is making a de-

termination, and what Congress is all about is to make a determi-
nation of what are the priorities of America. Those of us on this
committee feel rather strongly that health care for the elderly is a
very high priority of the country. But nobody has more experience
than someone who is almost 100 in making that determination.

So tell your mother for me that I want her to be part of the proc-
ess of making that determination.

Mrs. FISH. Could I ask you a question?
Chairman MELCHER. Yes
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Mrs. FISH. Do you think that shows good reasoning in what I
have mentioned about rather than the people who do not have to
like my mother, she does not have to go to a nursing home; she can
be taken care of at home. And by sending her to the nursing home,
I would have to pay that regardless. That is the only way they
allow you to get in there, when you have to pay your own way. But
if there were a fund to help, as I asked, does that show reasoning?
The Government would still be better off and would not be paying
the full extent of the patient's care in the nursing home.

Chairman MELCHER. Oh, yes. Providing home health care assist-
ance is by far the best investment of anybody, because the pa-tientyour moth, in this caseis more content at home, and you
are more content in having her at home. And so providing that as-
sistance is extremely vital and should be our first step.

Mrs. FISH. Right. This is for people like my mother who can; I
am not judging people who cannot be taken care of at home. That
is another story, as the other ladies showed us.

Chairman MELCHER. Mrs. Yelineck described the care that is
needed for her husband at this particular time, which is probably
more than you can do at home. But even so, his desire is to come
home, and when he does, health care assistance must be available
there. Mrs. Yelineck will not be able to handle it by herself.

Mrs. FISH. Are there funds at the present time, like the one
health care that I have to hire the girls from there?

Chairman MELCHER. There are none at the present time.
Mrs. FISH. They are funded somewhat. Where does that come

from, then, the 9 hours a week that I was offered, or given?
Chairman MELCHER. I think you are talking about a Michigan

State plan. There are some home health care funds available for
Mrs. Fish-

Mrs. FISH. It does not come through the Government per se?
Chairman MELCHER. But I think that is a Michigan plan, and

there may be some Federal assistance in itthere is some Federal
assistance in it, but it is done through the State, and each State
decides how they are going to handle it, and they are going to con-
tribute some.

Mrs. Fiso. So it is State-funded, then, in other words?
Chairman IVIELcHER. There is some Federal assistance in it; 50

percent is Federal.
Mrs. FISH. I see.
Chairman MELCHER. But it is up to the State, then, to match that

and then carry it forward. And what we are findingit varies from
State to State. In your case, it simply is not nearly enough. Did you
say it amounted to 9 hours?

Mrs. FISH. Nine hours. They call it respite hours. Nine hours a
week is all I could have.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes.
Mrs. Fist!. That is all they had money for at the time.
Chairman MELCHER. Did that run out, or can you still get 9

hours a week?
Mrs. FISH. No. It runs out. And right now, there are not any

funds to help.
Chairman MELCHLA. We are just starting on our quest to be of

assistance in passing catastrophic coverage, but so far what we are
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finding out is that it is very limited, and in some States there is
none, because they do not come up with their matching portion.
Some States such as yours, Michigan, do match part of it, but that
does not go nearly far enough to be of too much assistance for a
person such as yourself.

I want to thank you very much, Mrs. Fish, for coming here today
and giving us this picture of the circumstances that face you and
your mother.

Mrs. FISH. Now, another question which has bothered me, if I
could ask you Senatorswho has the jurisdiction over closing a
hospital? In the town where I live we have a beautiful, fairly new,
up-to-date, modern hospital, and the doors are closeda 100-bed
hospital. The other hospital we have in my area is just newly-re-
modeled, an addition put on for $13.5 million. And the smaller hos-
pital has been closed now for 21/2 years.

Why couldn't these unused hospitals be utilized at a lower rate
as we call them, step-down units. I have been in nursing, and I
think you understand the term, step-down units. This hospital is
beautiful, modern, up-to-date.

Who has the jurisdiction over these hospitals closing? Is it the
Government? What is it?

Chairman MELCHER. It is a combination of State and Federal
Governments. The Federal Government will establish the stand-
ards necessary for a hospital to be able to receive Medicare and
Medicaid patients. So to a certain extent we are the ones to talk to
in the Federal Government, as well as Health and Human Serv-
ices, which actually administers the laws that we cause them to ad-
minister. But it is a combination between the State and the Fede--
al Government.

Mrs. FISH. Could those in some way be opened so that patients
who have to go to the nursing home could go there, because these
step-down units are really needed.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, it could be convalescent care, it could
be a variety of things. And I think sometimes, we do not seem to
use our good commonsense.

Mrs. FISH. Right, because they sure art not making any money
with those doors closed and 100 beds. And in the new hospital with
the $13.5 million lition, one complete floor is closed, with 68
beds emi Ity, day iy. I am really curious. Being in nursing, I
do not k.oww .e reason for a whole floor in a hospital to
be shut down, fo, S now?

Chairman MELCI. :, cannot answer that one.
Mrs. FISH. Is that in the hands of the Government, some regula-

tion that a certain amount of beds have to be closed?
Chairman MELCHER. I would not think so.
Senator HEINZ. Probably not. It was probably a decision of the

board of the hospital. I assume it probably was a pri "ate nonprofit
hospital?

Mrs. FISH. I think so. I do not know. It is a good-sized hospital.
Senator HEINZ. For the most part, it tends to be because in terms

of acute care, there is not enough demand in that community, or
sometimes it is because the reimbursement rates for certain kinds
of care are just not adequate. That can be a Federal Government-
created problem.

4 4



Mrs. FIsx. That is a question that really bothered me. Then, is
there encouragement for people like me to take care of a person in
the home? Is there any good outlook?

Senator HEINZ. There is not nearly enough.
Mrs. FISH. I mean, will there be?
Chairman MELCHER. We think there will be a lot more, because

we think thatin absolutely the best of all worlds, your mother
would not be ill; but secondly, she does need a lot of care, and by
far the best place is at home. So we hope we can generate more
encouragement for exactly what you are doing.

Mrs. FISH. I hope so.
Chairman MELCHER. Thank you very much, Mrs. Fish.
We have a witness now from the insurance industry, Robert Shap-

land, the vice president of Mutual of Omaha Insurance Co., repre-
senting the Health Insurance Association of America.

Mr. Shapland, the committee very much welcomes your partici-
pation today, and we want to thank you for making the effort to
come here today to be a witness.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT SHAPLAND, VICE PRESIDENT AND AC-
TUARY, MUTUAL OF OMAHA INSURANCE CO., ON BEHALF OF
THE HEALTH INSURANCE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA

Mr. SHAPLAND. Gcod afternoon. I want to thank you for inviting
me and giving me a chance to help in solving the problem of cata-
strophic costs. I think we all know that there are catastrophic
costs, and we all want to work together to solve them.

I also want to thank you for having the snow. In Omaha we have
not had any snow, and I love snow and I think it is beautiful out-
sideso thank you for that, too.

I am always pleased when I have attended hearingsI have not
had a chance to attend too manybut I am always pleased at my
strengthened vision or insight as to the work you guys are dedicat-
ed to doing and the way you approach the hearings. Every time T
have been to a hearing, I have always thought that it is too bad
that the peop:a back home cannot see how you approach the hear-
ings on a very fair basis and look for the answers without any fore-
gone conclusions, and do an honest job.

Almost everything that you, Senators, have said here today and
the witnesses have said today, I think is absolutely right. There are
some problems that need to be solved. As Senator Heinz said, there
are some potholes that need to be filled; there is education that
needs to be conveyedthere are all kinds of things.

I know that this is a pretty knotty problem. I have spent a lot of
time on this, and you are probably fairly new to it. The Health In-
surance Association stands ready to help you in the education proc-
ess.

I have made some notes during the hearing about the questions
rnat were raised and statements that were made, so I thought I
might respond to some of those. So my testimony might be sort of
disjointed, but at least I am trying to help in any way I can. I know
you will have some questions for me later, and I hope I can help
you understand the insurance industry and the Government's and
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industry's role in providing catastrophic care and where they are
not providing catastrophic care.

The statement was made that the Government needs to take
care of people as the last sort; people need to feel that they are
taking care of themselves to the extent they canthat is right
and then, Government needs to realize where people cannot take
care of themselves and step in. It is the same thing with Govern-
ment's role in any other field, like transportation, food, national
defense, or anything; where people cannot take care of themselves,
the government steps in. And there are some areas here where the
Government does need to step in and already has stepped in to
some degree, and I think we need to ask ourselves what expanded
role of stepping in does the Federal Government need to do.

Talking about education, I think you are absolutely right, and it
has been made clear here at the hearing, that there are great mis-
understandings about what Medicare does. I work with it every day
in insurance, so I have learned it. But even for me it was a long
process. Insurance of any kind is hard to comprehend.

Somebody made a comment about a burglary and what does the
insurance company cover. I have the same problems, even though I
am an actuary and work with insurance every day. Insurance is
not an easy subject, and it takes a lot of education.

I think the Government has probably been remiss in its efforts
on educating the public about Meticare. Surveys have shown that
the vast majority of people in the United States think that Medi-
care pays for nursing care, when it does not, and some other kinds
of care, and have relied falsely on their honest perceptions of what
Medicare is.

I think the industry, on the other hand, has been way more
active and deserves plaudits for its efforts at educating the public
regarding Medicare. We go out and sell Medicare supplement poli-
cies and spend a lot of energy explaining to the public what Medi-
care pays, what our policies pay, what Medicare does not pay and
what our policies do not pay.

We have developed, in conjunction with HCFA, buyers' guides
that explain what Medicare is all about and what the Medicare
supplement pays, and it also says that Medicare does not cover
long-term care, for example, and that our policies do not.

Actually, when we sell a Medicare supplement policy, we have
got to give the purthaser several pieces of paper that say what we
do not cover and also tell him that the Government does not cover
it, either. So we have gone out of our way to help educate the
public and be honest about what we do not do. I think we have
probably done more of that than any other industry. I do not know
that the auto industry or any other industry have gone out there
and said what their product does not do, like we are.

But that does not mean that that is enough. I think that it has
been proven here today by the witnesses that there is just a lot
more educating to be done.

There was a lot of discussion here about Medicaid and people
having to be impoverished to get Medicaid. I think that that is
something that you are going to really have to wrestle with
whether somebody should be able to keep $4,000 for burial before
they go on Medicaid, and those kinds of questions. Those questions
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will be tough, and I am glad I am not sitting in your seat, because
we are talking about spending a lot of money at a time when the
Government does not have a lot of money to support programs like
that.

But I can say from my own personal perspective that I would
like you to spend some of my money and tax me to help these
people out. I am not speaking for anybody but my personal self
now, but I see these needs, and I think you have got to bring your-
selves to get some tax dollars out there to take care of some of
these needs. It is not going to be an easy thing to do, but I think
you are going to have to do it.

I think I might give you a little bit of insight regarding the
Bowen proposal as it fills the catastrophic gaps that we need to
cover. I guess I would generalize first and say that Bowen's propos-
aland here, I think I had better define Bowen's proposal as his
proposal for people with Medicare to expand the Medicare pro-
grambecause he has made lots of different proposals that covers
a whole gamut of options and so on, but- -

Senator WILSON. Mr. Chairman, excuse me. I hate to interrupt,
but I am having difficulty hearing Mr. Shapland. If you could
speak a little louder, please.

Mr. SHAPLAND. All right. In the context of that portion of
Bowen's proposal, I think you are going to find in your studies
and we have charts and things that might be helpful on thisthat
his proposal adds very little to the solution of the catastrophic
problem, and tilt:. is for several reasons.

One, it addresses, as you have already talked about here today,
only those types of expenses covered by Medicare. And as we have
also talked about here today, Medicare has a limited laundry list of
things it covers, and then a lot of things it does not cover.

Senator HEINZ. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. Could I interrupt just
to clarify something? A few minutes ago, you said that tilt re were
some problems, that you could not disagree with any of the kinds
of problems that have been laid out here. And yet on the first page
of your testimony, you say,

If I could summarize for you the prevailing conclusion from our industry's assess-
ments of Medicare and its present condition, I would have to say that we see no
compelling need to begin a major overhaul of this program. In our opinion, the cur-
rent combination of private and public coverage is serving the public well. So, since
the system obviously is not "broken", a major "fix" hardly seems warranted.

My question is I (io not understand why you were here a minute
ago saying that you could not disagree with anything the witnesses
were saying, and your statement says the opposite.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I am glad you asked that question because that is
a confusing point. What we are saying is within the context of
what Medicare is paying for, its laundry list of covered items, and
only in that context, we agree that the Medicare and private insur-
ance industries are providing catastrophic coverage, but--

Senator HEINZ. For those things that are being paid for.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Yes, right.
Senator HEINZ. For those things that are not being paid for,

which include for a lot of people catastrophic coverage, things are
still working well?

Mr. SHAPLAND. No, no.

4 'I



44

Senator HEINZ. So things are working well when they are being
paid for; when they are not being paid for, they are not working
well.

Mr. SHAPLAND. That is right.
Senator HEINZ. We could have figured that one out.
Mr. SHAPLAND. The statement was limited, and maybe it was not

clear, and I apologize if it was not clear. The statement was meant
to convey that within the field of the items covered by Medicare,
Medicare leaves some catastrophic gaps within its own field of cov-
erage. There are lots of things it does riot cover, but within the
fields that it does cover, Medicare has some gaps, and those gaps
have been closed by the private insurance industry and Medicaid
and so onand which I can explain.

Senator HEINZ. Andif the Chairman will allow me
Chairman MELCHER. Yes, certainly.
Senator HEINZ [continuing]. You are saying that you feel, after

having listened to the testimony of the first two witnesses, both of
whom had "catastrophic coverage" and who clearly had serious
problems, you believe that catastrophic coverage needs are being
met by the private insurance they describe?

Mr. SHAPLAND. No, that is not what I said, sir.
Senator HEINZ. Well, I am just unclear as to what yok are

saying.
Mr. SHAPLAND. OK, I will try to explain it.
Senator HEINZ. I guess what you are saying is --
Mr. SHAPLAND. I think you are asking a good question. I think

you are asking a very intelligent, good question.
Senator HEINZ. But I do not understand your answer.
Mr. SHAPLAND So I will try to rephrase it so I can answer it.

Within those types of coverage covered by Medicare, which is a
limited laundry list that does not cover drugs, does not cover eye
care, does not cover nursing care, aside from those items-

Senator HEINZ. It does hot cover prescription drugs, which cost
one of our witness $90 a month.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Absolutely, that is right.
Senator HEINZ. It does not cover doctor bills over and above

those that Medicare will pay.
Mr. SHAPLAND. That is right, that is right.
Senator HEINZ. I mean, we are not talking about long-term care.

We are talk" lg about the catastrophic nature of a whole bunch of
little things a.liing up to a huge burden that will break the camel's
back.

Mr. SHAPLAND. We are all agreeing. It night not sound like we
are agreeing.

Senator HEINZ. No, we e not. When you say you are agree -
ing--

Mr. SHAPLAND. No. You think we are not agreeing, but I want to
explain that we reCly are agreeing. The insurance industry knows
that all those things you mentioned need to be dealt with. And we
do not ever intend to sayeven though a statement there might
have implied it, we did not mean to imply it. The insurance indus-
try says all of those problems you just mentioned exist; they are
not being taken care of by the Government or the private insur-
ance industry. Now are we in agreement?
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Senator HEINZ. What you say is a kind of sophistry, with all due
respect. You are saying that when things are paid for, they are
being taken care of; when they are not, there is a problem.

And what I asked youand you did not respond to the ques-
tionis in your judgment, did the private catastrophic insurance
that the first two witnesses indicated they had, was that doing a
good job fot them. And the answer is either it was doing a good job
or it was not.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Some of the witnesses had no insurance, so obvi-
ously--

Senator HEINZ. I am talking about the two that did.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Well, to the degree that they buy a Mediccr2 sup-

plement policy, they have certain catastrophic coverages, and those
are limited just like Medicare, and they still leave all the loopholes
you just mentioned, and those are the ones you need to deal with.

Senator HEINZ. But how about the loopholes they mentioned?
Mr. SHAPLAND. The ones that they mentioned are ones outside of

Medicare and Medicare supplement policies.
Senator HEINZ. Which they hadthe first witness' husband

worked for the Internal Revenue Service as a very highly qualified
reader of, among other thing3, fine print. Both he and his wife are
still trying to figure out how they got done in. You are saying not
to worry.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I did not say that at all. I think they need to
worry.

Senator HEINZ. You are saying it is working well.
Mr. SHAPLAND. NO, I did not.
Senator HEINZ. You are saying it is not working well?
Mr. SHAPLAND. I say that there are all kinds of catastrophic

needs out there not being met by the private insurance industry.
Senator HEINZ,. Even when you have an insurance policy labeled

"catastrophic coverage."
Mr. SHAPLAND. It is labeled a Medicare supplement policy, and it

only supplements areas where Medicare is paying and covers the
gaps of Medicare.

Senator HEINZ. Yet it does not, does it?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Yes, it does. It covers the gaps--.
Senator HEINZ. Well, I have taken too much time; I apologize.
Chairman MELCHER. No, that is fine. I think this is really the

nuts and bolts of what Mr. Shapland can provide us. Let me restate
it and see if my statement is correct, Mr. Shapland.

You are testifying on behalf of both Mutual of Omaha Insurance
Co. and also the Health Insurance Association of America. What
you are testifying is that Medicare goes so far, that there are Medi-
L ap policies that extend that only in the areas that Medicare now
covers; is that correct?

Mr. SHAPLAND. That is correct.
Chairman MELCHER. And that you personally believe that we

should go much farther, and that your vote and your tax dollar, as
far as you' vote is concerned, could wisely be used to go farther for
the elderly; is that correct?

Mr. SHAPLAND. In the area where people cannot take care of
themselves, I think we have to spend some tax dollars.
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Chairman MELCHER. In exactly the instances of the witnessesthat we have heard?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Sure.
Chairman MELCHER. All right. Might I ask you one more ques-tion at this point. Is that testimony that you have just given there,

your feeling and your tax dollar and your vote, or is that the feel-ing of the Health Insurance Association of America?Mr. SHAPLAND. The Health Insurance Association of Americarecognizes that there are people who cannot afford private insur-
ance, just like they cannot afford food or clothing or shelter; and
the Government needs to step in and take care of those people.

We have had lots of testimony that even though there is such aGovernment program that it also has all kinds of loopholes thatyou have to deal with. And we are asking youwe are on yourside, and we think they need to be examined, and the Medicaid
Program modified.

Chairman MELCHER. The Medicaid Program what?
Mr. SHAPLAND. The Medicaid Program to the extent that it is notdoing the job that it was intended to do needs to be modified, and

we commend you for looking at the shortfalls of the Medicaid Pro-
gram and fixing them.

Chairman MELCHER. Please proceed.
Mr. SHAPLAND. I know it might be confusing. I was only trying toexplain what the "potholes" were, as Senator Heinz mentioned,what the potholes are that do not need fixing, and what the pot-holes are that do need fixing.
Senator HEINZ. An.1 "black holes" as well as potholes.Mr. SHAPLAND. Black holes, potholes. You are absolutely rightThere are these potholes out here, and I commend you for examin-

ing and look for those potholes and finding out what can be doneabout them. We are all together in this. It is a heck of a job, and
we commend you for your effort.

One pothole that does not need to be fixed is the one that Dr.
Bowen says we need to fix. I think he is expending his energy in anarea where it does not need to be spent, because that is one potholethat has already been fixed. There are a lot of potholes out there
that have not been fixed, but that one has.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, he recommends, I think $4 a monthadditional.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Right.
Chairman MELCHER. Which is $48. Would $48 spent in the pri-vate field do as much?
Mr. SHAPLAND. It was $4.95, I believe.
Chairman MELCHER. Five dollars, or $60 per year.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Right.
Chairman MELCHER. Would $60 spent in the private field do asmuch as what Bowen proposes?
Mr. SHAPLAND. At $60, we can sell the same thing Bowen pro-poses. There is a misconception about what most people want tobuy and what was said here about somebody dropping a policy be-cause it was $60 a month instead of $5 a monthwell, the insur-

ance industry has a wide range of premiums. We have all kinds of
policies. We have policies that are $11 a month, or $60 a month, or
$100 a month. You know, it depends on what kind of benefits you
want.
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Chairman MELCHER. Well, I have concluded one thing, and I
want to be sure I am right. What you are really recommending is
that we go beyond the Bowen proposal to take care of some of the
gaps that were evidenced today.

Mr. SHAPLAND. That is right. What I want you to realize is that
the gaps that he is trying to close have already been closed, plus
they are very minor gaps in any event, even if they had not been
closed, compared tolook at the chart over there; that is all you
have got to doand you see that Mr. Bowen's proposal is a scratch
in the bucket or a drop in the bucket or whatever you want to call
it, compared to what the catastrophic needs today are.

I mean, for people who are spending money who are not covered
by insurance programs, it is nursing home care, and Bowen does
not make any change in the nursing home coverage.

Chairman MELCHER. And home health care, too.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Home health care, respite care. All of those

things need to be wrestled with. We have to decide what are the
true catastrophic needs of the people, but also how do you finance
them, and then how do you change health care to minimize those
costs besides. And home health care and respite care and those
things were suggested here today, and those are good suggestions
or ways of trying to minimize the health care costs that are out
there, and let people take care of their own, but have some relief
and so on, to keep people at home.

Chairman MELCHER. Mr. Shapland, I am sure you have paid at-
tention to and gone through very carefully the booklet, the paper
published by the Harvard Medicare Project in March of last year
that saidI think they titled it, "Medicare Coming of Age." In
that, they say that one-quarter of all Medigap plans are worthless
because they simply duplicate existing Medicare coverage.

First of all, does the Health Insurance Association of America
take care of everybody? Does everybody that sells Medigap insur-
ance belong to this association?

Mr. SHAPLAND. No. The Health Insurance Association of America
represents the majority of the health insurance business, but not
all of it.

Chairman MELCHER. Is that statement of their- in this study cor-
rect, that one-fourth of all Medigap policies merely duplicate what
is already there, and coverage that is already there in Medicare?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I have not read the report, but that statement
maybe it is being taken out of contextI would say it is a blatant
lie.

Chairman icita,,..ER. It is what?
Mr. SHAPLAND. A blatant lie, unless it is being taken out of con-

text.
Chairman MELCHER. Oh, I just assumed that probably you knew

a lot more about this report than I do.
Mr. SHAPLAND. No, I have not read the report.
Chairman MELCHER. Would you mind digesting it for us?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Let me explain why I say that it cannot be true.

The Health Insurance Association of America, the National Asso-
ciation of Insurance Commissioners, people from HCFA, people
from AARPjust a broad spectrum of peoplesat down many
years ago and said if companies are going to sell a Medicare sup-
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plement policy, what should that policy do and not do. And there
was broad agreement about what it should do and not do. So all
the States have laws saying what Medicare supplement policies can
do and not do. And by law, there is no duplication of Medicare by a
Medicare supplement policy. So I do not see how they can make a
statement like that.

Chairman MELCHER. Would you mind digesting it? I think there
are only 80 pages or so. Would you mind digesting it and giving us
your reaction to it, because I suppose it has a certain amount of
prestige, and we need to fully understand--

Mr. SHAPLAND. I wOUle ,ay that that statement somehow had to
be taken out of context, or I did not understand it.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes, and that is a danger we are all prone
to fall into. It would be helpful for us on the committee if we could
have your reaction.

Mr. Sh \PLAND. I will be glad to serve your committee in that
way.

Chairman MELCHER. All right, thank you.
One last thing. Would you recommend that standards be estab-

lished for private insurance coverage to complement Medicare? We
have already got the standards to a certain degree, that require
Medigap policies attempt to describe their coverage. If we are seek-
ing to close some of the real gaps, the real catastrophic gaps that
now exist between private insurance and Medicare, shouldn't we
have some sort of a requirement established that private insurance
might attempt to pick up what is now totally uncovered, such as in
many instances, nursing home or home health care?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I think I understood you to say you understood
that Medicare supplement policies do have in every State a legal
standard that we have to follow.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes.
Mr. SHAPLAND. OK. But as I mentioned earlier and we got into a

good dissertation on, those Medicare supplement policies only cover
the types of medical expenses covered by Medicare itself, and when
Medicare runs out or has coinsurance, then these policies fill in
those gaps.

But like you mentioned, nursing homes are not covered. Medi-
care supplement policies do not cover nursing home care.

Chairman MELCHER. Or home health care.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Or home health care and so on. Actually, Medi-

care pays 100 percent of the home health care it recognizes, but
sometimes Medicare does not recognize certain kinds of home
health care.

As far as nursing home care is concernedand that is the great,
big area of catastrophic costthe National Association of Insur-
ance Commissioners spent some time with the industry and other
people on this very issue that you raised and just adopted some
standards for nursing home policies.

Chairman MELCHER. Would you provide those for us?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Sure.
Chairman MELCHER. All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Shap-

land.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Shapland follows:]
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i an Robert Shapland, Vice President and Actuary for the Mutual of Omaha.

Today I also represent the Health Insurance Association of America. The HIAA

is a trade association, representing some 335 insurance companies. Our

lawaters write over 85 percent of the private health insurance provided by

insurance companies in this country. Many of these companies, including my

own, also design and underwrite private insurance plans that coordinate with

the Medicare Program. Mutual of Omaha has many years of experience in that

particular business.

The HIAA appreciates this opportunity to comment on proposals for

financing catastrophic health care under Medicare. We commend you, Senator

Melcher, and this committee for exploring this issue, however, we encourage

you to look beyond mechanisms for financing acute hospital and medical care.

Acute hospital/medical care expenses are not the predominant cause of

catastrophic expenses among the aged. In fact, approximately 70 percent of

Medicare eligibles have catastrophic private Medicare Supplement coverage.

The elderly are most at risk for chronic long term care and outpatient drug

expenses -- its not covered by Medicare. Specifically, 42 percent of the

elderly's total out-of-pocket expenses are for nursing home care. Long term

cart is a complex health policy issue requiring thoughtful and balanced debate.

If I could summarize for you the prevailing conclusion frail our industry's

assessments of Medicare and its present condition, I would have to say that we

see no compelling need to begin a major overhaul of this program. In our

opinion, the current combination of private and public coverage is serving the

public well. So, since the system obviously is not "broken", a major "fix"

hardly seems warranted.
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From all indications, the joint Hedicare/Medigap program enjoys a

remarkably high deOree of public approv . and meets acute care needs not

covered by Medicare. The Medicare program is being efficiently administered

by a successful pevtnership between the Health Care Financing Administration

and the privata insurance industry. You should be mindful, however, that in

the past few years: underfunding of Medicare carriers and intermediaries is

seriously undermining that venture in cooperative eanagement.

The fact that seventy percent of Medicare beneficiaries use private

supplemental insurance to fill the program's e' : increasing deductibles and

co -payer its attests to its success and to the practical accommodation of

public and private interests. Since an additional 10 percent of the elderly

are :vexed by Medicaid, only 20 percent of those over 65 are without

protection against gaps in Medicare. It seems to me that th" mints out an

area where Ere limited goverment action may be appropri: i.e., to further

assist those few who are not able to cope financially wire the rising

coinsurance, deductibles, and out-of-pocket costs associate' with medicare via

the purchase of supplemental insurance. Although this problem for the elderly

poor should n.:, be underestimated, it should not be the sole reason for a

major overhaul of a raxthly operating program. Limited financial aid tp

those few indigent that fall outside of current Medicaid qualification rules

is the only supplemental coverage area where a problem exists and a solutiln

is needed.
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CATASTROPHIC PROTECTION LN:)ER ENPLOYEE GIMP INSURANCE

Protection against catastrophic health expenses are the major concern of

the private health insurance industry. Private health insurance provides

protection against health care expenses for an estimated 190 million Americans

of all ages. Of all Americans covered by private health insurance, it is

estimated that over 160 million are protected by programs that are

comprehensive in nature, providing coverage for both in and out of hospital

expenses.

For the working population, studies of group employee benefit plans among

commercial health insurance companies have shown trenos toward adoption of

plan features that will both help contain costs and improve the comprehensive-

ness of the plans:

-- A higher percentage of employees today than ever before have larger maxi-

mum benefit levels with nearly 80% having maximum benefits of $1,000,000 or

more.

-- 91% of employees have out-of-pocket expenses limited to $2,000 or less.

-- Over 99% of insured employees have coverage for inpatient expenses asscci-

ated with mental and nervous disorders.

-- Over half of all insured employees have coverage for home health care and

almost two thirds for second surgical opinions.
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STATE HIGH RISK POOLS FOR UNDSURABLES

We cannot fail to mention that not everyone can buy individual insurance

products in the private marketplace. The commercial health insurance industry

has long supported legislation to make health insurance available for persons

considered uninsurable in the individual health insurance marketplace. This

legislation, S. 1372, 5.2402, and S. 2403 introducted during the 99th Congress

by Senators Heinz, Kennedy, and Durenberger, respectively, rould encourage

states to establish qualified risk pools for uninsurables, including persons

unable to buy health insurance coverage due to such chronic health conditions

as diabetes, heart disease and AIDS. The industry expects similar legislation

to be introduced again this year.

Several models for an effective risk pool already exist. Ten states

currently have some form of risk pool offering comprehensive major medical

insurance to high risk people. The pool operates like any other private

insurance plan. If the pool experiences losses, those losses are shared by

all the insurers in the state. The pools would be established in the states

and regulated like other state insurance. The federal legislation simply

establishes minimun standards based on the experiences of successful state

pools and ensures a fair distribution of pool losses.

Most important, the state high risk pool proposals would ensure the

availability of health insurance to all Americans, regardless of health

condition, with minimum federal regulation, and at no cost to the federal

treasuiy.
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HMIGAP INSURANCE: A PUBLIC/PRIVATE SECTOR SUCCESS STORY

For the nation's elderly, the HIM believes that Medicare together with

the private health insurance industry are doing a good job in providing

protection against the medical costs of acute catastrophic illnesses. We are

proud of our record in providing supplemental coverage to the Medicare program

so that the Medicare beneficiary can feel confident that his or her acute

health care needs will be met in the future.

There have been some assumptions in the past that private insurance is

confusing and duplicative. This premise is invalid. A 1983 HCFA study of the

effectiveness of state regulation of Medigap insurance found that duplicative

coverage was rare. Further, the October 1986 GAO study prepared for the House

Ways and Means health Subcommittee concluded that state regulation of the

Medigap business was working well in controlling sales abuses. Of the

millions of policies presently in force, we are aware of only a handful of

alleged violations brought to the attention of H:FA. Upon investigation, the

majority of these cases were closed because they didn't warrant federal

action. HCFA coordinates review of alleged violations of federal statutes

together with the Federal Trade Commission and the Postal. Service. The HIM

feels that this process is adequate and that no new federal regulatory

activities are warranted.

HCFA's and the GAO's findings reflect the tremendous efforts made by state

insurance regulators and the insurance industry in response to events of the

late 1970s concerning agent sales. In 1977 individual state insurance
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regulaters accelerated agent enforcement procedures to curtail sales abuses.

In 1979 HIAA's president wrote all amber companies and insurarce regulators

calling for joint efforts to remedy sales abuses by a few, but nevertheless

embarrassing number of agents. That same year, the National Association of

Maumee Commissioners appointed a special conmmer-oriented Advisory

Committee on this issue, which included representatives from HEM, the FTC,

consumer and senior citizen groups, and members of the insurance industry. As

a result of the Advisory artmittee's efforts, the NAIC than adopted model

state standards later embraced on the federal level in the 1980 Baucus

Amendment. Consecuently, virtually all Medicare Supplement policies now on

the market meet or exceed those standards.

Additionally, this multi-interested Advisory I:nominee developed the Guide

to Health Insurance for People vith Medicare, presently available through

HCFA. Current state law requires that this simplified buyers' guide be

,rovided to purchasers of meoicare Supplement coverage, along with an outline

of coverage depicting gaps in Medicare coverage and tow particular Medicare

Supplement policy benefits relate to these gaps. Also, current law requires

delivery of a special notice when replacement or addition to existing coverage

is involved. The H/AA would be glad to furnish the Committee with examples of

these materials upon request.

Further, state law requirements dealing with Medicare Supplement policies

offer the beneficiary the opportunity to return a policy within 30 days of

purchase, as well as receive a full refund. Also, state laws dealing with

Medicare Supplement policies require high loss ratios, truth in advertising,

fair trade practices (including sales, underwriting and claims practices, and

simplified policy language requirements), and other valuable consumer

protections.
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To ensure that all of these controls are adequate, an NAIC sutcommittee

recently surveyed state insurance departments regarding citizens' complaints

related to Medigap insurance. This survey indicated that the limited number

Of =plaints were not the result of any deficiency in NAIC model laws.

This same type of process outlined for Medicare Supplement in protecting

the aged is being undertaken by the insurance industry and the NAIC regarding

private long term care insurance. Current efforts center upon developing

regulations that will appropriately control the marketplace, yet facilitate

experimentation and exploration of what consumers want to purchase in the long

term car! field.

IMAT MEDIGAP POLICIES COVER

Private Medicare Supplemental policies typically cover such out-of-pocket

c is under Medicare as co-payments and decUctibles for hospital and ooctor

services. In keeping with the Baum Amendment to the 1980 Social Security

Disability Act (P.L. 96-265), the states now rewire Medicare Supplement

policies to meet certain minimum standards, as follows:

-- Coverage of Part A coinsurance for Medicare eligible expenses for hospi-

talization from the 61st day through the 90th day in any Medicare benefit

period;

-- Coverage of Part A coinsurance for Medicare eligible expenses incurred

during use of Medicare's lifetime hospital inpatient reserve days;
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Upon exhaustion of all Medicare hospital inpatient coverage, including the

lifetime reserve drys, coverage of 90% of all Medicare Part A eligible ex-

penses for hospitalization for up to an additional 365 days; and

-- Coverage of 2C% of the amount of Medicare eligible expenses under Part B,

subject to a maxima calendar year out-of-pocket de(Jctible of 5200 and a

maximal benefit of $5,CJ3 per calehdar year.

Bear in mind that these are 7urely minima standards, and that insurance

companies are not precluded from the inclusion of higher levels of coverage or

additional benefits. In fact, the vast majority of plans exceed these rmUlUmmo

standards.

SUGGESTIONS FOR ENHANCING THE VALUE

OF MEDICARE AND mEDIGAP BENEFITS TO BEW-FICIANIES

If the federal government wants to enhance the value to beneficiaries of

their Medicare benefits as well as their private Medicare supplement policies,

the Health Care Financing Administration could do much more to identify for

Medicare beneficiaries those physicians and other providers who regularly

accept assigreent. By helping beneficiaries find Medicare participating

physicians, HCFA could greatly relieve the high insurance costs and

Out-of-pocket costs that stem from provider balance billing FrFA could

publish directories with the names of participating physicians and provioe

toll-free hotlimen. It could also develop incentives for electronic billing

of ohysician claims and for streamlining the coordination of billing for

Medicare and Medigap benefits.
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The /CAA also endorses Medicare's use of more stringent cost containment

techniques to help keep that program solvent. For example, we encourage

Medicare to be more aggressive with utilization review, pre-admission

Certification and mandatory second surgical opinion programs. The are all

steps being used more routinely in private managed health care plans.

TAX INCENTIVES FOR PRE-FINDING RETIREE HEALTH BENEFITS

One important way both to help the elderly poor and to complement the

Medicare program would be to encourage more employers to provide health

benefits to their retired workers.

The U.S. Department of Labor reports that currently, only 57 percent of

employees in large and medium-sized companies will receive employer-provided

health benefits to supplement Medicare upon retirement. Although this number

is expected to grow, coinciding with the growth in the size of the elderly

population, federal tax policy is a major reason why many more employers are

choosing not to do more for retirees.

The Deficit Reduction Act of 1984 placed limits on the tax advantages of

pre-funding retiree health benefits. I urge Congress to consider the wisdom

of federal tax policy which dismurages employers and employees from entering

into financial arrangements today, which would generate greater private

capital for the health care needs of tomorrow's elderly. In our minds,

employers should be encouraged to provide such benefits by allowing them

maximum flexibility and positive incentives to respond to the growing

financial needs of their retirees. Pre-funding for retiree health care needs
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not only helps relieve political pressure to expand government financing of

Um term care, but promises to be one of the truly promising ways to promote

long range financial planning helpful to the develop of an insurance market

for a long term care insurance product.

In short, DEFRA's tax provisions on pre- funding retiree benefits is

causing employers to curtail the furdlirg of retiree health benefits. I urge

Congress to examine this issue.

PROPOSALS FOR RESTRUCTURING MEDICARE

Various proposals have been advanced to expano or restructure the Medicare

program. In assessing this issue, the KIRA feels that various problems Lr,lr

the Medicare program shoulo be prioritized.

The first priority of Congress should be to ensure the adequate financing

nf current Medicare benefits. Next, Congress snould reinstate originally

promised benefits and provide sufficient funding. Both efforts will entail

hard decisions regzrding who shoulo bear this cost. That Medicare no longer

provides for originally promised acute care coverage is apparent in the fact

that in the last ten years, hospital inpatient coverage has decreased from 75%

to 63% of charges, while Part 8 coverage has dropped from 65% to about 57% of

charges. Further, Medicare extended care benefits cover only 2% of all

nursing home costs. Returning Medicare benefits to original levels will cost

billions of dollars. This revenue should be found before Congress exacerbates

the above-mentioned problems still further by adding new benfits.

63



60

-12-

Finally, given that Congress finds adequate funding to meet these

priorities, it could then turn its attention to the catastrophic needs facing

a limited number of citizens who cannot afford to purchase private coverage

which fills in Medicare coverage "gaps". Since the vast majority of Medicare

beneficiaries can afford private supplemental insurance, solutions should be

limited to financing catastrophic benefits for the limited numper of near-poor

not covered by Medicaid. Tax subsidies for those who are partially able to

purchase private insurance would limit the financial burden on the federal

government.

CATASTRCFHIC COVERAGE NEEDS REGARDING LONG TERM CARE

Tragically, the problem few elderly fail to anticipate is that neither

Medicare nor private Medicare supplemental policies cover long term custodial

care. Proposals to expand Medicare benefits are not a solution because acute

care expenses are not the usual cause of catastrophic expenses among the

elderly. The real problem is chronic long term care. Based on a recent study

financed by the National Center for Health Service Research, for those aged

who spent more than 52,000 out-of-pocket, of percent of their additional

expenses were for nursing home care.

The costs associated with long term care insurance are so vast that it is

hard to Imagine how the federal goverment could finance every citizen's needs

in tnis area. Thus multiple financing mechanisms must be utilized. Those

with means will have to provide for their own pr,tection through private

insu -ante. Those with limited means might receive tax subsidies to purchase
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private insurance. For some of the poor, the Medicaid program is already

?Inman; long term care, but the program may need to be expanded to cover all

poor and not just the categorically poor.

INSURANCE INDUSTRY INITIATIVES REGARDING LONG TERM CARE

About four years ago, an HIM Task Force was established to explore this

issue. A report, "Long Term Care: The Challenge to Society", produced by the

Task Force, is available upon request. In December 1984, an inastry -wide

conference was held to build on the task force report and to expose industry

representatives to t': range of long term care issues from a variety of

perspectives. In November 1985, the HIAA joined other national organizations

representing the aged, providers and payers in sponsoring a national

conference entitled: "Private Long Term Care Insurance - the Emerging

Market." The proceedings of that conference are available from our !labile

Relations Division.

In its deliberations, the HIM Long Term Care Task Force has identified

some of the problems associated with the development, administration and

marketing of a long term care product. These problems are not trivial and

solutions are not easily achieved. As possible solutions are found, they must

be tested in the marketplace to see whether or not they will work.

Industry representatives have participated in nuneroua conferences and

hearings called to bring interested parties together to begin a broad based

effort to resolve zone of the problems. In addition, individual companies are

exploring and/or are entering into the private sector market for long term

care insurance.

72-699 0 87 -- 3
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A recent HIAA survey of our member companies has found that 12 companies

offered an individual indemnity long term care insurance policy as of June

1986. Since June, four more companies have entered this market. We have

defined this type of policy as one which covers nursing home stays and/or

time health care for not less than 12 consecutive montns. Because many

companies have just entered the market, it is too early for them to have

current information on the number of policies sold. However, those companies

having data show that there were about 130,000 policyholders as of January 1,

1986. Further, for those companies with greater enrollment experience, the

average current age of a policyholder is 75. At least one long term care

insurance product is available in every state except Connecticut. However,

since then, at least two companies have filed long term care products in that

state. Typically, four to five HIAA companies are selling policies in each

state.

Services currently covered by long term care policies include skilled,

intermediate, custodial, and home health care. Of the 12 policies analyzed,

all offer skilled nursing care, 10 offer intermediate nursing care and

custodial care, and 8 offer home health care. The maximum benefit period for

a typical policy is 3 years, although a substantial number e'er 5 years of

coverage. Finally, companies typically offer policies with a choice of either

20 or 100 days during which a person must be confined to a nursing home before

insurance payments can begin.

In total, 15 additional companies are developing new products. Many of

these are described as "group insurance" (i.e., marketed to groups with little
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or no individual underwriting). At least one company has filed for approval

of a group policy.

It appears that new products are being introduced with increasing

frequency and that the next generation of long term care insurance products

will be more diverse than the current one. Each venture into the marketplace

provides the industry with additional information on the feasibility and

viability of private long term care insurance coverage.

Long term care may well be the major health policy issue in the coming

decades. The industry and individual companies are exploring the problems and

seeking solutions. Both go,ernment and private resources are required to meet

current challenges and plan for the future needs of our expanding elderly

population. The Health Insurance Association of America stands ready to join

in the public debate and offers its assistance to this committee as you

deliberate this pressing national problem.
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Chairman MELCHER. Senator Heinz.
Senator HEINZ. I will just take a moment because I asked prob-

ably more than my fair share of questions earlier. Mr. Shapland,
one of the recommendations you made in your testimony has to do
with getting employers to fund retiree health benefits. How much
is that going to be a solution to the problem?

Mr. SHAPLAND. It is hard to tell. I do not know if anybody would
know the answer to that. All we do know is that when employers
see a need for retirement income, then when they fund for that,
IRS and tax laws and so on will recognize that as a legitimate busi-
ness expense.

But if an employer also said, well, we need to recognize that our
retirees when they retire are going to have long-term nursing
home care costs and expenses like that that are catastrophic and
want to fund for that, then IRS says no.

Senator HEINZ. The Brookings Institute is studying the viability
of various financing options for long-term care; that is the Alice
Rivlin Task Force. I am told that their preliminary analysis shows
that private insurance is unlikely to be purchased by very many
Americans. I guess right now, there are about 130,000 policies out-
standing, offered by about 12 companies.

How do we deal with the apparent lack of marketable long-term
care insurance policies by the private sector, namely your indus-
try?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I thought ti e answer to that was pretty well
demonstrated here today and iiscussed, and that was education.
You know, people when they are 40 years old-

Senator HEINZ. I beg your pardon?
Mr. SHAPLAND. It is an educational process, as was discussed

here. People age 40 without a lot more education do not think
about, gee, I have gest to start funding for long-term care. They
might think a little b.L about pension costs or something like that,
but they do not visualize themselves being in a nursing home.

So it fits an educational process that I think is tied in with the
whole gamut of catastrophic costs. There is a big educational proc-
ess that needs to take place regarding what Medicare pays, what
Medicaid pays, what is not covered, where you need to buy some
insurance. As far as the number of people covered currently by the
private insurance industry by private long-term care policies, that
is a very low number, because it is in its infancy. Long-term nurs-
ing home care policies have just begun to be sold so we have not
really been given a chance.

Part of the reason that we have not sold nursing home care poli-
cies up to this time is because we did not have any actuarial statis-
tics, and there is quite a risk involved in engaging in a market
where you have no data.

Senator HEINZ. Well, I understand .the difficulties in pricing, but
in view of the study that was done last year by the American Asso-
ciation of Retired Persons, which shows roughly 79 percent of
Jenior citizens think that Medicare is going to cover their health
care needs including nursing home care. I would scarcely describe
that as an educational problem. It is like everybody believing that
the world is flat when in fact it is round. And to say that in 1492,
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Columbus was dealing with an educational process is t, slightly un-
derstate the problem.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I am sorry, but I do not follow that. I would th.Ak
it would be an educational process.

Senator HEINZ. Well, what I am saying is when you have most of
the people, including people who have learned the hard way, think-
ing they are going to be taken care of, and they are not, that
means that there is a body of conventional wisdom out there that
is so broad and so deep that it defies what we think of as educa-
tion. I do not know what the next hierarchy of convincing people
that the world is round rather than flat has to do with, but it is
deeper thanthere is just a little prejudice we have to overcome
here.

Mr. SHAPLAND. It seems like you are saying that it is beyond edu-
cation. I would hope it would not be. You might be right that we
can educate the people.

Senator HEINZ. Well, we have had Medicare for 20 years. The
coverage on it has not been expanding.

Mr. SHAPLAND. But how much energy has the Federal Govern-
ment spent on telling people that nursing home coverage was not
covered so there was not a misunderstanding?

Senator HEINZ. So we should have an educational program that
says the Federal Government does not cover nursing hoer, care,
anti so do not get sick?

Mr. SHAPLAND. The private insurance industry does, by the way.
The private insurance industry says our policies do not cover long-
term care. Is the Federal Government doing that, saying our pro-
gram does not cover long-term care?

Senator HEINZ. So what should anybody be doing about the prob-
leie You say it is an educational problem

Mr. SHAPLAND. First of all, you have tc ,derstand that you need
the insurance and that you do not alre, have it. You are not
going to go 'tit and buy private insuranc you think you already
have it. We are doing our part, and we w... Le glad to do more, and
we ask you to do the same.

Senator HEINZ. Well, what should we be doing?
Mr. SHAPLAND. First of all, both of us have o help educate the

public that they do not have the coverage, so that they purchase
the coverage out there. I think the last survey said there were
something like 70 companies offerirg long-term care insurance.

Senator HEINZ. Well, I understand we both have to somehow
educate the public. How do we do it?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I am not in the education business.
Senator HEINZ. Senator Melcher is holding a hearing, which is

not unlike hearings I held over the last 6 years, to try to educate
the public that when it comes to long-term care, the typical Ameri-
can has this insurance "bulletproof vest," but as I said, it has got a
big hole over the heart, because A does not cover long-term care.
We have been tryingSenator Melcher has been a party to those
efforts. He and I served in the House together. We have been
aware of that problem. We have been trying to dramatize it for in
excess of a decade. You kno we need some ideas as to how vie can
do a better job, because we are not doing a very good job at this
point.
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Mr. SHAPLAND. I think we are in absolute agreement.
Senator HEINZ. Yes, but how do we do a better job?
Mr. SHAPLAND. OK. I guess if I were in your position, I would

look for somebody in advertising to help me, because I am not an
expert in that, and you probably are not either. I do not know if
you use full-page ads, if you use newspapers, broadcastingI do
not know what you do. That is up to people who are experts in edu-
cating people and advertising and so on. I think we need to look for
help in that area; I agree with you.

Senator HEINZ. Just call up Doyle-Dane-Bernbach and buy some
advertising.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Sure.
Senator HEINZ. Thank you.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Pressler?
Senator PRESSLER. Let me first of all welcome you here to this

committee. I know you are associated with Mutual of Oma'a,
which is headed by Mr. V.J. Skutt, who is formerly from Fouth
Dakota, and I think he is one of the most honest and finest men
we are very proud of him He comes back to South Dakota about
once a year to give a speech.

The point I am making through that is that we seem to have a
problem here, but I do not think it is necessarily the fault of the
private insurance companies. If there is misinformation, we sho; id
root it out. But there is nothing wrong with being in business. You
have got to make a profit. I think it is easy to "beat up" on the
health insurance companies, but I do not know if that does much
good, especially since you are here with crutches, so we should not
beat up on you.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Go ahead and beat on me.
Senator PRESSLER. The thing we are trying to find here is the

truth and who is responsible. In many areas, as you have pointed
out, the private health insurance companies appear to be doing
what they say they are doing, and they are not misleading any-
bod.

Buyt there are still peopleand we have heard cases this morning
of people who are falling through the cracks somehow. I am just
embarking on a visit to all 66 counties in my State, which will take
a while to get done if I want to keep my voting record up here in
the Senate. I am sure that in many of those counties, I will meet
people who will say that they cannot buy private health nsurance
for one reason or another, and they are left out in the cold. So we
do have these catastrophic cases.

I want to just address a general question to you about the group
you representand I know that you are an easy target for criti-
cism. But does the profitability of the health insurance companies
that you represent exceed the profitability of other insurance com-
panies? Could you explain a bit of that?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Sure. I do not know what the figure is. so I will
just make a rough approximation, and I do not know that it is too
critical. But I would say maybe half or a lot more of insurance is
sold by nonprofit insurance companies.

Senator PRESSLER. By nonprofit companies?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Nonprofit insurance companies, like Mutual of

Omaha. They are designated "mutual" companies.
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Senator PRESSLER. So your company is a nonprofit company?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Right. A mutual company is owned by its policy-

holders and is not in the business to make a profit.
Senator PRESSLER. So the companies that you are representing

today, are they nonprofits?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Yes, if it is a mutual. Anytime you see a name

like Mutual of Omaha, Mutual of New York. Prudential is also a
mutual company, and so on.

Senator PRESSLER. OK. So if you start making a profit, then you
pay a dividend; is that right?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Life companies pay dividends. But health insur-
ance dividends are very rare compared tolike you are used to
dividends on life insuranceand that is because health insurance
companies have a different operating philosophy regarding health
insurance than lit'? insurance. In life insurance, you normally put
loadings in your premiums so that you have margins and then
::i,.:-ri. some of those margins in dividends. Health insurance is
usually run on a basis where you try to price it exactly right so
that you do not have margins.

Senator PRESSLER. Before you can offer an insurance policy to
someone, there has to be some law of averages. If you started writ-
ing insurance policies for all these catastrophic cases, you would be
losing a good deal of money; is that correct?

Mr. SHAPLAND. No. Th-..1 insurance industry has sold million-
dollar major medical policies to almost every employer and individ-
uals who want to purchase it. We run that risk, and right now,
most of us are survivi:ig. There are some companies that have had
problems with It

Senator PRESSLER. But if you begin to provide full insurance cov-
erage for all the situations and expenses we have heard this morn-
ing, you would lose money; is that not true, unless you raised your
premiums substantially?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Well, the formula is that if you charge a premi-
um that is adequate to cover your expenses and claims, then you
do not lose money, and if you do not charge that much, you will
lose money.

The insurance industry presumes that it can sell long-term care
insurance and be okay. Otherwise we would not be doing it.

Senator PRESSLER. So if these witnesses that you have heard this
morning had purchased that at the right time, they would not be
having the problems they are having today?

Mr. SHAPLAN ,. Right. And if you Lre talking specifically about
long-term care and the insurance companies now developing those
policies, that is right.

Senator PRESSLER. Do you feel that the three witnesses who testi-
fied before us today are the exception rather than the rule?

Mr. SHAPLAND. No. I thought they sounded like average cases.
They are the ones that were faced with the catastrophic costs in
areas not covered by Medicare and Medicare supplement policies.
When Medicare was designed, I do not know if it was on the basis
of wl:at the Government knew that they coula afford and not
afford to cover, and t containment rationale and so on, they
chose not to cover ou. f-hospital drugs, they chose not to cover
long-term care, and so on. And that is why you are here today.
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Those problems are real problems faced by the average person out
there, and we need to work for solutions. And we want to work
with you on that.

Senator PRESSLER. How much is the average monthly premium
for a typical Medicare supplement, and how much is it for a cata-
strophic policy?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Well, a Medicare supplement policy, by legal defi-
nition of the minimum standard, is a catastrophic policy.

Senator PRESSLER. All right. How much is an average monthly
premium?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I think the average premium, for the catastrophic
portion, is something like $60.

Senator PRESSLER. Sixty dollars?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Right. But that is because most of the people who

buy Medicare supplement policies are not happy with only cata-
strophic; they want to get first-dollar coverage, not just catastroph-
ic.

Senator PRESSLER. They want to get everything covered.
Mr. SHAPLAND. They want to get everything covered under their

policy. You have got to remember every time I talk about Medicare
supplement, we are talking about only those kinds of expenses cov-
ered by Medicare. Senator Heinz was rightfully confused about
that. But in that realm of Medicare coverage and Medicare supple-
ment policies which cover the same kinds of expenses most people
are not happy just buying the catastrophic long-te._i costs, if you
want to call them that. They want first-dollar coverage, and they
pay more.

But the insurance industry has a whole set of policies with small-
er premiums that are catastrophic. But every Medicare supplement
policy is catastrophic. It is just you pay more if you want first-
dollar coverage.

Senator PRESSLER. On page 3 of your testimony, you state that,
"Limited financial aid to those few indigent that fall outside of cur-
rent Medicaid qualification rules is the only supplemental coverage
area where a problem exists and a solution is needed."

Mr. SHAPLAND. Again that was within the context of the Medi-
care realm of things.

Senator PRESSLER. Within the Medicare realm. OK. So you would
amend that statement to that effect?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Right. You see, this statement was in the context
of Medicare, and maybe it did not come across to some of you that
way.

Senator PRESSLER. And you also state on page 3, "The fact that
70 percent of Medicare beneficiaries use private supplemental in-
surance to fill the program's ever-increaLag deductibles and copay-
ments attests to its success and to the practical accommodation of
public and private interests."

So your feeling is that if that were 100 percent of the Medicare
beneficiaries use private supplemental insurance, that that would
solve the problem?

Mr. SHAPLAND. It would solve only the catastrophic problems re-
lating to the types of coverage covered by Medicare--not long-term
care, drug care, and so on.

Senator PRESSLER. So we would still have a problem.
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Mr. SHAPLAND. I am sorry that that statement was misleading.
Now that we are engaged in this conversation, I can see that some-
body could interpret it like that. But in the realm of the Medicare
field of expenses, private coverage has provided catastrophic cover-
age to 70 percent, 12 percent are covered by Medicaid, about half or.
the remaining would be covered under Medicaid under Bowen's
proposal because they have to spend $2,000 to get to the cata-
strophic that Bowen proposes, and by that time they would be in
Medicaid anywayso why spend money under Bowen's proposal to
get Medicaid when they would just get the Medicaid anyway? And
Bowen says that the remaining, the other people who do not have
any coverage, who are another few percent, could buy his coverage.
Well, they can buy coverage from us, too.

Senator PRESSLER. Let me ask one final question, Mr. Chairman,
and then I may have some for the record. I am trying to thorough-
ly understand this.

On page 4 you state, "For the working population, studies of
group employee benefit plans among commercial health insurance
companies have shown trends toward adoption of plan features
that will both help contain costs and improve the comprehensive-
ness of the plans." Then you say, "A higher percentage of employ-
ees today than ever before have larger maximum benefit levels,
with nearly 80 percent having maximum benefits of $1 million or
more."

Now, what doe:, that mean, that 80 percent that have maximum
benefits of $1 million, so they can get coverage- -

Mr. SHAPLAND. We are saying that those employers that have
bought group insurance for their employees, that 80 percent have
full catastrophic coverage.

Senator PRESSLER Those companies that have coverage for their
employees.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Right, those that have chosen to buy group insur-
ance for their employees.

Senator PRESSLER. And of course, there are a lot of peoplewhat
percentage of Americans is that?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I am sorry, but I do not have that number.
Senator PRESSLER. OK. It is probably what, 20 percent maybe?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Oh, no. We are talking about the vast majority of

the employees. Where you do not have group insurance is where
you have employees with minimu.a wages, and the employers just
do not have the money to buy group insurance.

Senator PRESSLER. What percentage of the people would that be?
Who would that be?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I do not know. Maybe 10 percent. I am just guess-
ing now.

Senator PRESSLER. Can we get that for the record? Somebody is
just now providing that to you. What percentage is it?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I have just gotten a note that says there are 240
million who are, I guess, employees, and 172 million have group in-
suranceif J understand this note correctly.

Senator PRESSLER. So it would be less than 50 percent, then, is
that right?
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Mr. SHAPIAND. Oh, no. There are 240 million Americans, and 172
million have insurance. The vast majority of that would be group
insurance.

Senator PRESSLER. There art now many million Americans?
Mr. SHAPLAND. This says there are 240 million Americans, and

172 million have insurance.
Senator PRESSLER. Of $1 million or more?
Mr. SHAPLAND. No. It would be just how many have insurance, I

think.
Senator PRESSLER. OK.
Mr. SHAPLAND. But 80 percent of the 172 million would have $1

million or more. The insurance industry tries to sell catastrophic
coverage, but some employers just do not have the financial means.
They are working with minimum wage employees with high turn-
over, and they just are not going to come up with the money to
have a group insurance program.

Senator PRESSLER. Well, I thank you. I am going to have some
more questions on some of these statistics. I think some of us who
are trying to make these decisions have to understand this. It is
terribly complicated. But somehow, some Americans are being left
out. We heard from some of them today who are very hard-working
middle-class people. As I go about my State, as I am about to begin
to start a new project this year of visiting every county, I bet I will
hear from someone who would like to have private health insur-
ance, but who cannot get it for one reason or another. There will
be somebody else who thought they had some kind of insurance,
and they did not. Really, I guess that cannot all be thought to be
your fault. Individuals have some respor.sibility, too, to inform
themselves, and we cannot just expect people not to take some re-
sponsibility of their own.

But there are people who slip through the slats, and we do have
a problem out there.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I might comment on one of the things you said
about people who have a heart condition who cannot buy insurance
because they are uninsurable. The Health Insurance Association
has been very active for quite a few years, trying to get Congress to
pass a law that supports State uninsurable risk pools. There are al-
ready at least 10 States that have such pools, so thaw, those people
do not fall through the cracks. And we ask you to support that leg-
islation.

Senator PRESSLER. Thank you very much.
Chairman MELCHER. Senator Wilson.
Senator WILSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, I do not want to dwell on this at great length, be-

cause there are many other questions I want to ask you, but why is
that legislation necessary? Why can't the organizations do that vol-
untarily?

Mr. SHAPLAND. The States pass laws, these uninsurable risk pool
taws?

Senator WILSON. Yes.
Mr. SHAPLAND. They can. We are asking for a law to be passed

that allows what we call a fair distribution of the losses of those
pools. Right now, the law precludes self-insurers from being
charged for their fair share of thcse losses. We think Lhere should
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be a fair distribution of the losses of those pools. That would re-
quire an act of Congress to change that.

Senator WILSON. OK. I gather from the comments you have
made that you and your industry are not a supporter of the Bowen
proposal and that you feel that insofar as it supplements existing
gaps in Medicare, that it is not going to do the job, and yet 1 under-
stoodperhaps this is your personal view that you were expressing
earlieryou said there is need for some tax dollars to be spent to
take care of people who have problems of the kinds we heard de-
scribed this morning.

Is it your industry position that more coverage needs to be af-
forded by additional Medigap coverage from the private sector?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Let me first of all correct a possible misunder-
standing about Bowen and the health insurance industry's position.

Bowen has many proposals. He had one on expanding Medigap.
We say that is unnecessary because the people already have the
coverage, and he is only making it available on an optional basis,
and whoever wanted to buy insurance has already bought it so it is
not going to do anything; it is not attacking the real areas of
needlong-term care, drug care, and so on. His proposal does not
hit that. Awl that is why we say that that proposal is not a very
good one.

But Bowen Jas many other proposals to fill gapsemployers who
cannot afford group insurance on their own without some help;
lower-income people who cannot afford the full cost of insurance,
and so on.

Senator WILSON. And who do not qualify for Medicaid, either?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Right; they fall between being able to buy private

insurance and Medicaid. And those things, we support; I mean, he
is on target, that whet e people cannot afford to buy private insur-
ance, maybe the Government needs to help subsidize insurance,
subsidize long-term care insurance and so on to cover that missing
ground, some of those loopholes.

Senator WILSON. All right. On page 3 of your statement you have
indicated that some 70 percent of Medicare beneficiaries use pri-
vate supplemental insurance; that another 10 percent of the re-
maining uncovered 30 actually fall under Medicaid. So that leaves
only 90 pezcent of those over 65 without protection against gaps in
Medicare.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Right.
Senator WILSON. What I think I heard you saying is that the in-

dustry supports the provision of long-term care and is looking to
the private sector to provide that care.

Mr. SHAPLAND. The long-term care has nothing to do with what
you just mentioned. It has nothing to do with Baucus or Medicare
or Medigap. It is a completely different area of insurance. I just
want to make sure you understand that.

Senator WILSON. All right. Let us focus on the long-term care.
How does the industry see that need being filled?

Mr. SHAPLAND. OK. We see, as I think almost everybody sees
and I do not know if there is much disagreement on this, even in
discussions privately with various Congressmen and so onthe cost
of providing needed coverage for long-term care is almost beyond
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comprehension, and it is growing because of the aging of our popu-
lation. It is going to be a very, very difficult solution.

We see that it is going to call for private insurance to the extent
that people can buy private insurance; the Government stepping in
to fill voids where people cannot afford private insurance. The Gov-
ernment may be helping pay premiums to some degree for some
people who cannot afford the full cost of private insurance. There
is a whole gamut of solutions.

I sort of feel sorry for you to some degree, knowing the financial
crunch that the Government is under at this point, and knowing
that there is this crying need out there, because it is a terrible con-
flict that I am glad you are facing and I am not.

But to the extent that the insurance industry can sell private in-
surance to those who can afford it, then that is the way to solve
that; let the people who can take care of themselves take care of
themselveF, the people who cannot, the Government should help.

Senator WILSON. Well, let me ask you this question. Is there a
market for private health insurance to deal with long-term care?
There is obviously a small market today, and I guess we would all
agree that the problem is that the premiums make it unaffordable
to a great many people who would otherwise be interested.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I think the studies have shown that maybe the
vast majority can afford the premiums

Senator WILSON. The vast majority can afford?
Mr. SHAPLAND. Can afford the premiums.
Senator WILSON. Well, then, why in the hell don't they buy it

excuse me.
Mr. SHAPLAND. It is because long-term care is in its infancy. The

insurance industry is just coming of age in offering this coverage.
That is why not too many people have it.

We have held, in conjunction with HCFA and other parties, all
kinds of seminars educating ourselves on the need for long-term
care insurance, and there is just a raft of companies now starting
to offer long-term care. So it is just coming of age. I think you have
to give us a chance to sell this insurance.

We have mentioned that one hindrance was that 80 percent of
the people think they do not even need to buy it.

Senator WILSON. What was that? I am having a little trouble
hearing you, Mr. Shapland.

Mr. SHAPLAND. We have already talked about the fact that 80
percent of the people think they do not need to buy long-term care
insurance because of Medicare.

Senator WILSON. OK, that is the education problem, and I agree
with the points that you made that the Federal Government ought
to be doing a much better job about educating.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Right.
Senator WILSON. Incidentally, I do not think that is beyond the

realm of possibility. The problem is one that does exist, and I can
think of all kinds of networks for communicating with the elderly.
The problem is that the people we need to communicate with are
the middle-aged.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Well, both.
Senator WILSON. Well, all right, I agree, both. But I can think of

all kinds of means of communicating with an audience that is a
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little bit past the age where we are seeking to interest them in
taking advantage of what may be offered.

But the basic point, I think, is less one of education than of the
affordability. So let us come back to that.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Affordability. OK.
Senator Wusorsr. You say that the industry is in its infancy in

addressing this problem. I guess the question is you have got some-
thing of a chickei -and -egg situation in that it would appear that
were it more affordable, there would be a much larger market. Pos-
sibly, if there were a much larger market, it would be more afford-
able.

Now, one of the basic questions facing this committee and this
Congress, it seems to me, is to whatever extent we move in the
area of expanding health care coverage, we have got what you de-
scribe as many optionsat least two that I see. One is for the tax-
payers to pay it in terms of a direct subsidy. The other is to pay for
it in what is termed a tax e-:penditure. By that, I mean what it will
cost the Federal Government by way of lost revenues if we give, let
us say, an individual policyholder a tax deduction for premiums
paid for that kind of extended health care coverage.

I assume that the industry has a position as to which of these
two options is preferable.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I am sorry, I cannot remember what the first
option was that you mentioned.

Senator WILSON. Well, it is direct subsidy by taxpayers, or indi-
rect by a tax deduction.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Well, there are lots of ways to subsidize. You can
have direct vouchers to help pay premiums. You can have it tax-
deductible as an itemized expense, and so on. I think that no
matter how you do it, the Government has to ask itself whether it
has any money to do anything. And then the second question is if
it does spend some money, is it really seed money that is going to
return many-fold, because if you get, with a little bit of help,
people to buy long-term care insurance, hat could savewho
knows-10, 20, 30 times as much money down the road in Medic-
aid, because people would be funding this thing out of their own
pockets with a little bit of encouragement from the Government,
dollar-wise, and then they would not be on Medicaid when they do
go on long-term care, and that saves Medicaid dollars.

I do not know how you make the calculations of how much you
would get back for that seed money, but that is one of the ques-
tions I think you need to wrestle with.

Senator WILSON. What is the industry doing, or at least the
members of the industry who are members of your association, to
address this question? Are any of your members now providing
long-term care to any significant audience?

Mt. SHAPLAND. We are offering long-term care insurance to any-
body who will buy it. The Health Insurance Association itself has
had many educational meetings for its inembers, trying to point
out that, gee, you guys ought to get into this market because it is a
terrific market, because everybody needs insurance, so obviously,
any time there is a need, there is a market. And the insurance
companies have gone through an educational process. As I said, it
is a fairly new market for us to be in, and we have gone through
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that educational process., and we are all coming cat with policies,
and we are going to be actively marketing.

I can talk about my own company. We have fu.d a nursing home
cam policy, and I am on a committee that has just developed what
I would say is probably one of the best policies in the industry that
we are going to be releasing very shortly. And we are going to
spend a lot of money trying to promote it and sell it.

Senator Wnsori. Well, isn't it true that to the extent that you
and some of your competitors actually develop a competition that
you are going to wind up offering better benefits at better premi-
ums? Isn't that the history of competition in your industry?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Sure, that is the reason we have the free enter-
prise system 'Jere in the United States. The same thing happens in
the insurance industry as anywhere else. I mean, you have low
auto insurance rates because you have competition. You can have
low nursing home rates because you have competition, but only as
low as what the claim expe.-ience says they can be. There is an ir-
reducible minimum.

Senator Wnsori. Let me ask you a question that assumes that
the industry is going to want to expand coverage and expand the
competitionotherwise I might point out this is all mostly academ-
ic.

Mr. SHAPLAND. No. I can assure you that it is definitely commit-
ted to that, and the events of the last year aptly demonstrate that.
There are just a myriad of companies that are introducing nursing
home policies. We are not just sitting still.

A year ago, I might have said there are only a few companies out
there selling nursing home policies, fuld today there might be 70,
and maybe tomorrow or a year from now, there wiil be 200.

Senator WILSON. Could you provide the committee with some sta-
tistics as to what actually has happened in this last dramatic year,
because I----

Mr. SHAPLAND. We would have to run a new survey. But I could
easily give you some survey information from our prepared state-
ment.

Senator WILSON. There must be some survey information in
there. What I would like to receive as well would relate to the kind
of coverage that is being offered.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Yes. Let me offer this and see if it would fill your
needs. I could send you information regarding, say, 20 random
nursing home policies and exactly what tl_.23, pay, to give you an
idea of what nursing home coverage out there is like. That would
be a very easy thing for me to do.

Is that what you are looking for, trying to find out what coverage
is being offered?

Senator WILSON. I am trying to find out what coverage is being
offered and also what C.e real interest is, and that is perhaps the
best way to determine it, of the industry in getting into the field
and creating a competition that does not seem to yet exist.

Mr. SHAPLAND. The last part, I am having trouble rationalizing
in my own mind how I would ar swer or provide you with informa-
tion, because--
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Senator WILSON. Well, just provide me with the information as to
what policies are being offered by what companies outside of the
current coverage, that relate to--

Mr. SHAPLAND. I can give you a list of all the companies that we
know about and their policies.2

Senator Wasom That would do it.
Let me ask you this now. Assuming that there is a desire on the

part of the industry to move aggressively into the field, or assume
that they are undecided, which I take to be an understandable posi-
tion, that they are not quite sure what to io and how to go about
it, there is already, in anticipation of a decision to become more in-
volved, some concern that has been expressed on the part of those
who are interested from the standpoint of consumer protectionI
do not know whether Ms. Shearer is here this morning, but I have
got a statement from her. She represents the Consumer Union and
has expressed a great deal of concern about deceptive and fraudu-
lent marketing.

And of particular interest to me, as you might imagine, is a ref-
erence to a petition by the Consumers Union to the insurance com-
missioner of the State of California, in which they have urged a
halt to what they term unfair and deceptive marketing of Medigap
insurarce to senior citizens. Their petition claimed that unscrupu-
lous agents in California had loaded up senior citizens with over-
lapping policies, caused seniors to cancel policies and replace them
with new ones, creating lags in coverage, had misrepresented them-
selves as being from Government agencies or independent senior
organizations, and had exaggerated the coverage offered by policies
and failed to disclose the substantial limits and exceptions to cover-
age.

You have said that the Association provides would-be policy-hold-
ers with a buyers' guide.' Could you provide a copy of that buyers'
guide to the committee; and could you respond what steps does
your Association take to police itself or to police the industry? It
may be that your members deplore the kind of practices that are
complained of here as much or more than those who are in the
business of consumer protectionand I suspect that that is certain-
ly true of many of your members.

What efforts are made, what steps are taken, to guard against
this kind of deceptive and fraudulent marketing? I will just leave
the question there. I can think of steps that I assume you are al-
ready taking.

Mr. SHAPLAND. OK. I am glad you asked the question. Quite a
few years back, there was abuse of the aged public by salesmen
selling duplicate policies and so on. And there was an outcry that
we reacted toin fact, before almost anything happened, the
Health Insurance Association wrote a letter to almost every compa-
ny asking them to clean up their act.

But we did a lot more than that. We went out and sought legisla-
tion at the State level to prohibit that kind of action, and that leg-
islation was passed by all the States.

'See appendix, item S. p 180
Ibid . p 191
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So we have supported and actively promoted and gotten going
regulations which prohibit unfair sales practices and s') on and re-
quire, as I mentioned quite earlier in the hearing here, that every-
one be given a buyers' guide and that everyone be given an outline
of coverage, both of which tell what the benefits are and what they
are not.

When you get down to replacement, there are legal requirements
that we supported that say if you replace somebody's policy, you
have got to give them this form that warns them about doing such
a thing. So if somebody out in California is breaking those laws
and rules, we say prosecute them. We want them prosecuted. If
somebody is not abiding by the rules and playing fair, then there
are all kinds of laws out there to enforce them.

We asked them to be passed, they were passednow, enforce
them.

Senator WILSON. All right. That is fair enough.
Well, Mr. Chairman, you have been more than generous, and I

am grateful. I can tell that once you were a junior member of a
committee as well.

Chairman MELCHER. Thank you, Senator Wilson.
Mr. Shapland, first of all on this question of notification of

people on Medicare and what Medicare covers and what it does not
cover, I believe this committee will endeavor to work out with HHS
a notification to each and every person who is not only now on
Medicare, but who will be eligible for Medicare in the next 2 or 3
yearsa notification of exactly what it does, in language that can
be easily understood.

I think it is ridiculous that we have had Medicare for, what is
it-20 yearswe do change the law from time to time, but never-
theless it is our obligation here in Congress as well as the executive
branch of Government to make sure that people understand what
they are buying when they get Medicare. All of us are buying it
when we contribute to the Medicare Trust Fund, and it is a blot on
our record that we have not made clear exactly what it does.

Now, on this question of you not knowing what it costs for every-
body to be covered for long-term health care, nursing home, or a
combination of nursing home and health care at home, you are an
actuary, Mr. Shapland, and I suspect one of the leading actuaries
of Mutual of Omaha, is that correct?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I would like to think so.
Chairman MELCHER. Well, why don't we start from where we are

at? Everybodyeverybodywho is impoverished is going to get
long-term health care no matter what it costs.

Mr. SHAPLAND. They already do through the Medicaid Program,
that is right. But there are some loopholes that I think we have
discussed in the Medicaid Program.

Chairman MELCHER. No, we have not discussed loopholes. We
have discussed the fact that we hate to be impoverished as individ-
uals. That is normal, that is natural. That is the way we are built.
That is the way the human body is and the human brain is and the
human intellect is, and that is the way our society is.

What we are really after is how to preserve some dignity and in-
tegrity in people's lifesin other words, not be flat brokeand
know that if you have to be incapacitated or debilitated in a nurs-
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ing home, or a hospital, or at home with extra carethat you can
do so with dignity. We want to step up and make it possible for
people not to be flat broke in order to be certain that they are
going to have that kind of help.

Can you provide for the committee, on the basis of actuarial cal-
culations, at some threshold what it would costnot necessarily
Bowen's $2,000, which is a small thresholdbut at some threshold
where Americans could be assured that they get this catastrophic
protection in nursing homes or at home and what it might cost; be-
cause that is exactly what the voters and the taxpayers want to
know when we have a bill on the Floor. Additionally, what are we
going to have tr know if we expect to pass a billand we do expect
to pass some type of bill.

Mr. SHAPLAND. Let me make sure I respond to your request. I
want to respond to your request, so I have to make sure I under-
stand it.

There are lots of figures available on what the current expendi-
ture for nursing home care cost is; how much of that is being paid
for by Medicare and Medicaid and how much is being paid out of
people's own pockets. If that is the kind of number you are looking
for, how many billions of dollars people are having to put out of
their own pockets for nursing home costs today, I can give you that
figure real easily, and how much of that is being paid for by Medic-
aid and so on.

Is that what you are looking for?
Chairman MELCHER. Let us put the second part in. There is the

threshold where somebody such as Mrs. Fish's mother has utilized
$10,000 of her savingsthe mother's savingsand at that point,
either the nursing home or the home health care assistance is
going to be covered.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I would like to make a suggestion. Insurance
companies do not have those kinds of numbers.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, now, wait a minute.
Mr. SHAPLAND. But somebody does that you can obtain them

from and that is the Health Care Financing Administration.
Chairman MET CHER. Well, you can generate them, can't you?
Mr. SHAPLAND. No. You are talking about Government figures.
Chairman MELCHER. How can Mutual of Omaha offer a good in-

surance plan that I can buy for so much a month that is going to
keep me whole if I have to go into a nursing homeyou have some
figures on that, or you would not have a basis for charging, what
the policy costs.

Mr. SHAPLAND. But I thought the question had to do with peo-
ple' 'ncomes.

Chairman MELCHER. No, not people's incomes.
Mr. SHAPLAND. I thought you said how much would it cost on a

spend down basis.
Chairman MELCHER. A threshold of $10,000 being spent. The

Bo.ven proposal says spend $2,000, and we are going to pick up
some extra protection for you. I am saying spend some figureI do
not care what figure you use, because it does not make any differ-
ence whether it is $7,000, $8,000, $5,000, $10,000.
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Mr. SHAPLAND. How much would nursing home insurance cost if
we provided it to everybody in the United States after they had
spent their first $10,000, or whatever?

Chairman MELCHER. Right, exactly.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Well, what I am saying is the insurance industry

just sells insurance policies. It does not have any information about
the income of those people or how much they would have spent
down to get to a nursing home. But there is a source of that kind of
information.

The Federal Government made a study some years ago and is
just now completing another one of the demographics involved
with nursing home care. So I think if you go to HCFA, they are the
ones that are equipped to answer that question.

Chairman MELCHER. I am asking you, though. Whatever HCFA
has got, you can get. I am asking you.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I can get it from HCFA if you would like me to.
Is that what you \ ,ant me to do?

Chairman MELCHER. No. I want you to take it. All you are telling
me so far is that you do not know how many people could afford to
spend $10,000.

Mr. SHAPLAND. No, I do not know how many people have $10,000,
or how many can afford to spend $10,000.

Chairman MELCHER. No, I know you do not.
Mr. SHAPLAND. Yes, we can get that information. We would go to

HCFA to get that information.
Chairman MELCHER. Yes, you will go to HCFA, which I can, but

what I am asking you is to use whatever information HCFA has
and then, through your experience as an actuary, tell us what we
might expect for that to be in terms of cost.

Mr. SHAPLAND. I want to respond. I am offering my services, and
we will go to HCFA and get any information you want. I want to
make sure I understand what you are asking. I can either spend a
few seconds here, talking with you some more, or work with yo.:r
staff on it. But if you are asking how much it would cost to provide
nursing home coverage to the population of the United States over
65 after they spend down so many dollars out of their own pock-
etsis that what you are asking?

Chairman MELCHER. Exactly.
Mr. SHAPLAND. We will work with HCFA and try to get you that

information.
Chairman MELCHER. All right. Now, let me get at why I am

asking you this. Basically, it is because I am sure you would agree
with me that the best money we spend in medicine is preventive
medicine; and second, that the second-best dollar we spend in medi-
cine is on timely treatment. Isn't that correct?

Mr. SHAPLAND. Yes.
Chairman MELCHER. And the reason that is the second-best

dollar we spend after preventive medicine is because timely treat-
ment will actually cut down the costs for an individual.

Mr. SHAPLAND. There is even a higher priority than both of
those.

Chairman MELCHER. What is that?
Mr. SHAPLAND. That is what I call "wellness" which may be

what you are thinking about in preventive treatment. There have
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bean quite a few articles that have saidand I do not know how
they come up with V e numbersHit they say that 70 percent of
the health care costs m the United States are because people abuse
their bodies and bring these costs on themselves. So, by getting
people involved in taking care of themselves, you will not have the
health care in the first place.

Chairman MELCHLR. Well, I have given up telling my wife it
would be better if she did not smoke, and telling the kids to forget
about so much alcohol.

Mr. SHAPLAND. But there are incentives. I am sort of a nut on
this subject because I feel very strongly that we should have finan-
cial incentives wellness.

Chairman MELCHER. Well, what I am getting at is one of the wit-
nesses today graphicaliy demonstrated that because her husband
had piled ur bills for his health care that she could not handle,
that she was foregoing treatment for her high blood pressure and
some corrective knee surgery.

I do nct know what that is 9.- -g to cost in the long run, but it
might cost a ton of money.

Also, Mrs. Yelineck, for re - r.nderstand, put off surgery she
needed, whim as riot vise.
M . SHAPLAND. Correct.
Chairman MELCHER. Now, I am not goi-g to ask you to do this,

beca-se I think it is too tough to figure out. But when we remove
those obstaclesin this case, for these two witnesses, just to do
what they ought tc , in a timely way--we are cutting down on
the costs of niedicin., for them throughout their lives.

Now, obviously, that is a savings, it is an offset. I am not going to
ask you to measure that. I think that is very difficult. The first
one, I do ask you to measureif -It some threshold, each individual
in America would be spending s much for ,:ther nursing home or
home health care, what it would cost.

Mr. SHAPLAND. You see, the insurance industry wrestles with
this problem every day and has modernized its coverages over the
years for this very reason. For example, we ask ourselves if we pro-
vide home health care, isn't that a let cheaper and better for every-
body. For every dollar one spends on home health care, maybe they
save $10 in nursing home costs.

So to the degree that. say, Medicaid does not cover some of those
things, I think you need to think about expanding Medicaid so that
it does. Penny-wise and pound-foolish is what you are talking
about.

Chairman MELCHER. Yes, that is exactly what I am talking
about. Now, I have asked you for three thingsfirst, this actuarial
advice to us, and then for the critique on the Harvard Medicare
Atudiand what was the other one of those?

Mr. SHAPLAND. I have down here that you have asked me to pro-
vide you with the new NAIC standards on 1-ing-term care; 4 to read
the Harvard report and give I my analris of that; 5 t.0 give you
a list of the companies and policies that provide long-term care cur-

4 See appendix, item 8, p 153
p 156
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rently being offered by the industry; 6 to provide the buyers' guide
on Medicare; 7 and to provide you with some information about the
spend-down on long-term care and what the cost would be.8

Chairman MELCHER. That is correct. Yua included what Senator
Wilson had asked for, too, and that is fine. Thank you very much.

Mr. SHAPLAND. You are welcome.
Chairman MELCHAR. The committee is adjourn3d.
[Whereupon, at 2 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

6 See appendix, item 8, p 1,)
'Ibid , p. 191
" Ibid , p 151
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TESTIMONY OF MRS. MARIANNE COSTLOW
Before the Special C,-,mittee on Aging

United Statef Senate
January 26, 1986

My name is Marianne Costlow. I live with my husband,
daughter, and son, in St. Michael, Pennsylvania. I am testifying
on behalf of my daughter, Karri Lynn Naugle, who has been in a
coma for the last five and-a-half years.

In 1981, Karri Lynn was employed as a security guard at
Bethlehem Steel. On June 27 of that year, Karri was involved in
a serious motorcycle accident which caused severe internal trauma
to her brain and left her in a coma. Karri was 31 years old at
the time. Her chance of survival, on a scale of one to one-
hundred, was a two. She was in intensive care at Lee Hospital in
Johnstown for 6 months and in a skilled nursing facility for
another 6 months.

Karri's hospital bills for that year totalled $125,000.
Her doctor's bills alone came to about $10,000 dollars. Karri
was insured by Blue Cross major medical thmigh Bethlehem Steel.
This covered the $125,000 in hospital bills. But, since Karri
was injured on a motorcycle, the insurance did not provide
lifetime coverage.

Karri hau been receiving $627 dollars a month in Social
Security Disability benefits, and qualified for Medicare two
years aster her accident. But Medicare has not covered all of
/Cirri's medical bills. As a result, all that is left of the
$70,000 dollars which Karri received from the drivers of the car
and motorcycle as settlement from the accident, is $1,500
dollars.

(81)
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Recently, Karri Lynn has started to come out of her co:.a.
When she was examined by a doctor at Harmarville Rehabill.ation
Center in Pittsburgh, in Novtmber of 1985, he said that it ..

imperative that Karri receive coma therapy immediately for her to
regain any normal mental functioning. I was told by Medicare,
however, that this therapy would not be covered because Karri did
not enter therapy immediately after she left the hospital. The
therapy would cost $8,000 a month or $200 dollars a day. We
don't nave the money to pay for this.

On top of Karri's problems, my husband suffered a heart
attack 2 years after her accident. He has not been able to work
since then. He receives $612 a month in Social Security
disability insurance and $312 a month in pension benefits from
Bethlehem Steel. He worked for Bethlehem Steel for 21 years.

He is a Korean War Veteran, and was a prisoner of war for 33
months. Karri Lynn's brother was injured in an accident soon
after Karri was injured. As a result, he needed medical care for
1 Sear, compiling medical bills of $9752. Fortunately, tics was
paid for by welfare. Since Karri Lynn has required constant
attention since her accident, and we can't afford a live-in
nurse, I have been unable to work. Karri Lynn is, however, being
seen once a week hy a skilled nurse.

I would like to thank you for allowing me to tell you
Karri Lynn's story. I just want to add that there are alot of
people in this country who are suffering tnrough a situation very
similar to Karri's. It is comforting to see that the federal
government Is finally taking an interst in our problems.

8u
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I am Mary Nell Lehnhard, Vice President

of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield

Association, representing 78 Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans, is pleased to comment on

the need for catastrophic coverage for the elderly. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield

.Usociation and its Member Plans have been major participants in Medicare since its

beginning. Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans also underwrite benefits to supplement

Medicare coverage for about nine and one-half million beneficiaries, approximately 45

percent of all beneficiaries who purchase Medigap coverage.

We applaud your concern about protecting the elderly from finarcially catastrophic

health costs. The elderly may incur catastrophic costs for acute health services not

covered by Medicare or for cost- sharing involving Medicare-covered care. In this

regard, we would like to comment on HI-IS Secretary Bowen's recent proposal, and S.

210, the bill you are co-sponsoring with Senator Kennedy. Your bill would establis a

new government program of acute care expense protection available to all elderly and

disabled ;arsons, and is based on Secretary Bowen's recent recommendations.

We also would like to comment briefly on catastrophic expenses for long term care.

These expenses threaten the finances of more elderly than do acute-care expenses. We

will address the need for private long term care insurance, because Medicare does not

cover expenses for long term care.

The Melcher-Kennedy bill, S. 210, would:

o Establish a new federal program of health expense coverage available to persons

who have attained age 65 or are disabled.

o Limit out-of-pocket expenses for Medicare deductibles and coinsurance to 52,000

annually.
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o Eliminate Part A coinsurance and lifetime limits.

o Limit the Part A deductible to two per year.

o Finance these changes with "self supporting" premiums deposited in a new

ea. marked Trust Fund.

o Index both this premium and the annual liability cap to future cost increases.

This proposal is identical to HHS Secretary Bowen's proposal except that the S. 210

program would be authorized as a "freestanding" program under the Public Health

Service Act, rather than as an integral feature of Medicare Part B. Therefore,

enrollment in the S. 210 program would be entirely voluntar in contrast to Secretary

Bowen's proposal to tie continued eligibility for the current Part B program to payment

of the new premium for catastrophic coverage.

Private Insurance Protects Most Elderly from Acute-Care Catastrophic Expense

We believe that the private market has functioned well in providing protection against

major financial loss for acute-care expenses of the majority of Medicare beneficiaries.

Most Medicare beneficiaries are protected against excessive out-of-pocket ants for

hospital and physician care by private coverage which supplements Medicare benefits

Medigap. Overall, 72 percent of the elderly supplement Medicare with private

coverage, according to the Congressional BudZet Office. About half of this

supplemental coverage is provided on a group basis - mainly through retirees' former

employers - and about half is purchased individually.

We believe the private Medigap market has functioned well to protect the majority of

the Medicare population from excessive financial liability. An amendment to the Social

Security Act in 1980, often referred to as the Baucus Amendment, established minimum

2
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standards for voluntary certification of Medigap policies. Forty-six states have

enacted statutes adopting the Baucus Amendment and, thereby, require that certified

Medigap programs cover all Medicare hospital coinsurance. Approved programs also

must cover at least 90 percent of the cost of at least 365 days of acute hospitalization

after Medicare benefits have been exhausted. Medigap policies also must cover at least

$5,000 annually in Part B cost-sharing liability, once a $200 deductible is paid. Th

four states that have not enacted standards pursuant to the Baucus Amendment have

adopted their own standards that differ only slightly from the model established by the

Baucus provisica.

We would point out that the Baucus Amendment requires a more comprehensive and

therefore a more expensive level of protection than that recently proposed by HHS

Seretary Bowen. In addition, most Medigap subscribers have coverage that exceeds

start .ards under the Baucus Amendment.

Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan Medicare supplemental programs meet or exceed

applicable requirements, as c firmed by recent studies of the U.S. General Accounting

Office (GAO) and the Hots-- Aging Subcommittee on Health. The GAO study also

reviewed loss ratios ffbm a sample of Blue Cross/Blue Shield and commercial policies,

and concluded the the Blue Cross/Blue Side Id products had a substant;ally higher

aggregate loss ratio than did the commercial products.

Moreover, when we review all Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans' Medigap products, we

find loss ratios higher than those calculated by GAO in its sample of Plans. The Blue

Cross and Blue Shield organization's aggregate 1979-1984 loss ratio on Medicare

supplemental products was 90.8 percent, and many Plans incurred annual loss ratios

3
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exceeding 100 percent. Thus, we believe that Medigap products offered by Blue Cross

and Blue Shield Plans provide good value to elderly consumers.

A major advantage of the private market is that it allows beneficiaries to select among

hundreds of products to obtain a policy tailored to their needs. Consumers can choose

policies that meet or exceed the Baucus requirements, plus benefits such as prescription

drugs, vision and hearing care, and convalescent assistance at home benefits that

neither the Medicare program nor the prop-ssed federal catastrophic program for the

elderly would cover.

Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plan Medigap products offer substantiai choices for coverage

of expenses that are neither covered by Medicare nor required under the Baucus

Medigap standards. In 1985, for non-group products we estimate that 88 percent of

Plan products covered Part B expenses beyond the $5,000 minimum required under the

Baucus Amendment, 84 percent of products covered each hospital deductible, 86

percent covered Skilled Nursing Facility copayments and 63 percent covered the $75

Part 13 deductible. In adonion, 4.s percent of Plan products offered coverage for

prescription drugs, 36 percent covered Skilled Nursing Facility days after expiration of

Medicare benefits, and 29 percent offered vision care coverage. Several products also

provide benefits such as wellness education, psychiatric benefits beyond Medicare, and

convalescent homemaker services.

While such comprehensive coverage is preferred by most Medigap ouyers, many Blue

Cross and Blue Shield Plans also offer less extensive and less costly coverage. This

variety of coverage options is reflected in Plans' Medigap premiums, which rangy d from

$18.13 to $139.00 per month for non -group products in 1985. Ten percent of all

4
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non-group subscribers of reporting Plans paid $20 or less per month, 40 percent paid $30

or less and 75 percent paid under 543. Blue Cross and Blue Shield Medigap coverage is

available in every state.

The Maior Catastrophic Acute Care Coveraze_ Gap: Low-Income Elderly without

Supplemental Coveraze

While we believe that the Medigap program: offerea by Blue Cross and Blue Plans

represent a "good buy" for most beneficiaries, there cre those who cannot afford any

prvate coverage that meets the minimum standards of the Baucus Amendment.

Acco.xling to a study funded by the He'lth Care Financing Administration, about half of

the beleficiaries without sup,,lemental protection said they simply could not afford it.

This finding is confirmed by a Congressional Budget Office (CBO) analysis showing that

low-income beneficiaries ar. the ones most likely to lack supplemental coverage.

According to CBO, nearly 30 percent of tne elderly with incomes under $9,000 lack both

MediE and Medicaid, versus only 10 percent of those above $25,000. CBO also found

that Medicaid covers only 28 percent of the elderly with incomes under $5,000.

Thus the major issue facing Congress is not a problem of coverage availability but of

affordability to those with limited resources. Accordingly, we believe any new

government program should be targeted to those who cannot afford existing private

coverage, and will suggest a number of options to accomplish this. We also believe that

the availability of .4overnment coverage whether voluntary or mandatory will not

solve the affordability problem. Comprehensive coverage is not inexpensive, whether

provided by government or the private sector. Conversely, providing only a minimum

level of catastrophic protection still v'ould leave the low-income elderly exposed to

substantial out-of-pocket expenses.

5
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Unfortunately, under a non-subsidized federal program, the cost of even a minimal

level of coverage co,:i place a burden on the low-income eld' rly. For example, our

actuaries project the benefit costs alone under the Bowen proposal to be $7.33 per

month - $87.96 annually - while HHS estimates the premium at $4.97 per month. Even

assuming HHS's estimate of a $4.92 monthly premium for 1987. is accurate, this amo'mt

would not be affordable to many lower-income beneficiaries. For example,

beneficiaries ent,tled to the average Social Security monthly cash benefit are receiving

a 1987 cost cf living adjustment of $6.00 per month. the new $4.92 monthly premium

plus the 1987 increase of $2.20 in the Part B premium thus would exceed the avenge

cost of living adjustment. Beneficiaries could face additional financial problems under

the Administration's proposed increase in the basic Part B premium.

Finally, we are also concerned that a new federal program could give many low-income

beneficiaries a false sense of security but still leave major gaps. Its "catastrophic"

benefit would not cover the first two hospital deductibles or other liability approaching

$2,000 annually, nor beneficiaries' "balance billing" liability on unassigned claims, nor

acute care not covered by Medicare, such as prescription drugs, hearing am+ vision

services. Many Medigap products cover most or all of these expenses. That is why

Medigap premiums tend to be higher than the $4.92 monthly premium proposed by

Secretary Bowen.

These uncovered costs can be catastrophic for low-income beneficiaries. While we

recognize and support the fact that S. 210 would leave coverage of these expenses to

the private sector, many elderly persons may not purchas, needed additional private

coverage based on the mistaken belief that the new federal program would provide full

catastrophic rrotect ion.

6
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We believe a new federal program could be particularly problematic if it were

mandatory. A voluntary program such as S. 210 assures that no low-income

beneficiaries would be forced to drop their Part B coverage in order to afford the cost

of "catastrophic" ccverage. However, the voluntary nature of the program proposed by

S 210 could increase expeases through "adverse selection." That is, persons who

expected to need "catastrophic" protection might enroll disproportionately.

On the other hand, from our perspective, a voluntary program, such as embodied in S.

210, is preferable to a inanclatary one. A voluntary government program does permit

the elderly to choose between governmental and private sector products.

In summary, because the private market is working Nell, we believe that "

government's role sho.'d be limited to a residual one for those for whom private

coverage is not affordable.

Alternatives to a New Federal Program

Congress ,ould consider several alternatives to a new federal program. We would urge

to yvu consider expanding Medicaid eligibility; providing lower-income beneficiaries

with greater purchasing power in the private market through subsidies or other

mechanisms; and providing for the expansion, promotion and adequate pzfinent of

alternative health plans for Medicare beneficiaries.

In addition, we recommend increased beneficiary education on the limitations of

current Medicare benefits and on additional benefits available through private Medigap

plans. Expanded beneficiary education could increase knowledge of Medicare's

coverage limits. A major study by Rice and McCall found beneficiaries' belief that

7
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"Medicare will cover everything" was the second most frequent reason why they to not

buy Medigap. State agencies in Washingten. Wisconsin and Idaho already are operating

successful education programs and other states are considering this approach. The

Department of Health and Human Services could provide information to newly enrolled

Medicare beneficiaries, including comparisons of coverage, loss ratios, and exciasions of

private plans that meet the applicable state and federal standards. In adaition,

beneficiary education could emphasize that neither Medicare nor Medigap are designed

to cover long term care.

Alternately, senior groups or Medicare contractors could provide educational outreach.

'These programs could inform beneficiaries about existing options to minimize their

expenses, such as HM0s/CMPs, and could help beneficiaries compare the value of

Medigap policies. Secretary Bowen's report recommends education for long term care,

but that also would be a relatively inexpensive approach to inform beneficiaries of the

need for catastrophic coverage of acutecare expenses.

Lona Term Care Catastrophic Protection

The lack of long care protection is the largest catastrophic coverage gap for the

elderly. While Medicare and Medigap provide the rlderly with reasonable protection

from catastrophic acutecare axrcitses, long term care is the elderly's largest single

outofpocket health expense.

The private sector is beginning to respond to tnis need. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield

organization recently completed a major effort to determine the feasibility of long

term care insurance. Though multiple impediments er.izt, we believe insurance is

workable. Indeed, one Blue Cross and Blue Shield Nan has begun to offer this coverage,

and several other Plans have pilot programs.

8
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Howeqer, public awareness is needed. Neither Medicare [or Medigap were designed to

cover long term care but most elderly persons incorrectly believe these programs will

cover them. Thus, consumer education and financial incentives appear necessary.

Therefore, we strongly support the thrust of Secretary Bowen's recent

recommendations to protect the elderly from catastrophic costs of long term care by

having the federal government encourage private solutions through:

o Working with the private sector to educate the public about the risks, costs and

financing options for long term care, and the coverage limitations of Medicare and

Medigap.

o Encouraging personal savings for long term care through tax-favored Individual

Medical Accounts.

o Encouraging development of private long term care insurance through:

1) A 50 percent tax credit for persons over age 55 who purchase such insurance;

2) Favorable tax treatment for long term care insurance reserves; and

3) Removal of the DEFRA statutory barriers to employers' prefunding of long term

care coverage for retirees.

We believe these federal activities would result in substantially increased purchase of

private long term care insurance. In addition to protecting the elderly from

catastrophic expenses, widespread purchase of long term care insurance would reduce

federal and state expenses for Medicaid payments to nursing homes We urge you to

explore these proposed governmental incentives for private sector solutions, and would

be pleased to work with you on this important issue.

9
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Summary

In summary, we believe that the private market has functioned well in providing acute

health care protection against major financial loss for the majority of Medicare

I.eneficiaries. We recognize that there are beneficiaries, however, who cannot afford

private protection. We urge that any new program focus on that segment of the

beneficiary population not adequately protects i by current programs. Regarding long

term care, we also believe private insurance can play an important role. However,

governmental activities appear necessary to educate the elderly about the need for

protection, and to provide incentives for purchase of long term care insurance.

Protecting the elderly from catastrophic expenses can best be done through a

combination of public and private sector initiatives, and we look forward to working

with you as you pursue this important topic.

(533:1/21/87)
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Mr. Chairman and members cf the Special Committee on

Aging, Consumers Union* appreciates the opportunity to present

our views on the issue of catastrophic health insurance for the

elderly. In November 1986, we sponsored a conference on "Ending

Poverty -- Issues for the Middle Class." One theme which

emerged from the conference was that inadequate access to health

care at a reasonable cost is a major barrier to escaping

poverty. Many working families live on the edge of poverty or

actually fall into it because they experience high, unreimbursed

health care costs. As many as 37 million people in our nation

face limited access to health care because they do not have

health insurance. Consumers Union is committed to doing what it

can to contribute to an informed debate on the critical health

issues facing the 100th Congress. Today's hearings focus on

catastrophic health insurance for the elderly and long-term care

-- two huge gaps in the current health care system. I have

attached to this testimony an analysis we prepared in response

*Consumers Union is a nonprofit membership organization
chartered in 1936 under the laws of the State of New YOrk to
provide information, education and counsel about consumer goods
and services and the management of family income. Consumers
Unicn's income is derived solely from the sale of Consumer
Re orts, its other publications and films. Expenses of
occasional public service efforts may be met, in part, by
nonrestrictive, noncommercial contributions, gzants and fees.
In addition to reports on Consumers Union's own product testing,
Consumer Reports, with approximately 3,5 million paid
circulation, regularly carries articles on health, product
safety, marketplace economics and legislative, judicial and
regulatory actions which affect consumer welfare. Consumers
Union's publications carry no advertising and receive no
commercial support.

9,
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to Secretary Bowen's proposals concerning the financing of

catastrophic illness.

There are three key points I will make in my testimony.

First, the private medicare supplement market ( "medigap ") has a

history of poor performance, and continues this tradition today,

despite piecemeal efforts at the state and federal level to

regulate it. Second, Consumers Union strongly supports

proposals that would expand Medicare coverage to include the

costs of catastrophic illness, and believes that sponsorship by

the federal government is warranted. Finally, Consumers Union

strongly urges you to consider the full range of options in an

effort to increase long-term care protection -- including both

voluntary long-term care coverage and mandatory long term care

coverage under Medicare.

Poor Performance of the Medigap Market

The experience with medigap is important to any discussion

of catastrophic health insurance. Its poor record argues in

favor of an expanded role for the federal government in

providing catastrophic illness expense protection. In addition,

reliance on the medigap model in developing proposals regarding

long-term care is misplaced.

In the late 1970's, abuses in the medicare supplement

insurance market were exposed by "le House and Senate Select

Committees on Aging, by the Federal Trade Commission, and by

1 0 u
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several state insurance departments. In addition to marketing

abuses such as "loading up" (selling multiple overlapping

policies to vulnerable consumers), "twisting" (convincing a

client to switch policies, thereby increasing exclusions for

pre-em..sting ccnditions), "clean sheeting" (where agents ignore

applicant's health problems on the application form, but leave

the client vulnerable to having claims rejected later), the

Federal Trade Commission found that medicare supplement policies

very often had very low loss ratios (percentage of premiums

collected that are paid in benefits). Moreover, it was revealed

that people eligible for medicare supplement insurance policies

were understandably confused about how tc evaluate the available

policies; and very little information about the worth of the

policies existed.

In response to the documented abuses within the medigap

market, the Congress passed Public Law 96-265, adding section

1882 to the Social Security Act. State insurance departments

have also attempted to regulate this market, though with varying

degrees of enthusiasm. Despite these efforts from federal and

state governments, the problems still persist. The General

Accounting Office recently reported that whi_e the market has

improved somewhat, loss ratios of most commercial policies were

below the section 1882 targets, and averaged 60.2% in 1984.

[Medigap Insurance: Law Has Increased Protection Against

Substandard and Overpriced Policies, General Accounting Office

Report to the Subcommittee on Health, Committee on Ways and

Means, October 1986, p. 4] In addition, the report found that
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most states do not monitor the actual loss ratio experience [GAO

Report, p. 25].

Just last year, the House Subcommittee on Health and

Long-Term Care estimated that older Americans waste $3 billion

annually on private health insurance because of duplicative

policies and low loss ratios. ;Catastrophic Health Insurance:

The Mediqap Crisis, Hearing before the Subcommittee on Health

and Long-term Care of the Select Committee on Agiag, House of

Representatives, June 25, 1986, p. 146]

Consumers Union continues to find abases in this

marketplace. On October 14, 1986, the San Francisco office of

Consumers Union (joined by eight other organizations) filed a

petition before the California Commissioner of Insurance to halt

the unfair and deceptive marketing of medigap insurance to

senior citizens. The petition claimed that unscrupulous agents

in California had:

(1) loadeu up senior citizens with overlapping policies;

(2) caused seniors to cancel policies and replace them

with new one: creating lugs in coverage;

(3) misrepresented themselves as being from goverment

agencies or independent senior organizations; and
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(4) exaggerated the coverage offered by policies and

failed to disclose the substantial limits and

exceptions to coverage.

The California Insurance Commissioner is expected to act

soon by granting a substantial portion of the petition.

State insurance commissions, the D partment of Health and

Human Services, and Consumer Reports (in a June 1984 article

rating medigap policies) have attempted to educate consumers

about medigan policies and their limits. But despite these

efforts, censurers continue to be uninformed and purchase

duplicative and low value policies. Consumers are confused, and

for good reason. Medicare -- with its Farts A and B,

coinsurance, deductibles, skilled nursing facilities,

intermediate care facilities, benefit periods, lifetime reserve

days, physician assignment, etc. -- is an impossible maze,

defeating even the most educated consumers. It is no wonder few

consumers understand that Medicare largely fails to provide

long-term care coverage. Adding to this confusion, consumers

must comprehend a variety of private policies marketed to the

elderly (often through aeceptive marketing techniques)-- madigap

policies, hospital indemnity policies, dread disease coverage.

It should come as no surprise that research shows that the level

of knowledge the elderly have about Medicare and private

insurance is extremely low. Based on the medigal.. market's

overall performance record, there is ro justification to rely on

it for catastrophic or long-term care insurance.
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Catastrophic Protection within Medicare

Consumers Union strongly supports the concept of

restructuring Medicare to provide the elderly with protection

against catastrophic illness. Secretary Bowen's proposal

regarding catastrophic expenses of the elderly would greatly

benefit those individuals with the most severe medical

expenses. With Medicare paying less than one half of the health

care costs of the elderly, there is clearly a compelling need

for this protection. The cost of catastrophic illness on the

elderly often imposes a serious financial burden. Data

contained in Secretary Bowen's Report indicate that 10% of thl

elderly have out-of-pocket health care liabilities of $1000 or

more a year. (Boten Report, p. 26) Additionally, this financial

burden does not fall according to ability to may. Expected

out-of-pocket expenditures represent a much larger percent of

income for low-income consumers than of higher income consumers.

(Changing the Structure of Medicare Benefits: Issues and

Options, Congressional Budget Office, March, 1983]

We recognize that a catastrophic insurance program of the

type proposed by Secretary Bowen would displace a portion of

medigap policies and would force many medigap policies to

restructure their benefits. We welcome this shift to the public

sector, because we believe that an expanded Medicare caL serve

consumers far better than the private medigap market.

Medicare's administrative costs are 3% (The Medicare and

Medicaid Data Book, Health Care Financing Administration, 1983,
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pp. 69,70], while administrative costs, marketing costs and

retained proceeds for commercial medigap policies average about

40%. The private market has tried, and has been given more than

enough time to rise to the challenge of serving consumers. But

after years of abuses and ineffective regulation, we believe it

is time to try another approach.

The Bowen proposal for catastrophic illness pr ,_ection

continues to leave a sizable market left unfilled. We urge you

to consider a medicare-sponsored policy which would fill in the

remaining gaps instead of leaving the holes to medigap. An

expanded Medicare would save substantial marketi..4 and

administrative costs and deliver more health benefits per dollar

to consumers: Further, a public sponsored program could

alleviate the labyrinthian search process for high value,

comprehensive coverage.

Further Options for Long-Term Care Protection

Secretary Bowen's recommendations with regard to long-term

care stress public education, tax benefits for personal savings,

and tax subsidies to encourage the purchase of private

insurance. We urge you to consider additional options. We fear

that the private market will do no better with regard to

long-term care than it has done with regard to medicare

supplement insurance. Two options that we believe warrant

consideration are first, a voluntary Medicare Part C to cover

long-term care needs, financed in part by a premium paid by
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participants and in part by cask-sharing, and second, an

expanded Medicare to cover long-term care expenses for all

participants.

A voluntary Medicare Part C covering costs of long-term

care has several advantages over private market coverage. They

include: (1) lower administrative and marketing costs; (2)

greater value for money for consumers because loss ratios would

be much higher than equivalent private policies; (3) reduced

consumer search costs and confusion resulting from inadequate

information about the worth of products in the private market;

(4) increased access for all of the Medicare-eligible population

to long-term care coverage because no applicants would be turned

down due to poor health. (In contrast, the private market would

not be able to accommodate applicants that the believe are poor

risks).

The second option that should be considered is expanding

Medicare to cover long-term expenses for all participants. The

key drawback to this option is the significant amount of new

federal dollar& that would be raedad to finance it. (A good

portion of the expense would be a shift from Medicaid spending

to Medicare spending.) Through gradual phase-in of benefits and

significant cost-sharing (possibly a portion of social security

Checks of those using long-term care services), the impact on

the federal budget could be reduced. A proposal along these

lines has been developed by the Harvard Medicare Project in

Medicare: Coming of Age -- A Proposal for Reform [Harvard

University, 2986].
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Item 4

COMMENTS OF CONSUMERS UNION*
ON CATASTROPHIC ILLNESS EXPENSES

(DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT)

January 8, 1987

INTRODUCTION AND st'MMARY

Catastrophic Illness Expenses (Department of Health and

Human Services Secretary Bowen's Report to the

President)(hereinafter, the Report) identifies three important

segments of the health care problem facing Americans -- the need

for:

1. acute care catastrophic protection for the elderly;

2. long-term care protection alternatives; and

3. catastrophic health expense protection for the
general population.

The Report recommends (among other things):

1. restructuring the Medicare pro.:ram to provide
catastrophic protection for the elderly with an
actuarially sound additional premium;

2. providing incentives through the tax system for
savings earmarked for long-term care expenses and for
the purchase of long-term insurance; and

3. encouraging state initiatives to extend catastrophic
insurance protection to the general population.

*Consumers Union is a nonprofit membership organization
chartered in 1936 under the laws of the State of New York to
provide information, education and counsel about consumer goods
and services and the management of family income. Consumers
Union's income is derived solely from the sale of Consumer
Re orts, its other publications and films. Expenses of
occasional public service efforts may be Let, in part, by
nonrestrictive, noncommercial contributions, grants and fees.
In addition to reports on Consumers Union's own product testing,
Consumer Reports, with approximately 3.5 million paid
circulation, regularly carries articles on health, product
safety, marketplace economics and legislative, judicial and
regulatory actions which affect consumer welfare. Consumers
Union's publications carry no advertising and receive no
commercial support.
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Consumers Union suworts the recommendation to restructure

Medicare Part B to provide for catastrophic protection for the

elderly, financed by an additional premium. The proposal will

greatly benefit the elderly with the most severe medical

expenses, and is funded, appropriately we believe, by all

beneficiaries.

However, Consumers Union disagrees with several policies

contained in the Report. Section I of the following comments

describes the Amcopropriateness of using the private medicare

supplement insurance market as a model for long-term care

insurance. In this section, we both explain why some of the

Report's recommended options are not desirable and identify

further options that should have been considered. Section II

takes issue with the Report's reliance on the tax system as a

mechanism to subsidize the savings plans and the purchase of

long-term care insurance policies. Section III describes why

the Report's treatment of the under age 65 population is

inade,:uate.

I. THE PRIVATE "?EDIGAP" MARKET HAS NOT WORKED WELL AND
SHOULD NOT SERVE AS A MODEL FOR ThE LONG-TERM CARE
INSURANCE MARKET.

The Report attempts to form a "partnership" between the

private sector and the overnment, similar to the

medicare/medigap dichotomy, to facilitate access to long term

care insurance. In pursuing this partnerihip, the Report: (A)

fails to acknowledge or give adequate weight to the private

market's shortcomings; (B) recommends options that are destined
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to repeat the scandals that continue to exist in the medigap

market -- affecting not only the medigap market segment, but

expanding the pattern of abuses into the "long-term care" maz%et

as well; and (C) tot-' ignores several very sound Lptions that

place less emphas, private market.

(A) Shortcomings of Private "Medigap" Market

In the late 1970's abuses in the medicare supplement

insurance market were exposed by the House and Senate Select

Committees on Aging, by the Federal Trade Commission and by

several state insurance departments. In addition to marxeting

abuses such as "loading up" (selling multiple overlapping

policies to vulne;,..ple consumers), "twisting" (convincing a

client to switch policies, hence increasing exclusions for

pre-existing conditions), "clean sheeting" (where agents ignore

applicant's health problems on the application form, but leave

the client vulnerable to have claims rejected later), medicare

supplement policies very often had very low loss ratios

(percentage of premiums collected that are paid in benefits).

People eligible for medicare supplement insurance policies were

understandably confused about how to evaluate the available

policies; very little information about the worth of the

policies existed.

In response to the abuses, the Congress passed Public Law

96-265, adding section 1882 to thn Socia'. Security Act.

Catastrophic Illness Expenses refers to this legislation (p.
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29), but fails to acknowledge that the market is, at best, only

marginally better now than it was in 1980. The General

Accounting Office recently reported that while the market had

improved somewhat, loss ratie's of most policies were below the

section 1882 targets, and averaged 60.2% in 1984 ( Medigap

Insurance: Law Hos Increased ProteL:Lim Against Substandard and

Overpriced Policies, Report to the Subcommittee on Health,

Committee on Ways and Means, October 1:486]. Several companies

had loss ratios in the 20 to 40 percentile range; some were even

lower. Congressman Pepper held hearings on June 25, 1986 and

documented the continuing abuses and waste in this market

(Hearing on Catastrophic Health Insurance: The Medigap Crisis,

Subcommittee on Health and Long-Term Care, Select Committee on

Aging).

Continued marketing abuses and average loss ratios of 60%

do not say much for the "value for money" being offered to

consumers in this market. We question why "value for money"

isn't a criterion used in the Report to evaluate the policy

alternatives.

(B) Inappropriate Options in the Report

With regard to long-term care protection, the Bowen Report

recommends (among other thSngs):

1 u
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1. Work with the private sector to educate the public
about the costs of long-term care and the limitations
of coverage under Medicare and medigap 4upplement
insurance (p. 105);

2. Encourage personal savings for long-term care through
a tax-favored Individual Medical Account (I) ) (p.
107);

3. Encourage the development of the private market for
long-term care insurance through the establishment of
a 50% refundable tax credit for long-term care
insurance premiums for persons over age 65 (up to an
annual maximum of $100) (p. 109).

The analysis and recommendations contained in the Report

with regard to long-term care coverage for the elderly suffer

from the failure to consider the adequacy of the private market

to serve consumers well and from the failure to consider the

complete array of options available. The Report asserts that

the key reason a private market for long-term care insurance had

not developed until recently is because of the absence of

consumer demand (p. 104). This explanation does not reveal the

whole story. The private market probably can not work well for

this product because of the twin concerns that have deterred the

insurance industry from offering long-term care insurance:

adverse selection and moral hazar,'. "Adverse selection" would

occur to the extent that those who choose to insure will have a

better-than-average chance of needing long-term care services.

A very healthy 65-year-old is far less likely to choose to

invest in long-term care insurance than an unhealthy 65-year-old

of the same financiml status. Insurance companies,

understandably from a profit viewpoint, aim to select the most

healthy for coverage. "Moral hazard" occurs to the extent that

people who have long-term care coverage are less likely to

hi
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explore all alternatives to long-term care (e.g., assistance of

family members) and hence are more likely to use the coverage.

In other words, a person with custodial care needs who has

comprehensive nursing home insurance faces a different array of

choices than a person withoLt such coverage. The existence of

the insurance coverage lessens the incentive to explore home

health care and other custodial care alternatives. Despite

these risks, a private market is emerging. But we don't yet

have information on what pricing policies, policy coverage

provisions, and underwriting practices insurance companies will

use to deal with these problems.

The experience with medigap policies -- averaging, as

noted above, loss ratios of only 60% -- is great cause for

concern. Can we honestly expect that long-term care policies

will have loss ratios more favorable to consumers than 60%? Is

it a wise expenditure of limited dollars of the elderly, and

subsidization from ta%payers, for policies returning 20%, 30%,

or even 60% of premiums in the form of insurance benefits?

Further the Report's reliance on education of consumers about

the risks of the high c-sts or long term care and on increasing

incentives to purchase private long-term care insurance is

inadequate. Further options should be considered. (See section

(C)(2) of these comments.)

(C) Options Excluded from the Report

(1) Acute Care Coverage: The Report recommends that

Medicare be restructured to provide catastrophic protection
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(with a $2000 annual limit) for an extra premium of about $5 per

month. This option would displace a portion of medigap policies

and would force many medigap policies to restructure their

benefits. (When Medicare cost-sharing amounts increase, medigap

policies often increase their coverage to fill in the increased

Medicare gaps; similarly, when Medicare benefits increase,

medigap policies need to adjust their coverage so as not to

duplicate the coverage Medicare rrovides.) We recognize that

the Report focussed on catastrophic care. However, if the

Report weighed the medigap market problems more heavily, we

believe it would have at least considered a more ambitious

expansion of Part B. What about a federal-government-sponsored

medigap policy? (This would merely expand the Report's

recommendation to cover deductibles, coinsurance, and possibly

drug costs that do not reach the catastrophic level of $2000 per

year). 'le Harvard Medicare Project recently made a proposal

for a Medicare-sponsored insurance policy. [See Medicare:

Coming of Age -- A Proposal for Reform, March 1986, p. 19).

Under this program, marketing and administrative cost savings

would be significant. To preserve the partnership with the

private sector, the government could have private companies

compete to administer the program.

In order to preserve freedom of choice for consumers, two

levels of Part B voluntary coverage could be established; level

1 would include current plus catastrophic coverage; level 2

would include in addition the expanded medigap coverage. This

1.1 3
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adds to the complexity of Medicare, but simplifies the overall

task consumers face since they no longer would need to shop for

one (or multiple) private policy(ies).

(2) Long-Term Care Coverage: As summarized in section I

(B) above, the Bowen Report's recommendations with regard to

long-term care stress public education and subsidization of

private insurance. The Report's analysis should have considered

two additional options: (a) a voluntary Medicare Part C to

cover long-term cars needs, financed in part by a premium paid

by participants and in part by cost-sharing and (b) expanding

Medicare to cover long-term care coverage for all participants.

(a) Voluntary Medicare Part C. Karen Davis and Diane

Rowland outline a proposal for a voluntary long-term care

coverage of the elderly in their book Medicare Policy: New

Directions for Health and Long-term Care (The Johns Hopki..s

University Press, Baltimore, 1986, p. 110 -119.) Congressman

Pepper introduced H.R. 4287 in the 99th Congress, "to amend

title XVIII of the Social Security Act to provide for an

optional part C program to furnish comprehensive, catastrophic,

long-term, and preventive benefits through prepaid plans." Key

advantages of a government-sponsored program include: (1) low

administrative and marketing costs; (2) greater value for money

for consumers because loss ratios will be much higher than

equivalent private policies; (3) reduced consumer sea.ch costs

and confusion that results from inadequate information about the

1 i4
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worth of products in the private market; (4) increased access

for all of the Medicare-eligible population to long-term care

coverage because no applicants would be turned down. (In

contrast, the private market will not be able to accommodate all

applicants). Drawbacks would include a reduction in the array

of choices available to consumers.

(b) Medicare coverage of long-term care. For the sake of

completeness, we believe that the Report should have included

analysis of the option of expanding Medicare to cover long-term

care coverage for all of the Medicare-eligible. The Harvard

Medicare Project discusses this option (See Medicare: Coming of

Age--A Proposal for Reform, pp. 20 - 31.] Even if this option

included cost-sharing, it is likely to require a significant

amount of additional money frog the federal budget.

II. THE REPORT'. RECOMMENDATIONS PLACE INAPPROPRIATE RELIANCE
ON THE TAX SYSTEM.

Despite the tax policy established in the recent tax

reform act, some of the Report's recommended options involving

long-term care use the income tax system to subsidize the

purchase of insurance. (See section II (B) above for a brief

description of pr,soosals for tax - favored Individual Medical

Accounts and tax credits for private long-term care insurance.)

Consumers Union supports the use of the tax system to promote

worthy social goals when (1) the social good to be obtained

exceeds the cost, and (2) the benefits and the costs of the

program are equitably distributed. We do not believe that the

recommendations in the Bowen Report regarding tax-favored IMAs

and tax credits for long-term care insurance meet these tests.

1 1 5
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Consider first the proposal for Individual Medical

Accounts (/MAs). Under the proposal "[i]ndividuals would be

permitted to deposit a certain amount of money (e.g. $1000

maximum) each year into a savings account restricted to use on

long term care expenses. Interest accumulations would be tax

free and withdrawals would not be taxed or penalized as long as

their use was for nursing home care" (p. 107). (In discussing

this option, the Report suggests that IMA deposits might be

excused from taxation (as are Individual Retirement Accounts) or

qualify the depositor for a limited tax credit (p. 78). "Fifty

percent of zhe interest on the account would be used to fund a

risk pool that would cover expenses incurred for nursing home

care after the balance in the account had been exhausted" (p.

78-79).

This proposal is very complicated and the Report fails to

analyze its likely impact. Our key concerns are: (1) The people

who are likely to fund an Ira are likely to be those with the

highest incomes. Low income families simply would not be able

to afford the contribution. Middle income families would be

likely to fund IRAs first (if eligible) and might then consider

whether to participate. The difficulty of predicting future

expected benefits of contributing to an INA would discourage

participation. Overall, we would not predict a very high

participation level; (2) the costs are borne by all taxpayers;

as federal tax revenues are expended on this program, all

taxpayers bear the cost. Hence, we believe that the IMA

proposal's costs may exceed its social good, and that its

benefits and costs are inequitably distributed.
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Similarly, the proposal for a 50% tax credit for long-term

care insurance premiums for persons over age 55 (p. 109) is not

likely 'o yield net social benefits. Our key concerns are: (1)

the private long-term care market will not perform any better

than the medicare supplement insurance has and the tax credit

will end up subsidizing insurance industry profits rather than

patient care (see section I above); (2) the policies are going

to be available only to a portion of the Medicare-eligible

population. They will not be available, in particular, to the

least healthy elderly, who are most likely to need long-term

care services; (3) the "tax expenditure" (i.e., lost federal

revenue) is likely to be considerable, and will be borne by all

taxpayers. In sum, the costs of this proposal may exceed the

social good, with inequitable distribution of the costs and

benefits.

The Report also recommends changing tax treatment for

long-term care insurance reserves, to make it more favorable to

the insurance industry (p. 109). This is based on a "trickle

down" theory that some of the savings might be passed through to

consumers. It is not clear that taxpayers should be forced to

pay the cost of what is at best a questionable savings to

consumers of private long --term care coverage.

The tax system creates subsidies that are hidden from

policy makers. It is interesting to note that the federal

government spends approximately the same amount on its

contribution to the Medicaid program as it does for the

exclusion from taxes of employer contributions for medical
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insurance premiums and medical care. Yet Medicaid for the poor

is considered a handout, while employer-provided health

insurance is a perfectly acceptable fringe benefit of employment.

III. THE REPORT'S CONSIDERATION OF THE UNDER 65-YEAR-OLD
POPULATION IS INADEQUATE.

Catastrophic Illness Expenses does not do justice to the

growing and severe problem of the lack of insurance for the

under 65-year-old population. This problem is worthy of a study

of its own. The Report recommends an array of options to

address the catastrophic illness expenses of the general

population -- but the significance is illusory. The Report

merely recommends that states adopt certain measures. N,

recommendation fog federal assistance to the states or federal

incentives is suggested. It is unlikely that the

recommendations will lead to any real improvement in the under

65-year-old population's access to catastrophic health

insurance. A few specific comments:

(A) Catastrophic vs. Non-catastrophic Coverage. The

distinction between catastrophic and non-catastrophic coverage

needs is not always precise. For low-income families, a mild

but chronic health condition can pose catastrophic expenses.

Even for a moderate income family, chronic conditions that

require treatment year after year can impose a great financial

burden yet fail to qualify as "catastrophic" under

policy-makers' criteria.

1 I 8
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(B) State risk pools. If the goal is to increase the

adoption of state risk pools, it is not sufficient to merely

"encourage the formation of state risk pools to subsidize

insurance for those whose medical condition makes it impossible

or prohibitively expensive to get insurance." [p. 114].

Legislation is needed to provide states with strong incentives

to establish such risk pools.

(C) Medicaid Expansion Option. One positive option

discussed in the Report is not recommended: "Permit all

individuals below some income level to purchase Medicaid

coverage on a sliding premium scale depending on income." [p.

87:. The Report estimates that if the plan included all people

under 125% of the poverty line, with premiums limited to 5% of

income could cost as much as $15 billion if all eligible people

enrolled. The Report fails to estimate the cost savings that

would be achieved: many people presently on AFDC and medicaid

are deterred from taking a job because they will become

ineligible for medicaid and will be unable to obtain affordable

health insurance. Note also that even this inflated cost

estimate is less than the present federal subsidy for the

exclusion from taxation of the employer-paid health insurance

premiums (which benefit primarily middle and upper-income

people).
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Item 5

Consumers
Union

Publisher of Consumer Reports

February 17, 1987

Senator John Melcher, Chairman
Special Committee on Aging
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6400

Dear Senator Melcher:

I appreciate your invitation to testify at the Special
Committee on Aging's January 26, 1987 hearing on catastrophic
health care costs. While my testimony of that date sets out
Consumers Union's overall position on catastrophic health
insurance, I would like to submit some additional comments in
response to the statement of the Health Insurance Association of
America (which was presented by Mr. Robert Shapland).

Consumers Union strongly disagrees with the HIAA portrayal
of medigap insurance as "a public/private sector success story"
and with the view that "the current combination of private and
public coverage is serving the public well." While it is true
that 70% of the elderly have purchased private health insurance
to supplement Medicare, this in itself is not indicative of a
healthy marketplace. Problems that remain in this market
include:

1. Duplicative policies. Many Medicare-eligible
continue to be sold overlapping, duplicative
policies. Our San Francisco office identified a
79-year-old woman with five overlapping medicare
supplement policies, three nursing home policies and
one hospital indemnity policy, amounting to $6500 per
year in premiums. Other couples were found to have
$10,000 and $13,000 worth of overlapping medigap
policies.

2. Inadequate information. The level of understanding
of just what Medicare and Medicare supplement
policies cover continues to be very low. For
example, 70 percent of the population over age 65
celieves that Medicare would cover any long nursing
home stay, and half of those with medigap policies
believe that they are covered for long-term care
expenditures.

Washington Office
Stop 520 2001 S Stre .1 Northwest Washington D C 20009 1202)462 6262
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3. Leceptive marketing practices. Throughout California
(and probably in other states as well), senior
citizens have been sent mailings that appear to be
official government notices of cuts in Medicare
benefits and the need to buy medigap insurance. In
fact, the mailings are from an insurance company and
firms which develop and sell sales leads to insurance
agents.

4. High cost/low value. Finally, Medicare supplement
insurance policies tend to be relatively high-cost,
low-value policies. Premiums range from $150 to
$1,500 per year. Loss ratios, the percentage of
premiums collected that are paid in benefits, average
60% for commercial medicare supplement policies,
accord:ng to a recent GAO report. This means that on
average the costs of marketing, administration, and
profits -nnsume 40% of premiums collected from
consumers. Mutual of Omaha, the company that Mr.
Shapland represents, had a loss ratio of 51.0%. This
is not a record to be particularly proud of,
especially in light of the target minimum loss ratio
of 60% that Mr. Shapland mentions. By way of
comparison, Medicare's administrative costs are 3% of
revenues. Displacing all or part of the private
market b an expanded Medicare promises to increase
consumer., value-for-money.

Consumers Union strongly endorses expanding Medicare to
cover the costs of catastrophic illness, and believes that
sponsorship by the federal government is warranted. We urge you
to remember the poor performance of the medigap market in
considering options for long-term care.

views.
Thank you for the opportunity to present these additional

Sincerely,

j0..j

Gail Shearer
Manager, Policy Analysis

12
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Item 6

THE WHITE ROUSE

Office of the Press Secretary

POR RELEASE AT 9:00 P.M. (EST)
TUESDAY, JANUARY 27, 1967

THE PRESIDENT'S INITIATIVE ON
CATAZTROPHIC ILLNESS COVERAGE

FACT SHEET

The President recognizes thAt catastrophic illness can d2bilitate
individuals and families fihancially, emotionally and physically.
In proposing new initiatives to protect against the financial
costs of catastrophic illness, the President is looking fox ways
to protect the millions whose present coverage is either
non-existent or inadequate.

Coverage Under Present System

The American health care financing system is a broad network of
private insurance mechanisms and public programs which, taken
together, protect the majority of persons from the financial
costs of catastrophic illness. Many people, however, still fear
that potential devastati:o illnesses can destroy their financial
security.

In addressing the catastrophic illness problem in the United
States, there are three groups of people to consider: the
general population under age 6S: the elderly facing long-term
care expenses: and the elderly facing acute-care expenses. The
risks that these .,coups face are different, and programs to deal
with their problems must vary accordingly.

1. General Population Under Age 65

The majority of the general population is covered by
employment-related group health insurance with costs borne by
employers as one component of fringe benefit packages. A large
number of persons who do not work are covered for health expenses
by Medicaid, a program designed for the elderly poor, the blind,
disabled and poor families with dependent children.

There are, however, an estimated 30 million people under the age
of 6S who have no health insurance at all, and 10 million who
have inadequate coverage for catastrophiv-ly high expenses.
Many are self-employed or are employees of firms that do not
offer group health insurance to their employees. Federal, State,
end local governments annually spend several billions of dollars
to care for the uninsured.
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2. Elderly Americans Under Long-Term Care

The urgency of long -term care is an increasingly important policyissue. Dy the year 2030, rn estimated 8.6 million Americans will
be over the age of 8S, compared to 2.7 million in 1985.

About 1.4 million elderly now receive ccre in nursing homes, atAn average expanse of over $22,000 a year.
These costs are : Ntcovered by Vadicare or private insurance, although many elderlyare under ...he impression that they are. Of the $32 billion in

1985 nursing home costs, lets than 2 percent was paid by private
insurarce. Of he remainder, half was paid out of savings ofpatients and ti Az: families and the other half was covered byNeJiraid.

3. Elderly Under Acute Care

Virtually all elder Americans are entitled to acute care coverage
under Medicare. Nearly two-thirds also supplement their coverage
with arairria Medigap" policies purchased in the private
insurance market.

Medicare is designed as an acute care coverage program. Much of
the costs of physician services and of hospital stays under 60
days are covered. Longer hospital stays are not fully covered
and prescription drugs are not covered at all. Some Medigap
policies cover these additional expenses, but many do not.

The major source of fear for the elderly is that they could be
faced with expenses that are not covered either by Medicare or
Medigap. In addition, confusion often exists over what
acute care coverage the elderly have and do not have. Some
elderly buy too much insurance, while others believe they have
more coverage than they actually have.

Administration Proposal

The President's Initiative on acute care Catastrophic Illness
Insurance for the elderly is based on the following guidelines:

o We must pr.vide meaningful protection against out-of-pocket
expenses that substantially threaten family savings;

o The importance of Medicare, Medicaid and Medigap should be
maintained and we should not encourage excessive use of
services;

o Any catastrophic illness coverage should be voluntary, not a
new government entitlement; and

c The prof sal must be fully budget-neutral, without the
explosive potential of program expansions.

The President, in his 1987 State of the Union Address, apoke of
the "specter" facing older Americans -- that of often ha7ing to
make an "unacceptable choice between bankruptcy and death." The
President will submit legislation shortly to free the elderly
from the fear of not being isle to meet the costs of catastrophic
illness.

1. 3
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I. INTRODUCTION

We are the Co-Directors of the Center for Medicare Advocacy, a
non-profit organization ',rated in Willimantic, Connecticut which
provides legal representation to low-income elderly and disabled
people who have been unfairly denied Medicare benefits. We have
been assisting Medicare beneficiaries sine.- 19771 from 1977 until
April 1986, we were the Co-Directors of Legal Assistance to
Medicare Patients, a project of Connecticut Legal Services, Inc.
During the past nine years, our colleagues and we have taken more
than 1,000 Medicare appeals to administrative hearing, winning
more than 70 percent. We have also litigated 22 class action
lawsuits in an effort to resist attempts by the Health Care
Financing Administration to restrict and deny illegally the
Medicare coverage to which Medicare beneficiaries are entitled,
and the health care services which Medicare beneficiaries
desperately need.

In our practice, we speak with many beneficiaries and their
families every day. We have also developed a large database
containing significant information regarding hundreds of
individual patients. All in all, we believe we have a unique
'windows on the real life situation of beneficiaries struggling
to arrange financing for the health care services they require.

Our experience over the years convinces us that our present
health care financing system is failing to finance the medical
care our citizens have a right to expect. First, certain crucial
"gaps" in the Medicare program as written by Congress mean that
beneficiaries are for the most part unprotected against the
catastrophic cost of nursing home and home health care. Second,
the Health Care Financing Administration has taken steps to
restrict, radically and illegally, the degree of Medicare
coverage presently provided by law. The end result is a system
which leaves patients vulnerable to the enormous and destrJctive
cost of long term care. Forced to depend on their own limited
resources, beneficiaries, in a misguided attempt to economize,
will often deny themselves essential medical care. They become
poor and are forced onto welfare. They are unable to sustain
themselves in the community, and must enter institutions.

The final irony is the fact that a system which fails to protect
against the cost of catastrophic illness is profoundly
uneconomic. The present financing structure falls to assist
patients while they are financially solvent and still have a
chance to regain their health and live independently. Instead,
we encourage patients to become disabled, institutionalized, and
indigent, at which time the Medicaid program absorbs the enormous
cost of long term nursing home care. These huge Medicaid
expenditures would not be necessary lad adequate financial help
been available when it was first needed.
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II NURSING HOME CARR

The Medicare program pays for less than three percent of the
Pursing home care our citizens need. Although Medicare nursing
home coverage is often unfairly denied, even if every patient
received the full coverage to which he or she is entitled, we
estimate that Medicare would cover no more than approximately 20
percent of all nursing home charges. The remaining 80 percent
would still have to be paid by the patient privately or, once the
patient is poor, by Medicaid.

Medicare nursing home coverage is restrained by several crucial
statutory conditions. First, coverage is available only if the
nursing home stay is preceded by a hospital stay of at least
three days. Thus the many patients who require nursing home care
without having first been acutely ill will be denied all
coverage. Second, Medicare pays only for a "skilled nursing
facility" level of care. Unless a patient requires daily skilled
nursing or rehabilitation services, Medicare coverage will once
again be unavailable. Many people residing in nursing homes do
not require daily skilled care. Their institutionalization is
required because of their need for "custodial" care such as help
with meals and feeding, ambulation, dressing and bathing, and the
accurate dispensing of prescription medications. These services,
although essential to a patient's well-being, are not considered
skilled, and no Medicare coverage is permitted. Third, even when
patients d2 need skilled care, as certified by their attending
physicians, HCFA's restrictive coverage policies lead to routine
Medicare denials based on the unsubstantiated pretense that the
care is "custodial.*

Nor does private insurance a-sist with the cost of nursing home
care once Medicare coverage is denied. The "supplemental"
insurance now available on the market is supplemental to
Medicare; such policies will pay the co-insurance for those days
for which Medicare coverage is granted. If Medicare coverage is
denied, the supplemental insurance coverage will also be denied.
Although there has been much talk about long term care insurance
which would cover nursing home expenses even where Medicare
coverage is not awarded, these policies are intended for people
still working. They will generally not be available to those who
are already aged or disabled.

The practical effect of the huge gap in Medicare nursing home
coverage is devastating. Every day we speak with beneficiaries
and family members who are undergoing the "spend-down" process.
At a monthly rate of $2,000 or more, nursing home care will soon
exhaust the resources of all but the most affluent. In fact, a
recent study in Massachusetts showed that a typical nursing home
resident in that state was reduced to indigency after only 13
weeks.

III. HOME HEALTH CARP

As is true in the nursing home context, Medicare coverage for
home health care is often unfairly denied. Even if Medicare home
health coverage was granted in accordance with the statute,
however, a huge and destructive gap in the financing for home
health care would still exist. The Medicare Act stipulates that
home health coverage will Lc available only where the beneficiary
is confined to the home, and equir,s part time skilled care. If
a patient is able to leave t e how., without assistance, or if no
need for skilled care exists, no P2dicare coverage is possible.
The effect of this limitatio. I, to burden many beneficiaries
with the cost of the supportive services they require if they are
to continue living in the community. Many patients can live at
home if they receive just a few hours a week of assistance by
home health aides. Home health aides can help with medications,
bathing, and meal preparation, for example. The private rate for

1 2 '5
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aiae services, however, usually exceeds $10 per hour. Even if an
individual needed aide services only four hours per asy, seven
days a week, he would have to pay $1,200 per month or $14,400 per

year. This is a crushing burden for many people on limited

incomes. Because of their inability to afford these charges,
many patients either continue at home with dangerously inadequate

care, or are forced to enter nursing homes. Thus instead of
helping beneficiaries with the relatively modest cost of home
health care. our financing system will often force patients into

institutions where the huge monthly rates will soon be borne by

the Medicaid program.

IV INPATIENT HOSPITAL REHABILITATION

For many years, Medicare patients in need of the kind of
multidisciplinary, coordinated rehabilitation available only to
hospital inpatients, have also been faced with restrictive
Medicare coverage policies. Too often these restrictive policies
result in patients being unable to gain access to this important,

restorative care or to patients being prematurely discharged.
Typically, the patient in need of hospital rehabilitation has

suffered a stroka, traumatic brain injury, paralysis, and/or

amputation. With an intense program of multidisciplinary therapy
(often including physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech
therapy, and rehabilitative nursing) provided by a team of
professionals and coordinated by a physician trained in
rehabilitation, these patients can often regain sufficient
independent function to return home.

Unfortunately, the Health Care Financing Administration often
denies coverage for this care on the basis of arbitrary rules and

erroneous conclusions. Patients are denied coverage because they
do not need three hours per day of physical and occupational
therapy (the "3-Hour Rule"), although they may need speech
therapy and other rehabilitative care. Patients are denied
because their amputations are "only" below the knee, or because

they "only" have sipper extremity paralysis. Many are denied
coverage on the unsubstantiated premise that they could receive

the intense, coordinated, multidisciplinary rehabilitation they

need at a skilled nursing facility or as an outpatient. The

Center is -esponding to this dilemma for elderly and disabled

patients in a variety of ways:

1. A new partnership has been formed between Gaylord
Hospital in Wallingford, Connecticut, a free standing
rehabilitation hospital, and the Center for Medicare
Advocacy. Center staff are working in conjunction with
Gaylord Hospital to appeal unfair Medicare denials for
Gaylord's patients.

2. Individual appeals are being taken for patients
referred to the Center. Appeals are presently in
progress for patients denied Medicare who do not meet
the "3-Hour Rule" and who are below-the-knee amputees,
but whose physicians have certified that inpatient
hospital rehabilitation is medically necessary.

3. Center attorneys are continuing to litigate the class
action lawsuit, Hooper v. Bowen, H-80-99 (MJB) D. Conn
5/1/85 Uoopeg has been certified as a class action
comprised of all Medicare patients in New England who
have been denied Medicare coverage for inpatient
hospital rehabilitation despite physician certification
that such care is reasonable and necessary. The United
States District Court for the District of Connecticut
has issued a series of decisions, the latest on May 1,
1985, finding that the criteria used by HCFA to deny
Medicare coverage are void and of no effect for failure
to publish in the Federal Register because they include
more restrictive and burdensome criteria than exist in
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the Medicare Act. A copy of the gm= decision is
appended here. The Secretary of the Department of
Health and Human Services responded to the court ruling
by publishing the same criteria as a "Ruling" in July
1985. On behalf of the plaintiffs, the Center then
urged the court to find that the criteria as published
violate the Administrative Procedure Act because they
were published without an opportunity for public
comment, and also to find that they violate the
Medicare Act because they establish criteria which are
more restrictive than the Act.

On May 13, 1986, the court issued a pre-trial order
requiring the parties to attempt to reach a settlement.
Despite the Center's best efforts, and the support of
over 30 physicians and other rehabilitation hospital
specialists, the Health Care Financing Administration
refused to accept any changes to Medicare's coverage
criteria. The case has now been scheduled for another
court appearance.

4. The Center is producing written materials to help
Medicare patients, their helpers, and providers, assess
Medicare denials for inpatient hospital rehabilitation
and to appeal cases through the first stage of appeal,
the 'Reconsideration." Center attorneys are also
speaking at gatherings of patients and providers
concerned with this issue of vital importance to the
elderly and disabled.

V. INAPPROPRIATE MrnienRE nrwrArS AND THE TNFTPITnrY OF APPRAL

Even if i Is not possible to extend current statutory
entitlements to meet the full cost of catastrophic illness,
certainly the coverage presently mandated by law should actually
be available in the field. Unfortunately, the Health Care
Financing Administration has taken steps to ensure that Medicare
skilled nursing facility, home health, and hospital
rehabilitation coverage is radically restricted.

The United States District Court for Connecticut has recently
recognized Medicare coverage abuses in the skilled nursing
facility area. District Court Judge Jose A. Cabranes issued a
Memorandum of Decision on April 23, 1986 in the case of pox v.aula (Civil Action No. 8-78-541 (JAC)), a class action lawsuit
originally filed in 1978. A copy of the Pox decision is appended
here. Judge Cabranes found that although Medicare law requires
that coverage be granted to patients receiving daily physical
therapy treatments, the Health Care Financing Administration
actually awarded coverage "to only a small number of patients who
demonstrate a rapid recovery of body function. Even these
patients generally receive no more than two weeks of coverage."

Judge Cabranes found that HCFA uses arbitrary presumptions or
"rules of thumb" to deny coverage, rather than conducting "an
individualized assessment of (a patient's) need for daily
physical therapy based on the facts and circumstances of his
particular case.'

The judge also noted that patients unfairly denied Medicare
coverage are forced to pay for physical therapy with their own
funds. As Judge Cabranes stated: "In such circumstances, many
patients forego medically necessary physical therapy because they
or their families believe they cannot afford to pay for such
therapy themselves." Loss of therapy jeopardizes the patient's
recovery. If "more elderly persons receive physical therapy
after sustaining a stroke or fracture, fewer of these persons
would have to spend the remainder of their lives in nursing
homes." Moreover, if patients were able to live independently,
it would "actually reduce the 'fiscal burdens' on the federal and
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state treasuries.'

Judge Cabranes entered an order enjoining the use of arbitrary
and inflexible practices in determining a patient's entitlement
to physical therapy coverage, and requirincl the Secretary of the
Department of Health and Human Services to give an individualized
evaluation of each patient's medical condition and therapeutic
needs. The judge also held that all members of the plaintiff
class are entitled to a reconsideration of their claims. The
Health Care Financing Administratiln, however, is .existing
implementation of this decision; to date no order is in place and
nursing home patients are still being regularly and arbitrarily
denied Medicare coverage despite their need for daily skilled
care.

Similar difficulties afflict beneficiaries attempting to secure
Medicare home healea coverage. Recently, the Center for Medicare
Advocacy filed a lawsuit in federal district court in Bridgeport
on behalf of a disabled Stratford resident. The plaintiff in the
lawsuit, Mr. Robert Huda, is a 56 year old victim of multiple
sclerosis and stroke whose ability to continue living at home had
been threatened by Medicare's arbitrary denial of coverage for
home health aide services.

Mr. Huda has been able to live at home because he has been
receiving 25 hours of home health aide services each week.
Because Mr. Buda is totally dependent upon others, aides must
feed and bathe him, protect him from choking, move him from bed
to chair, and, in general, assist him in all his activities of
daily living. Since Mr. Huda had no other help during the day,
home health aide assistance was mandatory if he was to avoid
nursing home placement.

The Medicare program, however, denied Mr. Huda coverage for his
home health aide services on the ground that his condition was
'chronic,' a criterion of coverage which appears nowhere in the
statute or regulations. Mr. Buda initiated an administrative
appeal to challenge this denial. Because of delays in the
administrative process, however, it would have been many months
before an appa1 decision was issued, and the home health agency
required conc:zrent payment if it was to supply aide services.
Mr. Buda c...ld not afford to purchase this care. Although the
Medicare denial of coverage was completely without justification,
and the merits of Mr. Huda's appeal were of overwhelming
strength, he was likely to suffer irreparable harm before his
appeal was heard. Mr. Buda was, therefore, compelled to file a
federal court action asking the court to require the Medicare
program to make payment for the home health aide services Mr.
Buda required during the pendency of his administrative appeal.

On October 2, 1986, Federal District Judge Warren W. Edginton
issued a temporary restraining order requiring Medicare to grant
coverage for the 25 hours per week of home health aide services
Mr. Huda required. On October 6, 1986, Mr. Huda received notice
that the previous denials of Medicare coverage he had received
would be rescinded, and that coverage was likely to be available
for the indefinite future.

The Huda case epitomizes the dilemma in which many home health
beneficiaries find themselves. A Medicare denial is usually a
"fait i2R072/i.' Few beneficiaries have the strength to
undertake an appellate process which will involve delays
exceeding twelve months between initial denial and administrative
hearing decision. Even if they are able to appeal, moat
beneficiaries are unable to arrange non-Medicare financing of the
care they need while the appeal is pending. Without adequate
care, patients are typically forced out of the community into a
nursing home. This would have been Mr. Huda's fate had he not
been able to locate legal assistance, and prosecute aggressive
legal action. Few beneficiaries have access to effective legal
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representation, however. It is our belief at the Center for
Medicare Advocacy that many hundreds of nursing home residents
now residing in nursing homes in Connecticut could be maintained
safely at home in the community if a fair degree of Medicare home
haalth coverage was made available.

VI. CONCLUSION

We applaud the Senate Special Committee or. Aging for undertaking
_his desperately needed examination of the impact of catastrophic
health care expenses. We are convinced thtt rational and
compassionate planning and legislation can devise a financing
structure which will avoid the senseless human and economic costs
of needless institutionalization and indigency. We are also
convinced that Congress must take a more active role in ensuring
that the Health Care Financing Administration executes the
Medicare law in a way which accurately reflects Congress'
intention to meet the health care financing needs cf our elderly
and disabled.

72-699 0 - 87 -- 5
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There is also no need, as the provider sug-
gests, to set up a different patient billing
department for the emergency room physicians'
billing services. The revenue offset is designed to
offset those costs incurred by the provider which
are not reimbursable costs related to patient
care pursuant to 42 CFR 405.451. The billing
revenues retained by the provider relate strictly
to the cost incurred in providing the billing
service. This is evidenced by the agreement
between the physicians and the hospital which
provides that payments to the hospital for the
billing services are to be in an amount which has

10,053

been determined by the parties to correspond to
the hospital's actual costs

Accordingly, the decision of the Provider
Reimbursement Review Board that the Inter-
mediary properly reduced the provider's admin-
istrative costs by the billing revenue received
from the emergency room physicians is
affirmed.

This constitutes the final administrative deci-
sion of the Secretary of Health and Human
Services.

11 34,6191 Hooper v. Harris.
U.S. District Court, District of Connecticut No. H-80.99 (MJB), May 1, 1985.

Medicare: Inpatient Hospital Rehabilitation Coverage

Medicare Part A coverageInpatient hospital rehabilitation coverage.The earlier
decision of this courtthat a 1976 HCFA Bulletin restricting coverage of inpatient hospital
rehabilitation ser- :es was a substantive rule and, therefore, should have been published in the
Federal Registeris reaffirmed. The Bulletin applied a restriction to Region I (New England)
intermediaries and hospitals that was not applicable nationwide through the Medicare Intermediary
Manualthis restriction refused coverage of rehabilitation services provided on an inpatient
hospital basis unless the patient's condition otherwise necessitated that the services he rendered on
an inpatient hospital basis. This restriction was used to deny coverage for reht.bilitation services
provided in a hospital when such services could have been provided at a lower cost facility Insofar as
the patient's condition was concerned, but where the services were unavailable at such lower cost
facilities. HCFA is ordered to send notices to all affected intermediaries, hospitals, and PROs that
the policies contained in the Bulletin are not to be followed.

See 1 1231.73, 13,510.035.

Notices, determinations, and appealsCourt jurisdictionExhaustion of administra-
tive remedies--Exhaustion of administrative remedies is not required for jurisdiction in a case
involving a procedural challenge to HCFA's method of promulgating restrictions on the provision of
rehabilitation services on an inpatient hospital basis because: (1) plaintiffs were trying to correct a
procedural deficiency collateral to a claim for benefits, (2) pursuing administrative remedies would
be futile, and (3) irreparable injury was demonstrated in that many of the plaintiffs were too old,
sick, and poor to await the conclusion of a lengthy administrative reviewing process.

See 113,540.035.

The earlier decision in this case was reported at 1984-1 Transfer Binder 133,528.

[Text of Decision) "the Second Recommended Ruling") on Nov-
ember 21, 1984.2 The defendant has filed objec-
tions to the Second recommended Ruling, and
the plaintiffs have filed a memorandum in sup-
port of the Second Recommended Ruling.

I. Factual Background

BLUMENFELD, District Judge: On November
17, 1983, this court approved Magistrate
Eagan's Recommended Ruling, filed September
21, 1983, on Cron for Summary Judg-
ment in this csise,-granting the plaintiffs' motion
for summary judgment and denying the defen-
dant's motion for summary judgment.' On Janu-
ary 5, 1984, the court issued a judgment
declaring Health Care Financing Administra-
tion (HCFA) Region I Bulletin No. 175 invalid.

The motions now before the court, all of which
seek to alter the judgment in some respect, were
also referred to Magistrate Eagan, who filed a
Recommended Ruling (hereinafter referred to as

The nertinent facts are set forth in the Magis-
trate's Second Recommended Ruling at 2-4, and
are as follows:

The underlying case concerns the HCFA
Region I Bulletin No 175. The Bulletin estab-
lishes criteria for Medicare coverage of inpa-
tient hospital rehabilitative services in
addition to criteria set forth in the Medicare

I This Recommended Ruling is attached as Appendix A 2 The Second Recommended Ruling is attached as Appen
bee IS84-1 Transfer Binder 133,5281. da B (omitted by CCH]

Medicare and Medicaid Guide
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Act and in the HCFA Part A Intermediary
Manual, Section 3101.11. The criteria for cov-
erage under §3101.11A provides that a
patient is deemed to require a hospital level
of care if he requires a relatively intense reha-
bilitative program, consisting of a multidis-
ciplinary coordinated team approach to
upgrade the ability to function as indepen-
dently as possible, which is reasonable and
necessary. Bulletin No. 175 added the
requirement that the patient's condition must
"also otherwise necessitate that the services
be rendered on an inpatient hospital basis in
order for coverage to be possible under the
Medicare program." (Emphasis added).

The original complaint challenging the Bul-
letin was filed on February 13, 1980, as a
class action in which the plaintiffs sought
declaratory and injunctive relief. The defen-
dant Secretary of Health and Human Services
filed a Motion to Dismiss, in which she raised
the issues of jurisdiction and failure to
exhaust administrative remedies The motion
was denied on November 7, 1980. The plain-
tiffs' Motion for Class Certification was
granted on March 25, 1982, and the class was
defined to include

"all persons residing in Health Care Financ
ing Administration Region I, (New England),
who, pursuant to the defendant's unlawful
policy and practice, have been or will be
denied Medicare Part A benefits for inpatient
hospital rehabilitative services."

As noted previously, both parties filed
motions for summary judgment and the plain.
tiffs' motion was granted. In granting the
plaintiffs' motion, we found Bulletin No. 175
to be invalid on the grounds that the defen-
dant Secretary failed to publish agency policy
and a proposed rule imposing additional,
more restrictive coverage criteria, in violation
of the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S C.
§ 552, and the Administrative Procedures
Act, 5 U.S.C. §553, respectively. Judgment
was entered accordingly on January 5, 1964.

On January 31, 14584, the plaintiffs filed a
Motion for a More Specific Order Inn order
to assure that the court's judgment is imple-
mented and that their rights are properly
safeguarded." Memorandum.: in Support of
Plaintiffs' Motion for a More Specific Order,
p. 2. On February 29, 1984, the Secretary
filed her opposition to the plaintiffs' motion
and also filed a Request for Reconsideration
in which, in essence, she reargued jurisdic-
tional issues and the publication issue which

had been found for the plaintiffs. In June, the
defendant Secretary filed an additional
motion, this time a Motion to Alter or Amend
Class Certification. The impetus for this
motion was the supreme court's decision in
Heckler v. Ringer, [ U.S. 104 S.Ct.
2013 (1984), which addresses jurisdictional
issues pertinent to this case. All matters
raised by tht. above motions have been fully
briefed by the parties. Id. (footnotes omitted).

II Motion for Reconsideration

This court remains convinced that HCFA
Region I Bulletin No. 175 is in and for lack of
publication in the Federal Register as required
by Section 552(aX1XD) of the Freedom of Infor-
mation Act, 5 U S C. § 552(aX1XD) (1982). The
Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) provides, in
part, that

(a) Each agency shall make available to the
public information as follows:

(1) Each agency shall separately nate and
current:y publish in the Federal Register for
the guidance of the public

(D) substantive rules of general applicabil-
ity adopted as authorized by law, and state-
ments of general policy or interpretations of
general applicability formulated and adopted
by the agency,

A "statement[) of general policy" or an "inter-
pretation[) of general applicability" does not
come within the purview of Section 552(aX1XD)
if only a clarification or explanation of existing
laws or regulations is expressed, or if no direct or
significant impact upon the substantive rights
of any segment of the public results.Anderson v.
Butz, 550 F 2d 459, 463 (9th Cir. 1977) (citing
Lewis v. Weinberger, 415 F. Supp. 652, 659
(D.N.M. 1976)). See United States v. Hayes,
325 F.2d 307, 309 (4th Cir. 1963). As set forth
in the Magistrate's Recommended Ruling on
Cross Motions for Summary Judgment,
appendixed hereto, Bulletin No. 175 does not
merely clarify, or explain existing law but estab-
lishes additional and more burdensome criteria
for Medicare coverage of inpatient hospital
rehabilitative services, which have had a direct
and significant impact on those seeking health
car; benefits in Region I (New England). The
Defendant in her motion for reconsideration
merely repeats arguments that have previously
been considered and rejected by this court and
the Magistrate? Accordingly, the defendant's
Motion for Reconsideration is denied.

3 The Secretary argues that the Magistrate erred in find.
mg that Bulletin No 175 establishes criteria for Medicare
coverage of inpatient hospital rehabilitative care in addition
to the criteria set forth in the Medicare Act The Secretary

34,619

points to section; of the Act which bar coverage if the
patient's needs could be met in a skilled nursing facility, or
if the inpatient care is not medically necessary Defendant's

01985, Commerce Clearing House, Inc.
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III. Motion to Alter or Amend Class
Certification

The United States Supreme Court recently
determined in the case of Heckler v. Ringer,
U.S , 104 S Ct. 2013 (1984), that courts have
jurisdiction over claims arising under the Medi-
care Act only pursuant to 42 U.S.C. §405(g).4
For a court to have jurisdiction under section
405(g), the plaintiff must present a claim to the
Secretary prior to bringing an action in federal
court. Id. at 2025. Therefore, the Magistrate
determined that in this action the court has
jurisdiction only over those members of the class
who have presented claims to the Secretary
prior to pursuing their claims in court. Second
Recommended Ruling at 11. The Magistrate
therefore recommended that the class be rede-
fined as follows:

All persons residing in Health Care Financing
Administration Region I (New England),
who, have presented their claims to the Secre-
tary for Medicare Part A benefits for inpa-
tient hospital rehabilitation, based upon
physician certification of their need for and
their receipt of a relatively intense multidis-
ciplinary rehabilitation program with a coor-
dinated team approach to upgrade their
ability to function as independently as possi-
ble and who have not been awarded such
benefits. Second Recommended Ruling at
11-12.

Because the Magistrate's proposed amend-
ment to the definition of the class insures that
all class members will satisfy the criteria for
standing enunciated in Ringer, this court hereby
approves the redefinition of the class. Further,
for the reasons stated in the Magistrate's Second
Recommended Ruling, the court also approves
the Magistrate's determination that three of the
named plaintiffs, Lucy Anselmo, Theodore
Tann, and Margaret Gamble, are no longer
members of the class and thus cannot serve as
named plaintiffs.

41The Secretary has also argued that none of
the named plaintiffs may pursue their claims in
federal cowl because they have not exhausted
their administrative remedies. The court finds
this argument unpersuasive. 42 U.S.C. §405(g)
requires exhaustion of administrative remedies
unless the Secretary waives the exhaustion
requirement, or the claimant's interest in hav-
ing his case resolved is so great that waiver of

10,055

the exhaustion requirement is appropriate. See
Weinberger v. Salfi, 422 U.S. 749, 76667

(1975); Mathews v. Eldridge, 424 U.S 319, 330
(1976). The factors to be considered in determin-
ing whether a claimant's inure! in having a
case resolved is so great that waiver of the
exhaustion requirement is appropriate are: (1)
whether the plaintiff's legal claims are substan-
tially collateral to the demand for benefits; (2)
whether exhaustion would be futile; and (3)
whether the harm suffered pending exhaustion
would be irreparable. City of New York v. Heck-
ler, 742 F 2d 729, 736 (2d Cir. 1984) (Newman,
J.). See Eldridge, 424 U.S. at 330.31; Ringer,
U.S , 104 S Ct. at 202024. The plaintiffs do
not contest the Secretary's claim that the plain-
tiffs have not exhausted their administrative
remedies and that the Secretary has not waived
the exhaustion requirement. Rather, plaintiffs
contend that their interest in having their
claims resolved is so great that a judicial waiver
of the exhaustion requirement is appropriate.
This court agrees with the Magistrate that, in
this instance, judicial waiver is appropriate.

A. Collateral to Benefits

In City of New York v Heckler, 742 F.2d 729
(2d Cir 1984), the plaintiffs, a class of persons
with severe mental illness estimated to include
more than 50,000 New York resident, chal-
lenged an unpublished, informdiy-adopted
administrative procedure utilized by the Social
Security Administration that effectively
imposed upon the plaintiffs a presumption of
ineligibility for original and continuing disabil-
ity benefits. The court found that the plaintiffs'
legal claims were "substantially collateral" to a
claim for benefits because what the class com-
plained of was "fundamentally a procedural
irregularity," and because "Nhe District Court
was not asked to and did not rule on the merits
of any of the underlying claims." City of New
York, 742 F.2d at 737.

As in City of New York, the plaintiffs in this
case complain of an unpublished, informally-
adopted administrative procedure that is "fun-
damentally a procedural irregularity." Simi-
larly, as was true in City of New York and not
true in Ringer, this court has not been asked to
rule on the merits of any of the underlying
claims. Compare City of New York, 742 F.2d at
737, with Ringer, 104 S.Ct. at 2021. If success-
ful in their challenge, plaintiffs will still hrie to
pursue their individual claims through the

(Footnote Continued)

hfcmorandum in Support of Obretions to the Magrtrate's
[Second) Recommended Ruling at 7 10

Thew contentions overlook the fact that Bulletin No 175
prohibits coverage for inpatient hospital rehabilitaine care
cen where such care has been determined to be ntdically
necessary or where the patient's needs could not be met to a

riming facility. unless the patient's condition "also

Medicare and Medicaid Guide
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otherwise necessitates' inpatient hospital care This Ian.
guagc clearly establishes criteria in addition to those set
forth in the Act. thereby triggering the publication require.
mcnts of the FOIA.

'See Ringer. 104 S Ct at 2021.71 (barring federal ques-
tion a.id mandamus ;uriscliction in claims "arising under"
the Medicare Act)
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administrative process. Therefore, this court
finds that the plaintiffs' claim is substantially
collateral to a claim for benefits.

B. Futility of Proceeding Administratively

The court also finds that it would be futile for
the plaintiffs to pursue their claims in the
administrative forum. As in City of New York:

we discern no legitimate interest to be
advanced by requiring plaintiffs to travel
through the administrative maze as a prereq-
uisite of a judicial hearing. This is not a case
like ... Heckler v. Ringer, supra, where the
claim asserted could benefit from further fac-
tual development or from the agency's "expe-
rience and expertise" .... As in Eldndge it is
not realistic to "expect that the Secretary
would consider substantial changes in the cur-
rent administrative review systel.i at the
behest of a single aid recipient ... in an
adjudicatory context" .... 742 F.2d at 737
(citations omitted).

The Secretary contends that exhaustion of
administrative remedies would not be futile. She
supports this contention by noting that subse-
quent to the filing of this action, three of the
named plaintiffs (Anselmo, Tann, and Gamble)
received awards of benefits from administrative
law judges, and thus, "the remaining plaintiffs
and the unnamed class members Istand) the
chance of prevailing in administrative
appeals.' " D....fenclant's Memorandum in Sup-
port of Objections to the Magistrate's Recom-
mended Ruling at 23, citing Ringer, 104 S.Ct. at
2023, 2028. However, the plaintiffs' claim in
this action does not concern benefits, but instead
concerns what has already been described as
essentially a procedural irregularity. The fact
that some members of the onginal class have
been awarded benefits is not evidence of any
probability that the plaintiffs may be able to
compel the Secretary to invalidate Bulletin No.
175 on the basis of violation of the Freedom of
Information Act.

C. Irreparable Injury

To demonstrate irreparable injury, the plain-
tiffs must make a colorable showing that the
ordeal of proceeding through the administrative
process would cause them injury for which retro-
active benefits would not fully compensate. City
of New York, 742 F.2d at 736. The Magistrate
found that the plaintiffs had demonstrated
irreparable injury. The court agrees with the
Magistrate's reasoning:

(These] Medicare recipients are old and
infirm by definition. The are that is at issue
in this case is "a relatively intense, multidis-
ciplinary rehabilitative program" designed to
upgrade the patients' ability to function as
independently as possible. The delay attend-
ant to the administrative process, given the
age and infirmity of Medicare patients,

1134,619

imposes severe hardship on the claimaras.
Lack of rehabilitative care may lead to irre
versible loss of function and render the review
process meaningless. Second Recommended
Ruling at 10.

The Secretary points out that the Magis-
trate's position appears to be that some of the
plaintiffs will suffer irreparable injury because
they will not undertake to oay for the treatment
thera.cives. The Secretary then takes the posi-
tion that the inability to pay for treatment is an
impermissible consideration, citing Ringer. See

iDefendant's Memorandum in Support of Objec-
tions to the Magistrate's Recommended Ruling
at 2422. The Ringer Court denied standing to a
plaintiff who claimed that he did not go through
with treatment because of his inability to pay.
However, the plaintiff in Ringer was denied
standing not because severe financial hardship
cannot be a ground for finding an irreparable
injury, but because he did not initially present
his claim to the Secretary, and thus failed to
meet the nonwaivable element of standing
under section 405(g). Indeed, the Court in
Eldridge premised its finding of irreparable
injury on the claimant's "physical condition and
dependency upon the disability benefits."
Eldridge, 424 U.S at 331.

In contrast to the plaintiff in Ringer, plain-
tiffs here have incurred liability for the cost of
treatment, and have presented their claims to
the Secretary, thus satisfying the nonwaivable
element of the standing test. Because these
plaintiffs are in need of a course of rehabilita-
tive treatment over a period of time, it is likely
that they will exhaust their personal resources
while the administrative process grinds on.
Plaintiffs' inability to continue treatment would
result in severe and irreparable injury to them.

Because plaintiffs here have met the nonwaiv-
able standing requirement by presenting their
claims to the Secretary, the court finds that
Ringer is not controlling on the irreparable
injury issue and that tddridge permits a finding
that plaintiffs' inability to pay for continued
treatment constitutes irreparable injury suffi-
cient to support waiver of the exhaustion
requircr tent.

IV. Motion for a More Specific Order

The plaintiffs have moved fo: an order speci-
fying steps the Secretary must take to imple-
ment the Magistrate's and this court's finding
that Bulletin No 175 is invalid The Magistrate
has recommended the following order

1. That the defendant notify all HCFA
regional offices, all HCFA Region I
intermediaries and all HCFA Region I hospi-
tals that Bulletin No. 175 has been declared
invalid by the Uni.ed States District Court
and that it is no longer in effect.

01985, Commerce Clearing House, Inc.
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2. That all HCFA documents which include
tha coverage criteria found in Bulletin No.
175 are hereby declared void and of no effect.

3. That the defendant notify all HCFA
regional officers, all HCFA Region I
intermediaries and all HCFA Region I Hospi-
tals that to the extent that HCFA Intermedi-
ary Manual § 3101.11 incorporates Medicare
coverge criteria found in Bulletin No 175, it
is void and of no effect. Second Recommended
Ruling at 14-15.

The plaintiffs have offered sufficient evidence
to indicate that the Secretary has not taken
sufficient steps to rescind the challenged policy
statement contained in Bulletin No. 175, and
that her officers have placed barriers in front of
those making inquiries concerning Bulletin No.
175. Since the Magistrate's order simply gives
precise effect to the ruling that Bulletin No. 175
is invalid, it is hereby approved.

The plaintiffs have also requested this court
to order the Secretary to notify all Professional
Review Organizations (PROs) in Region I that
Bulletin No. 1 is invalid. Annette Kasabian,
Chief of the ,dedical Review Branch of the
Region I office of the Health Care Financing
Administration, stated in her affidavit that by
January 15, i985, [PROsJ ... will have assumed
[aIIJ Medicare review authority over all Medi-
care certified rehabilitation hospital[s] in
Region I." [Second Affidavit of Annette
Kasabian.J If the PROs and not the
intermediaries are to be the Medicare reviewers
of future inpatient hospital rehabilitation, then
they should receive notice of the invalidity of
Bulletin No 175 as well. This is particularly

10,057

true since, according to the plaintiffs, the PRO
criteria for rehabilitation hospital coverage
adopt the Intermediary Manual and Bulletin
No. 175 standards

Therefore, it is ORDERED that the defen-
dant notify all Professional Review Organiza-
tions in Region I that: (1) Bulletin No. 175 has
been declared invalid by the United Staten Dis-
trict Court and that it is no longer in effect; (2)
that to the extent that HCFA Intermediary
Manual § 3101.11 incorporates Bulletin No.
175, it is void and of no effect. This cou'rt
FURTHER ORDERS that all court-ordered
notification ordered be completed by the Secre-
tary 90 days from the date of this ruling.

The plaintiffs have also requested that the
court require the defendant to notify all claim-
ants who have been denied Medicare coverage
for inpatient hospital rehabilitation since Janu-
ary 1, 1976 (when Bulletin No. 175 was issued),
or 1980 (when this lawsuit was filed), and to
provide an opportunity for a second de novo
adinhastrative hearing. Since this request has
not been submitted to the Magistrate for consid-
eration, the court declines to rule on this
request. The court will refer plaintiffs' request
to the Magistrate if the request is made in
motion form.

As amplified and modified by the foregoing,
the Magistrate's Recommended Ruling on
Plaintiffs' Motion for A More Specific Order,
Defendant's Motion to Alter or Amend Class
Certification, and Defendant's Motion for
Reconsideration is accepted and approved

SO ORDERED

[134,620) Community Convalescent Center of Naperville, Incorporated v. Aetna Life
and Casualty Company.

PRRB Hearing Dec. No. 85-D25, Mar. 19, 1985 (cost reporting period ending Oct. 31, 1982).

Medicare: Space Costs of Physical Therapy Department
Provider reimbursementCost data and coat findingCost finding schedulesAlloca-

tion of space costs to physical therapy department.A corridor in th- basement of a skilled
nursing facility could not be included by the provider in allocating the space costs of its physiCal
therapy department Even though the provider had claimed that the corridor was used exclusively
by physical therapy patients for gait training, substantial evidence demonstrated that the corridor
is a common area that affords equal access to all who use it. The weighting proposed by the
intermediary, resulting in an allowance of a portion of one-half of the corridor space for the time the
physical therapist could have been involved in gait training, was not appropriate according to the
averaging principle generally applied under Reg. Sec. 105.453.

See I 6480

Issue. Summary of Facts

Has the Intermediary properly determined The provider is a skilled nursing facility The
the space used by the Physical Therapy Depart- provider filed its cost report for the year ended
ment? October 31, 1982, claiming a lerrt.:i of corridor

for use by the Physical Therapy Department In
the Notice of Program Reimbursement (NPR)

1134,620Medicare and Medicaid Guide
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in federal court as a claim arising under federal
law. 28 US.C. § 1331 (1982).

We have said that a provider's right to reim-
bursement results from "a statutory business
relationship." Case v. Weinberger, 523 F.2d
602, 607 (2d Cir. 1975). Although the relation.
ship may be effectuated by means of a provider
contract, all rights to reimbursement arise
under the applicable statutes. Just as we held in
Case, 523 F.2d at 609.10, that some obligations
of providers are statutorily determined (e.g.,
compliance with safety standards), so are a pro-
vider's rights statutorily determined, unless
those rights are explicitly provided for in the
agreement. Having determined the appropriate
statute of limitations period, we turn to an anal-
ysis of whether there are any triable factual
disputes concerning when the claims accrued.

B. No Triable Factual Issues

Because of the three-year limitations period,
all claims accruing prior to March 23, 1978 are
time-barred. The district court found that all of
appellant's claims had accrued before that date.
With regard to those claims for improper deduc-
tions, Hollander does not dispute that these
deductions were made between 1970.76 and
that he knew the deductions were made at that
time. A claim alleging damages arising from
these deductions accrues when notice .is pro-
vided of the deductions. Rand v. Brezenoff, 555
FSupp. 532, 533 (E.D.N.Y. 1982). Since appel-
lant conceded that he knew of the deductions no
later than 1976, the limitations period for the
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last claim accrued in 1976, and all claims are
now time-barred.

With respect to the rejected claims, appellant
relies on the Chief Accountant's affidavit.
Although certain that the claims Fad been
rejected prior to March 23, 1978 the Chief
Accountant could not provide the exact day of
notification. Appellant asserts that because the
dates of notification are unknown, a factua
dispute exists as to whether the claims were
processed or rejection notices sent.

Appellant's latest claim could not have been
submitted after May 1976. His cause of action
accrued on the date that he knew or should have
known that the claims were rejected. Id. at 533.
In Rand, the court noted that providers must
resubmit their original claims for reimburse-
ment if they have not recevied responses on
their initial filings. Failure to receive a response
within six months of filing a claim puts a pro-
vider on notice of a failure to reimburse, and it
then has the burden to either resubmit or refile
its claim. Id. at 534. At thct point, a provider's
cause of action for that injury has accrued. Id
Thus, six months after submitting its last claim
for reimbursement, appellant's cause of action
accrued on all claims which were either rejected
or for which appellant had received no tsponse.
November 1976 is therefore the cut-off date and
this action filed in 1981 is untimely.

III. CONCLUSION

The order is affirmed.

N35,3743 Blanche Fox, Representative of the Estate of Walter Fox, et al.v. Bowen.
U.S. District Court, District of Connecticut. Civ. No. 11-78-541(JAC), Apr. 23,1986.

Medicare: Entitlement to Physical Therapy Services

Notices, determinations, and appealsExhaustion of administrative remediesJudicial
review of legality of Intermediary Manual provisions.A U.S. district court has jurisdiction to
hear beneficiaries claim that sections of the Medicare Intermediary Manual and administration of
benefits for skilled physical therapy services under those sections by intermediaries are statutorily
and constitutionally thficient. The Secretary of HHS contended that the district court lacked
jurisdiction over such an action pursuant to the provisions of 42 U.S.C. Sec. 405(g), which requires
that a claimant exhaust administrative remedies before proceeding to federal court.

A US. court of appeals has held that judicial waiver of the exhaustion requirement is
appropriate where irreparable harm exists, exhaustion would be futile to vindicate procedural rights,
and the claim is at least "substantially" collateral to the entitlement to benefits. With respect to
irreparable harm, the beneficiaries have raised a colorable claim that recovery of retroactive
benefits would not be fully compensatory. Many of the beneficiaries who discontinued their physical
therapy prematurely so as not to exhaust their personal financial resources will never be able to
achieve as complete a recovery as would have been possible had their benefits not initially been
denied. Next, the beneficiaries complain fundamentally of a procedural irregularity and not of the
Secretary's substantive standards of eligibility. Therefore, the beneficiaries state a claim that is
sufficiently collateral to the benefit claims of its members to permit waiver of the exhaustion
requirement. Finally, the beneficiaries have also satisfied the futility requirement because in the
instant case, although exhaustion might have resulted in recovery of benefits for some members of
the class, the administrative process cannot vindicate the procedural rights asserted in this case. It

!dedicate and Medicaid Guide
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is unrealigir to expect the Sccre:ar to constder substantial changes in the I toren, adrr n,istrattee
review system at the ht heft of .1 tingle beneficiary

Sce 1 13.540035

Medicare Part A coverageExtended care servicesSkilled physical therapySuffi-
ciency of coverage.The Secretary of 11 HS": practice of denying skilled physical therapy benefits
under Part A of Medicare on the basis of arbitrary presumptions or "rules of thumb violate:
Medicare statutes and -egulations. and the Due Process Clause of the U S Constitution. Under the
Secretary's procedures, as outlined in the Medicare Intermediary Manual. intermediaries actually
awarded coverage to only a small number of Patients who demonstrated a rapid recovay of body
functions, and even those patients generally received no more than two weeks of coverage.

The applicable regulations and the relevant portions of the Manual clearly contemplate that
each patient will receive an individualized assessment of his need for daily skilled physical therapy.
based on the facts and circumstances of his particular case. It is contrary to the regulations for an
intermediary to deny benefits on the basis of informal presumptions or rules of thumb that are
applied across the board without regard to the medical conditions or therapeutic requiren.cnts of the
individual patient. Therefore, the Secretary is enjoined from using arbitrary and inflexible practices
in determining a patient's entitlement to physical therapy coverage and is further required to give
an individualized evaluation of each patient's medical condition and therapeutic needs.

See 11325.

(Text of Decision)

Introduction

CaltANES, District Judge: This action cAl-
limps practices and procedures that allegedly
have been used by the Secretary of the United
States Department of Health and Human Ser-
vices ("the defendant" or "the Secretary")' to
deny Medicare benefits for physical therapy to a
certified class of elderly Connecticut residents
("the plaintiffs").2

The plaintiffs contend that the defendant's
biased procedures for reviewing Medicare claims
and his practice of routinely denying Medicare
coverage Le certain categories of physical ther-
apy rendered by skilled nursing facilities
("SNFs") violate :heir rights under Part A of
Title XVIII of the Social Security Act ("the
Medicare Act"). 42 US.C. f 1395-1395zz, and
the Due Process Clause of the Fifth Amendment
tone United States Constitution. The Medicare
Act entitles members of the plaintiff class to
payment of the "reasonable and necessary"
costs of "post-hospital extended are services for
up to 100 days during any spell of illness." 42
U.S.C. f f 1395d(aX2). 1395y(aX1). These see-

Senn the filing of this action, the name of the depart.
mat of which the defendant is Secretory her been changed
to the theited States Department of Health and Humus
SorricesCIIMS").

The orightelciass assisted of "all Onnectitut midgets
when pursuant 19 the packs and practicing( the Madero
which are challenged herein, ban been or all be denied
Mellitus Par A extended are oversee fw phytical dm,
arl9 sad rehabilitative gertiCe4 sad whose dew Insolve an
unseat la casusverry sot less than ;UM" See Ruling an
Medea far Gum C.ertificstimi (fled Mal 5.1900k Rullall
so Deferdant's Modem for Summary Adman (fired Avg.
9. )965) ("Ssumnary Judgment Ruirsgi at 15 al fir cur,
mu al the pinks the &Seddon of the plaintiff class has
born narrowed by deletion of the words "or will he as
nsuk of the bolding of the Supreme Cain in Heckler r.

1 35,374
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Acts are covered under Part A of Medicare only
if the patient receives "skilled nursing are ...
or other skilled rehabilitation services, which as
a practical matter can only be provided in a
skilled nursing facility on an inpatient basis."
42 U.S.C. f 1395f(aX2XC).

The Secretary may contract with private
organizations (known as "fiscal intermediaries")
for assistance in the administration of the Medi-
care Act? The intermediaries determine the
amount of Medicare reimbursement payable to
SNFs and other service providers. 42 US.C.

1395h(a). See generally Kraemer v. Heckler.
737 F2d 214. 214-217 (2d Cir. 1984) ( "Krae-
mer') (general description of Medicare pro-
gram). A decision by an intermediary denying
coverage under Part A of the Medicare Act is
subject to administrative and judicial review. 41
U.S.C. f1395ff.

The plaintiffs request that the court enjoin
and declare illegal the defendant's methods for
determining eligibility for physical therapy cov-
erage under Part A of Medicare and impose a
new set of procedures in their place. In addition.
the plaintiffs ask that the defendant be required

Ringer. 466 U.S. 602 (1984)("Riager) (in order to meet
nowersivable jurisdictional requirement of 42 U.S.0

405(g). a claim mum have teen presented a the Sea*.
lay). See Halatiffi Unopened Motion for Modification of
Osss Definition ailed April 19. t965 But granted April N.
19155k see aim Calir.ao v. YeassaM 4,2 U.S. 682. 701
(1979) (doss MAIM maintainable pursuant to 42 U.S.0
4405(g)"fte long as the membenbip of *tireless is limited to
time who meet the mainmasts of Mu isectisnl")

'Three focal intermederus administer the Medicare Act
Is Connecticut See Certified Official Transcript of Trial
("Tr.") at 261. Sesame the intermedisdes are agents of the
defendant. their practices are legally Imputable to Me
dant. See Kraemer v. Heckler. 737 F2d 214. 215 f2d Gr.
1964)("Krsenter").

01966. Commerce Clearing House, Inc.
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to reconsider their claims for physical therapy
benefits that previously acre denied

Upon a consideration of the full record of this
case, including the testimony and exhibits
offered at the fourday nonjury trial and the
post-trial findings and memoranda submitted by
the parties, the court cons the following find-
ings of fact and conclusions of w pursuant to
Rule 52(a), Fed. It Civ. P.

I. Findings of Fact

A. Description of the Plaintiff Class

1. There are aoprzciiaately 20.000 patients
residing in Conn t...ut's 220 SNFis. Certified
Official Transcript of Trial ('Tr.") at 143. The
typical patient is in his early to mid80s. Tr.
143, 313. Many of these patients, perhaps as
many as SO percent, require physical therapy
services in the nursing home. Tr. 192.257.

2. Members of the plaintiff class often receive
physical therapy as treatment for strokes, frac-
tured hips, and other broken bones. Tr. 12.246.
4041.

3. The typical class member is afflicted with
multiple disabilities that May complicate and
prolong his rehabilitation. Tr. SO, 283, 311-312,
318 See 42 C.F.R. §409.33(aX1) (recognizing
that patients with multiple disabilities often
require more exterive nursing or rehabilitation
services than do patients with a single disabil-
ity).
B Plaintiffs' Need for Skilkd Physical Therapy

4. Physical therapy is a skilled profession. A
physical therapist can achieve greater success in
the rehabilitation of a patient than can a person
who is untrained in physical therapy. Tr. 50, 75,
283-284, 293,337.

5. Patients vary considerably in the extent
end the speed of their response to a program of
physical therapy. Tr. 316. See Plaintiffs'
Exhibit 26 (Health Insurance Manual 13
("H1/4-131) at 3101.88(c), (d). for exampi-
some stroke patients may respond t`owly to
physical therapy during their first weeks in the
nursing home because of the effects of medica-
tion and emotional trauma. Tr. 22-24. It is
therefore difficult to predict the physical ther-
apy that will be required by a particular patient
based on the experience of other patients. Tr.
22-24,288.

6. The court credits the uncontroverted test'
mony of the plaintiffs' medical experts that
daily skilled physical therapy is often required

10,931

during each of the knotting stages of the
patient's rehabilitation

(a) Patients often need daily skilled physi.
cal therapy during the -non.weight.bearing"
stage or rehabilitation Tr. 52. 278-279, 285,
315! This is the stage at which the patient
cannot otace his weight on his injured leg or
foot. ch therapy may be necessary, for
example, to prevent the patient's sent: from
stiffening and his muscles from wasting while
his injury huh Tr. 51. 285.

(b) A patient whose am or leg has been
amputated may often require daily skilled
physical therapy during the perL before he
is fitted fora prosthesis. Amputees who do not
receive physical therapy during this period
may develop wasted stumps and contractures
in their hips and may have a more difficult
time when therapy eventually is begun. Tr.
84-85.

(c) A patient may require daily skilled
physical therapy in order to maintain as well
as to increase body strength and function. Tr.
317. For example, a patient with a hip frac-
ture may require daily skilled physical ther-
apy to prevent the remainder of his body from
deteriorating during the period in which he is
immobilized.

(d) A patient may require daily skilled
physical therapy even if he is able to "ambu-
late" (that is, walk with the assistance of a
walker or crutches) for up to 50 feet with
supervision. Tr. 318-319.

(e) Passive "range of motion" exercises
(that is, exercises in which the affected body
par: is moved by another person) may require
the skilled supervision of a physical therapist
on a daily basis. Tr. 73-74, 337.

(f) A patient tray require daily skilled
physical therapy for a period in excess of two
weeks. Tr. 322.

C. Defendant's Practice of Denying Medicare
Coverage

7. The defendant grants Medicare coverage
for physical therapy to only a small number of
patients who demonstrate a rapid recovery of
body function. Even these patients generally
receive no more than two weeks of coverage. Tr.
13-14, 22, 54, 282, 344.

8. The defendant may deny coverage for daily
killed physical therapy even when such therapy

defesdara's dam that tae el the plalatifW
eases testified that 'dale therapy MI& not have heel
necessary for penknife: patient in the nuchweiglibtear
tag" stage of rehabilitation, we De' .selant's PastTrial
litemorandurn at 20 k a.7, does not accurately reflect the
tamed. set Tr. 295.290, where the witness stated that daily

Medicare and Medicaid Guide

therapy wet ideal and refused to concede that three days of
therapy per week would have been adequate. Id la any
MD!. the wham's testimony was addressed to the cased a
spedlic patient rather than to the cases of all patients io the
-nonweight.heanng" stage of rehabilitation

13?
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has been ordered by the pat, ifs treating Ph)11-
den. Tr. 33, 239.240.

9. It is the defendant's practice to deny cover-
age for physical therapy received during the
"non-weigh t.bearing" stage of rehabilitation. Tr.
13,51.52,71,285,315.

10. It is the 41-zfondant's practice to deny
coverage for physical ,..,!;"; administered to
amputees wbo have not yet been fitted with
prostheses. Tr. 70.71, 84.85.

11. It is the defendant's practice to deny
coverage to patients receiving "maintenance"
physical therapy. Tr. 317318.

12. It is the defendant's practice to terminate
coverage for physical therapy when the patient
is able to walk with the supervision of an aide.
Tr. 18. However, as was established by %meow
troverted expert testimony, such patients still
may not MOM fully unless they receive addi-
dons! skilled physical therapy on a daily basis.
71.18,20,84.

13. It is the defendant's practice to terminate
coverage once the ppaatent is able to ambulate 50
feet with wpervioioa T. 61, However, as was
established by undisputed expo: a testimony, the
distance that a patient is able to ambulate with
supervision is eat, by itself, determinative of his
need for daily skiUed physical therapy. Tr. 318.

14. It is the defendant's practice to deny
coverage for physical therapy that consists of
passive "range-of.motion" exercises. Tr. 74-76.

15. The reason typically advanced by an
intermediary to justify the denial of Medicare
coverage is that the physical therapy required
by the patient is not "skilled." Tr. 74.75. How-
ever, as was established by credible expert testi-
mony, the intermediaries often deny coverage
without giving adequate consideration to the
physical thers.,-y aldils required in a particular
case. Tr. 102, o.l, 313, 344.5

16. Before acting on a claim, SNF personnel
may telephone the intermediary to discuss
whether the patient is covered by Medicare. Tr.
28-29, 240241, 329-329, 220.221. However, the
testimony at trial revealed few instances in
which these informal communications signifi-
cantly affected an intermediary's coverage
determinations. Tr. 19-21.

D. The Effects on Plaintiffs of Denials of
Benefits

17. Skilled physical therapy can enable many
elderly patients to leave the nursigg home and
return to the community to live independentlg;
Tr. 282.284, 313, 315-316. Indeed, as one of t
plaintiffs' experts testified credibly, if more eld-
erly persons received skilled physical therapy
after sustaining a stroke or fracture, fewer of
these persons would have to spend the remain-
der of their lives in nursing homes. Tr. 316.326.

18. Patients who are denied Medicare cover-
age are responsible for paying for their own
physical therapy through insurance, personal
savings or contnbutions from family members.
Tr. 50, 56, 164, 211. In such circumstances,
many patients forgo medically necessary physi-
c d therapy because they' or their families
believe that they cannot afford to pay for such
therapy themselves. Tr. 8, 21, 2677, 4344,

-49-50, 5657.

19. A patient's recovery may be jeopardized,
according to the credible and unamtroverted
testimony of the plaintiffs' medical experts, if
the patient forgets medically necessary physical
therapy du, 4 the weeks immoSately following
his injury o. Ulnas. Tr. 25.27, 5647, 283.284.
In some cases, a patient's recovery is also inhib-
ited by the emotional distress that may result
from a denial of Medicare coverage. Tr. 25-26.

20. Accordingly, the denial of medically nee -
physical therapy benefits has significant

ologial,physiological, emotional and financial implica-
tions for many members of the plaintiff class.

E Defaxiant's CoveraseDeterroination Process

21. The SNF is responsible as an initial mat-
ter for determining whether a newly admitted
patient is to receive Medicare coverage. Tr. 13,
144, 48; HIM-13 at f 3439.1). If the SNF
decides that the services to be received by the
patient are covered by Medicare, but the inter-
mediary later reveres the SNFs decision, the
SNF must absorb the cat of any such services if
it "knew, or could be expected to know, that
payment for such services ... could not be
made" under Part A of 11xlicare. 42 U.S.0

I 395140). Tr. 64.

22. An SNF that grants a claim for Medicare
coverage is required to provide the intermediary
with extensive documentation of the patient's
medical condition, the services rendered to the
patient, and the extent of the patient's recovery.

0The defendant chime that me witness's testimony that
huernieduries use the teem "gar not as a factual map'
but merely "ti imply threshold tiered which they were
net prepared to pay" is undermined because the witness did
mot imdentsod the tbrulaiory definition of "aka" Defeo-
dam's P011,Thal MentoranJum at 18.19 a n.6. Thu argu-
ment is without molt in owe of other testimony by the
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witness that revealed his underatanding that "skilled nurs-
ing and skilled reltabolitation services" are defined for par.
poses of Medan as services "funushed directly by or
wafer ow summers, /personnel such as phonsi thee.
spots) " 42 C.F P s 409.3160131 (emphasis supplied). See

Tr 340.341
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Tr. 212.213, Plaintiffs' Exhibit 21 (Deposit ion of
Jeremiah Hynn, an employee of the defendant
("Flynn Depixotionl) at 10 The intermediary
may decide on the basis 'if this information to
reverse the SNF's initial award of coverage to
the patient. Tr. 147.148. The SNF may then be
liable for the cost of any services erroneously
rendered to the patient.

23. However, when the SNF denies a claim for
Medicare coverage, the SNF is not required to
provide the intermediary with any information
concerning the patient's condition (aside from
his admitting diagnosis) or the tree. nt that
may have been ordered by the physician or
rendered by the SNF. Tr. 214-215; Flynn Depo
sition at 20.21, 30. The SNF is required to
provide additional documentation to the inter-
mediary only if the patient seeks reconsidera-
tion of the SNFs denial of benefits. Accordingly,
an SNF's denials of coverage are rattly, if ever,
questioned by the Intermediary unless the
patient has requested reconsideration. Tr. 29,
147, 32R

24. 'The Secretary formerly provided a cover-
age determination procedure, sometimes called
a "wi- mption of non-liability," whereby the
SNF was presumed not to have known or to
have had reason to know that the services pro-
vided to a patient were not covered under Medi-
care. The SNF was entitled to this
"presumption of nonliability" only if it met a
"denial rate criterion" established by the Secre.
tary. HIM-13 §3433. The "denial rate crite-
rion" was satisfied if, of the total number of
days of are deemed by the SNF to be covered
by Medicare, no more than 5 percent were later
denied coverage by the intermediary. HIM13
§ § 3433, 3434. An SNFs denial rate would typi-
cally rise when one of its decisions to grant
coverage was reversed by the iivermediary; if its
denial rate rose above 5 perceq. the SNF would
lose its "presumption of non-liability" and
would be liable for 'he cost a any further cover-
age allowed by the Snii but later denied by the
intermediary. Tr. 52, 145446; HIM13 §3433.
An SNF could at lease theoretically have lost its
"presumption of non- lability" by erroneously
denying coverage in more than 10 percent of its
total claims, see HIM.13 1134392, however,
there was no evidence that an SNF was ever
threatened with the loss o: its "presumption of
nonliability" for denials ratia.: than awards of
coverage. The "presumption of nonliability"
was eliminated by the Secretary in revised regu-
lations that took effect March 24, 1986. 51 Fed.
Reg. 6222 (Feb. 21, 1986).

25. Because SNFs were more likely to lose
their "presumption of non.liability" by errone-
ously granting coverage than by erroneously
denying coverage, see Findings of Fact 22.24,
supra, some SNFs tended to decide "questions.
ble" claims by "erring always on the side of
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denying. rather than allotting' tot( rage in
order to pri +tax. their "proumption of non-
liability "Tr 148.149. 328

F. Adminrstrati% e Review of Denials of Wachs,

26, Between January I. 1977 and September
30. 1979, the number of initial cinema deter
minatwns issued by Medicare intermtvItanes for
patients residing in Connecticut nursing homes
was 74,815, or 2,267 each month. Plaintiffs
Exhibit I I (Defendant's Answers to Plaintiffs
First Interrogatories) at 4. Approximately 98
percent of these determinations were denials.
Tr. 186, 167. Plaintiffs' Exhibit 15.

27. A substantial percentage of these denials
were for physical therapy benefits. For example,
a former administrative law judge at the Social
Security Administration Office of Hearings and
Appeals in Hartford, Connecticut, who ruled on
approximately 300 Medicare cases between
1972 and 1982, testified credibly that approxi-
mately 250 of these cases concerned claims for
SNF coverage in which physical therapy was an
"important component." Tr. 95. He granted
additional coverage in 75 percent to 80 percent
of the physical therapy cases; typically, he gave
the claimants "most, if not all" of the relief that
they had requested. Tr. 102-104.

28. In addition, the record contains two
surveys of CMS in which initial denials of Medi-
care coverage to SNF patients were appealed by
Legal Assistance to Medicare Patients. Of these
503 cases, 292, or 58 percent, involved claims
for physical therapy. Tr. 257, 192; Plaintiffs'
Exhibits 14,20. Of the 292 cases in which physi-
cal therapy coverage had been denied, 82 per-
cent were eventually reversed on appeal to the
intermediary, the Secretary or a federal district
COWL Tr- 193, 259; 'Ishtar fs' Exhibit 20.

29. Few denials of Medicare coverage for SNF
services are ever appealed. For example, in the
period from January I, 1977 to September 30,
1979, only 2.4 percent of all SNF initial deter-
minations were appealed for reconsideration by
the intermediary and only 03 percent were
taken to a subsequent hearing before an admin-
istrative law judge. Defendant's Answer to
Plaintiffs Interrogatories at 5, 6 (Plaintiffs'
Exhibit 12, 13). The failure of many SNF
patients to appeal their denials of benefits is
attributable in significant part to their age and
ill health. Tr 184, 344345. See also David v.
Heckler, 59: F.Supp 1033, 1044 (E D.N.Y.
1984) (Weinstein, C.J.) (taking judicial notice
that "numerous erroneous determinations (of
Medicare Part B benefits) are not appealed"
because of "the difficulty of the elderly in deal-
ing with bureaucratic hurdles").

30. It often takes more than a year to appeal
a denial of Medicare benefits For example, the
family of one of the plaintiffs waited sixteen
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months lumen his initial denial in Ninember
1977 and the Sri rehire let Isom granting bcne
fits in &larch 1979 ['hunt s Eshihn I (Tran-
script In east of Walt( r Fox, This delay is not
atypical Plainuffs' Eshihus 14,20

II. Conclusions of Law

A Jurisdiction

rs a threshold matter, the defendant, relying
on the decision of the Supreme Court in Heckler
v. Ringer, 466 U.S. 602 (1984) ("Rircer"), con.
tends that the court lacks jurisdiction over this
action pursuant to 42 US.C. §405(g).6

Section 405(g) requires that a claimant
exhaust administrative remedies before proceed-
ing in federal court. Sec Ringer, supra, 466 US.
at 617. There are two requirements for exhaus-
tion under Section 405(g): First, there is the so-
called "nonwaivable" requirement that a claim
for benefits previously must have been
presented to the Secretary. See id.; Mathews v.
Eldridge, 424 US. 319, 328 (1976); City of New
York v. Heckler, 742 F2d 729, 735 (2d Cir.
1984) (Newman, J.) ( "City of New York"), aff'g
578 F.Supp. 1109 (E.D.N.Y. 1984) (Weinstein,
C.J.), cert. granted, 106 S.O. 57 (1985). There
can be no doubt that the members of the plain-
tiff class, who by definition have had claims for
Medicare benefits denied by the Secretary, have
satisfied the presentment requirement. See
Ringer, supra, 466 US. at 617; City of New
York. supra, 742 F2d at 735; Plaintiffs' Memo-
randum in Response to Defendant's Memoran-
dum on the Significance of City of New York v.
Heckler (filed Jan. 7, 1985) at 3-4 (desaibmg
defendant's denial of plaintiffs' claims); Recom-
mended Ruling on Motion to Dismiss (filed Dec.
19, 1979) ("Motion to Dismiss Ruling") (Eagan,
M.) at 3 adopted by endorsement ruling
tattered Dec. 26, 1979) (Clarie, C.J., to whom
this case originally was assigned).

Second, there is the so-called "waivable"
requirement that a' claim for benefits must have
been fully pursued at the administrative level.
See Ringer, supra, 466 US. at 617; City of Nee
York, supra, 742 F2d at 735. This exhaustion
requirement may be dispensed with by the
courts in appropnate circumstances. See Ringer,

supra. 41,1,1 ' ( tai rd Neu I or L. .apra,
742 F 211 at 731t

1111 ,tr,um.l.unis III %Ouch such "Judicial
waiver" of the exhaustion rimuircinent may be
appropriate Mil ilzacribet1 by our Court of
Appeals in ('say of Ncii rurl, a tam: derided
after Ringer The court held that

(tjhe Supreme Court has adopted r. practical
approach to section 405(g)'s exhaustion
requirement The Court has approved judicial
waiver where plaintiff's legal claims are col.
lateral to the demand for benefits, where
exhaustion would be futile, or where the harm
suffered pending exhaustion would be irrepa-
rable.... In the absence of express guidance
(from the Supreme Court as to whether futtl-
ity, collaterality and irreparable harm must
all be present for judicial waiver of the
exhaustion requirement), we have taken the
view that no one factor is critical. (citation
omitted) We have adopted a more general
approach, balancing the competing considers-
tions to arrive at a just r-sult under the
circumstances presented. City of New York,
supra, 742 F2d at 736.

In that case, which involved a challenge to an
improper presumption used by the Secretary to
determine eligibility for Social Security disabilty
benefits, the Court of Appeals held that judicial
waiver was appropriate where irreparable harm
existed, exhaustion would have been futile to
vindicate procedural rights rind the claim was at
least "substantially" collateral to the entitle-
ment to oenefits. Id. at 736-737. The court will
consider the application of each of these three
criteria to the facts of the instant case.

First, with respect to the issue of irreparable
harm, the court holds that in the instant case, as
in City oi New York, supra, 742 F2d at 736. the
"claimants have raised a colorable claim that
recovery of retroactive benefits would not be
fully comp, ,story." Many of the plaintiffs who
discentuu.:o their physical therapy prema-
turely sa as not to exhaust their personal linen-
cial resources will ne'er be able to E.:hieve as
complete s recovery as would have been possible
had their benefits not initially been denied See
Findings of Fact 19, :0 Moreover, for some of

642 US C 1405(g) provides, In pertIner' et:

My inebvidual, after any final detb Sxretuy
made after a beari r ta winch hew. 'dive
of the IMO.O1 in a itroversy, may such
decision by a civil at on commences after
the mailing to him at nodes such 3 such
further time as the Secretary ay a,. a shall
be brought in the district court el the Up for the
Judicial dutrict in which the plaintiff resk of has his
principal place at busmss, or. U he does not reside wheys
Ms mumps! place at business within any such Judicial
&melon the United States Nunn Cant for the Dutnct
of Columbia.

1135,374

Yhis:xtionmamadesppluca! ctotheMedicareActty42
U.S.C. f 139SH

The defines. previous.), (and utsuccesslully)challenged
the court's pnsd.eton over this action. See Ream mended
Ruling or ro,..n to Puna' (filed Dec l9, 1979) (Eagan,
Al let 2.7, st opted by endorsement rufing(entend Dec 26,
1979) (Clara. CJ., U whom this case ongutally was
assigned). Tv the extent that the sppScabie low Ira dunned
since the decal at defendant's motion to dismiss, the issue
at Itidett mallet junsdactson properly may be eatemined
at OS juncture See Ruk 12(b)(3), Fed P. Cry P However.
to the extent that the same legal miens are sun relevant,
the earlier ruling is the law of the case.
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the plaintiffs in ihr instant case, as ha some of
the plaintiffs in ('us of New Yuri., "the trauma
of having bend'', rut off" may awl( have
"traggededi a severe medical seiack" that can.
not be cured by an eventual award of benefits
578 F. Supp at 1118 See Findings of Fact 19,
20 Finally, the court has found in the instant
case, as the district court found in City of New
York, that "(blecause of their disability, many
members of the ;platniiffj class were incapable
of challenging the bureaucracy," 578 F.Supp at
1118, and therefore were unable to avoid the
permanent loss of their benefits See Finding of
Fact 29.

Second, the court holds that the claims of the
plaintiff class are at least "substantially" collat-
eral to the benefit claims of the individual class
members. See City of New York, supra, 742
F2., at 737. The instant case is clearly distin-
guishable in this respect from Ringer, supra, 466
US. at 615616, where the Court found that the
respondents were merely claiming that they
should be reimbursed for certain surgical proce-
dures and that, if the respondents prevailed,
"only essentially ministerial details will remain
before (they] would receive reimbursement."
The court has previously concluded in the
instant case, however, that the "planitiffs do not
allege that use of a new eligibility standard will
automatically entitle them to benefits or phy
cal therapy." Motion to Dismiss Ruling at 4-5.
See generally David v. Heckler, 591 FSupp. at
1039 ("Whe instant case is distinguishable
(from Ringer] since plaintiffs seek prospective
relief against a continuing illegal practice rather
than specific benefits").

It is true that the plaintiffs' challenge to the
defendant's practice of denying Medicare cover-
age for certain categories of physical therapy is
not wholly collateral to the plaintiffs' individual
claims for benefits. However, this claim is simi-
lar to the claim of the plaintiffs in City of New
York. that was held to be "substantially" collat-
eral to their claims for benefits and therefore to
"present an appropriate circumstance for
waiver." 742 F2d at 737, In City of New York,
the plaintiffs argued that the Secretary
employed an across-the-board presumption
instead of making the rev' ed individualized
determination of each claimant's eligibility for
disability benefits; in the instant case, the plain-
tiffs argue that the Secretary denies Medicare
benefits on the basis of informal "rules of
thumb" that fail to take into account each
claimant's individualized need for the daily
skilled physical therapy to which he is entitled
under the applicable statute and regulations.
Accordingly, the court holds that in this case, as
in City of New York, "the (plaints.:] class ...
complains fundamentally of a procedural irregu-
larity and not of the Secretary's substantive
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standards of elie4nlits." of at 737, and there.
fon has stand a ilaim that Is sufficiently collat-
eral to the beinnt claims of its members to
permit ssantr of the exhaustion requirement

Finally, the court holds that the plaintiffs
have also satisfied the futility requirement
because in the instant case, as in City of New
York, supra, 742 F 2d at 737, "(ajlthough
exhaustion might have resulted in recovery of
... benefits for some members of the class, as
was also true in (Mathews v. Eldridge], the
administrative process cannot vindicate the pro-
cedural rights asserted in this litigation." It
would be just as uoiealutic in this use as it was
in Mathews v. Eldrioge and City of New York
to "expect that the Secretary would consider
substantial changes in the current administra-
tive review system at the behest of a single aid
recipant ... in an adjudicatory context."
Mathews v. Eldridge, supra, 424 US. at 330;
City of New York, supra, 742 F2d at 737. There
is no evidence in the instant case that the Secre-
tary has "consider(edj substantial changes" in
his procedures for evaluating claims for physical
therapy benefits despite the frequency with
which his initial denials of such benefits have
been reversed by administrative law judges snd
federal district courts. See Findings of Fact 27,
28. Indeed, the aged and infirm have been
offered no assurance that the Secretary "" ever
consider such changes no matter how any
more denials of physical therapy benefits are
reversed on appeal.

Accordingly, after "balancing the competing
considerations (of futility, collaterality and
irreparable harm] to amve at a just result
under the circurmtances presented," City of
New York, supra, 742 F2d at 736, the court
concludes that the plaintiffs have met the waiv-
able as well as the nonwaivable requirements for
jurisdiction pursuant to 42 US.C.§405(g). It is
therefore unnecessary to consider the planitiffs'
claim that the court may also exercise manda-
mus jurisdiction over this action pursuant to 28
US C. § 1361.

B. Merits

The plaintiffs make two claims on the merits.
First, they allege that the intermediaries' prac-
tice of routinely denying allegedly meritorious
claims for physical therapy coverage violates
applicable statutes and regulations. Second,
they claim that the defendant's former "waiver
of liability" procedure is impermissibly biased
because it has encouraged Stifs to deny alleg-
edly meritorious claims. It is asserted that that
practices, alone and in combination, have
deprived the plaintiffs of a protected property
interest without due process of law in violation
of the Fifth Amendment to the United States
Constitution

141
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1. The Intermediaries' Practice of Denying
Physical Therapy Claims

Toe testimony at trial established a practice
on the part of the intermediaries of denying
physical rierapy benefits under Part A of Medi-
care foe maintenance therapy, for non- weight.
bearing therapy administered to fracture
patients, for passive "range-of-motion" activi-
ties, for patients who can ambulate 50 feet with
supervision and for amputees who have not been
fitted with prostheses. See Findings of Fact 9.
10, IL 12. The testimony also established that
the intermediaries generally allow Medicare
coverage for no more that than two weeks of

492 5.86

physical therapy Ste Finding of Fact 8 The
%loft holds for the following reason% that these
prao ices deny patients coverage for skilled
physics. therapy that otherwise might he cos,
ered by Medicare. see Finding of Fact 6, and are
contrary to the applicable law and regulations.
The high rate of reversal of intermediary den'.
als, see Findings of Fact 27, 28, is indicative of
the ir.correctness of the intermediaries prac-
tices.

The Secretary has promulgated regulations
with respect to the physical therapy services
covered by Medicare. See 42 C F.R.
¢409.30409.36.' In addition, he has published a

'The mum rejecting minus Whams by the plaindfs.
previretly has upheld the validity of the deleadsat's regale
dem Suonmaryjudvanst Ruling st 4.10.

42 CFA 1409.31 provide; inter stia:

(a) Delistitioa As wed is this anises. Wad nuniag
tad oMtld relholoiltatint servithe means rani= that

(l) Are ordered by Physician
41 Esquire the dab of technical or prefemional pensie

ad ouch as registered nuns; Seemed practical (vocational)
wales, physical therapist; ovamatinal dement; tad
mooch pathologists or audiologist; and

Ariturnished directly by, or nodes the supervision of,
such ponsraeL

(b) Specific conditions for meeting keel or ore repaint.
SIMS.

£l) The beneficiary must require skilled nursing or skilled
rthatilitstan sr mee; or both. ea a daily bads.

(3) The daily skilled services must be ones that, as a
practical matter, can only be nodded us a SI.F. at an
imatient tam

42 C.F.R. 9409.32 provides:

(a) The service must be as inherently omelet that it on
be safely and effectively performed only by, or under the
supervision of, prokeelmal or tedium! pommel

(b) A =Blithe that does not et/manly require skilled
arnica may require them because of spedal medical one
*micas. Under then eircurnstann, a savior that is
usially nonthilled (such as those-listed in 9405.33(d)) may
be coraiderei skilled because it Mot be pertained or awe
rind by titled nursing or rehabilitation penomel..,..,..

(c) The restoratina potential of a patient is not the
deckling factor In determining whether skilled services are
seeded. Even if full recovery or mead improvement is not
pomille. patient may need skilled session to prevent
farther deterioration or preserve current capabilities....

42 CF.R. 1409.33 provides. inter slis:

(a) Services that could qualify as caber skilled nurautg or
shad rehabilitation stemma

(I)Ovcall management and evaluation dart plea. The
development. management. and evaluation a a patient care
plan based on It physician's orders cansutute skilled see
owes when, Mouse of the patient's physical or mental
condition, those activities require the mvolvement of techni-
cal or proksaknal personnel in order to men the patent's
needs, promote recovery. and ensure medical safety. This
souk' include the management or a plan involving only a
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renew of personal care services whelk is light of the
patient's cardition. the *memo of time services re IMS
the lavehemeat of techeical or endemism! penneral. Fee
eurapk, an aging patina with a history of diabetes mi-
litia wad mom mends who is nowenag from as open
rochmint of a fracture of the sock of the femur requires.
nom other services, careful skin cam appropriate seal
melicatims, a diebetk diet, an escrow megrim to pre
ea,e muscle um sad body owseition, tad Obaerration
dent sips of detaisratim at his or her anignies or
complications resoling from restricted, but theressiag
mobility. Altheegla say of the required services mid be
performed by a properly inetrnted pens; such $ person
would an law the ability en understand the relatmuldp
between the services and mahout the ultimo effect of see
Melee an the other. Slice the enure of patina's conlitice;
age. and harookany create high potential for sedan
complication; such an unekretanifing is essential to ensues
that patient% -tamer, and eakty. Under these circa..
stances the management of the plan of are would require
the skills of a sane Cm though the individual services are
not shined-Salle planning and mana,gesnent activities are
ast always specifically kkatilisd I. the patient's chnical
record. Therefore. U the patient's overall esmation meld
support a flailing that recovery and safety can be assured
only U the mai are is planned, managed. and evaluated by
technical or professional permed. it would be appropriate
te later that skilled services are being pewond.

(2) Observation and amesanteat of th e gattienrs changing
COndrtiOn. Obeervatica and assessment re....luste
services when the skills of a terhaseal or professional perinea
are required to identify and evaluate the patient's need for
molificetioa of treatment for additional medical procedures
gull his or her condign is subtheed.... Lamm; surgical
patients transferred from a hospital to s skilled mining
facility while I. the complicated uratabilued paserneratne
period, a g, after a hap proathest or cataract surgery, may
need continued dose skilled socestarmg for owtopintive
complications, and adverse reaction ...

(c) Services which would gasify as sktikd tehabikutan
Saware.

II) Ongoing asaaantent d resat:dation reed and Pace
tisk Services ancurrent with the management of a patient
can San, inhaling tests and menuressents of range of
make, strength. balance. coordination, endurance, font.
tknal adlny, activities of daily living perceptual deficits.
speech and language or banns &orders;

(2) Therapeutic enema or acunties Therspeulle cam
dies or activities which, became of the type of curfews
employed or the ecenhlbon of the patient. must he performed
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Health Insurance Manual 13 ("1(111/41.13").
which is intended to guide intermediaries in
(Footnote Continued)

by or umler the supervision at a qualified physical therapist
or occupsaional therapist to ensure the safety of the Mum
and the dkcsveneas of the trailatrit.

(3) Gait coalmines and traiame Gait evaluation and
training furnished to restore function en a plum abs..
ability to walk has been impaired by neurological. muscular.
or skeletal atmenasktr

(4) Range of matron names Range of motion ranches
which are pan of the active treatment of a scenfac disease
mate which has resulted in the het cf. or restriction of.
'whiney (as evidenced by therapist's asses dwideig the
&greed sodas Km and three:me to be restandk

(5) Meiateasowe thempr klaiatensme therapy. when
the yodelled bank* sad }stipules of a qualified thee
spire in required to deify and estabfis a waiaseamee
prqtrase bared a an hada nak ed.. and periebe rear
semen of the pikers needs. and consistent ymk the
patient's capacity and telerance

(d)Perassal Owe smells Pemmican minces winch de
alt esquire the skill of quids/led technical or prafeademal
permand are Ng skilled services inept under the dream-
stances specified in 1409.22(6). Penonal care services
Wink. but are nc: limited ten the followiar

(I3) General supenium of exercites which have ten
taught to the paint: isduding the actual carrying coat f
Malatesienee program La. the performance of the need.
bye mecum required to maintain function do nu require
the skills of a therapist and would not constitute skilled
rehabibtation Nevins (me paragraph (e) of this section).
Satilarly, repetitious teaches to improve gait. emus:sin
strength. or todureacr pushy esteems to maintain -Inge
of modem in paralysed eurneiths. which are not related to

specific his of function; and smithy walking do not
amstinee skilled 'Ambigua', seen=

42 C.J.R.11409.54 provides. laical:

(s) To aunt the daily beds requirement yenned in
409.31( on I), the fonswhig frequency is nquired.

(1) Shined musing smoke. or skilled rehablitadcm in.
vices more he sanded and melded 7 days a week: ee

(2) e+ an empties. if gilled rehabilitation services are
n et ovr.ilabie 7 days a week. Mom services must he needed
and provided at least 5 dans week

' Summary Judgment was granted in laver of defendant
Is the Yoe of whether HI1113 was promulpted in viola-
tive of applicable statutes sad federal reguletiens. See Suns.
awry Jutawat Ruling at H.

HIM.13 3I011 provides in pertinent pert.

A. General Tor be covered physical therapy serums the
services mutt relate directly and mennally to an active
written treatment regimen established by the physician
after any needed emanation with the qualdwd physical
therapist aril must be reasonable and necessary to the
treatment at the individuafs Meets dl' many.

IL Rasa a :* and Neatlly. To he considered reasons.
bit and necessary the following conditions must he met

taint service must be considered over accepted stan-
dards of medical practice to he a specific and effective
treatment fee the patient's cowfition.

Medicare and Medicaid Guide

10,937

determining whether individual claims for pay.
ment arc to be covered by Mcdicar: a The appli

lb/ the senses must he of sue, a level of compleuty and
sophoticatun or the rendition of the Pelmet must be sorb
that die services reputed can be tardy and efketnety
performed only by a qualined physical tatespist or under
his suprension Services wham de not require the perform.
once or supervision of s physics, therapist ere not amid-
end nameable or necessary physical therapy services, ens
if they are performed or supervised by a physical therapist.
(When the intermediary deter:macs the sertices fermi/led
were of a type that could have been safely and effectively
performed enly by qualified physical therapist or under
his semenrision, it Maid presume that sack services were
properly supervised. However. this emusiptisel is rebuttable
and if in the muse of precasky dells, the iatermunary
finds that physical therapy menials are mit being famished
wader pryer supernma. the Intensedlary shall Nay the
dell)

(Ono* mat be ea expectation that the consithe
improve dystficantly fa resammble Mad generally predict.
able) period of time based a the aseemmeat made b-i the
physician of the patient's nutorstion Primula dew say
needed camultalle with the yenned physical therapist or
MeV:Men MK be necessary to the establishment Ms safe
and effective Maintenance pregram required in connect=
with a specific disease mate, and

(d) The amount. frequency, and duration of the services
must be nameable.

I. Restorative Therapy. To ccestitute physical therapy a
menet must. among other things. be reams* and Me*
guy to the treatment of the individual's illness. If an
indmidissfs evened restoration potential would be iraig
nineant m relation to the ntent and duration of physical
therapy semen required to achieve such potential. the
physical therapy would not be considered tearable and
necessary In addition, there must be an npectation Mat
the pstient's condition will improve in a severally predict.
able period of tame. However, if at any point in the treat.
ment of on illness, it is determined that the expectations
will not matenalue, the services will no lamer be considered
reasonable and nerrelniry; and they. therefore. should be
excluded from coverage under (42 US C.111395ra/tIll

2 Maintenance hareem. The :epetithe smite* required
to minim funnies generally de not knobs eausples and
sophisticated physical therapy procedures..and conse-
quently the judgment and shill of a qualified physical then-
pill are not required fee safety and elfectivenem.
Honner, in certain instances the specialized knzwiedse
and judgment of a qualified physical therapist may be
required to establish a resintenance program. Far crimple.
a Parkinson patient who has not been under a restorative
physical therapy program may require the fermata of a
physical therapist to determine what type of enemies will
contribute the mop, to inaintoin the Patient.s present
tional level

In such situation the mewl evaluation of the patient's
needs. the &swung by the qualified physical Mt-repot of a
maintenance pnerarn which is appropriate to the causal),
and tolerance of the patient and the treatment directness(
the phouclan. the instruction of the patient or aupponise
pcnonnel et.e ads or nursing personnel tor family menv
hers here phriKil therapy ni brine furnished on an anon.
tent ham, to arming at the program and such infrequent
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able regulations and the relevant portions of
HIMl3 clearly contemplate that each patient
will receive an individualized assessment of his
need for daily skilled physical therapy based on
the facts and circumstances of his particular
case.

For example, the regulations authorize cover-
age for physical therapy "exercises or activities
which, because of the type of exercises employed
or the condition of the mum, must be per-
formed by or under the supervision of a quali-
fied physical therapist or occupational therapist
to ensure the safety of the patient and the
effectiveness of the treatment." 42 C.F.R.

409.33(eX2) (emphasis added). The regula-
tions similarly provide that maintenance physi-
cal therapy will qualify for Medicare coverage
"when the specialized knowledge and judgment
of a qualified therapist is required to design and
establish a maintenance program based on an
initial evaluation and periodic reassessment of
the patient's needs, and consistent with the
netientY capacity and tolerance" 42 C.F.R.
§409.33(cX5) (emphasis added). The regula-
tions likewise allow coverage for "Mange of
motion exercises which are part of the active
treatment of a specific disease state which has
resulted in a loss of, or restriction of, mobility
(as evidenced by a therapist's notes showing the
degree of motion lost and the degree to be
restored)." 42 CF.R. §40923(eX4) (emphasis
added).

It is dearly contrary to such regulations for
an intermediary to deny benefit, n the basis of

(Footnote Continued)

reivaistiore as pay be required would ccestitute physical
therapy.

When a pticat Yu been under a restorative *OW
therapy program. the plea:cal therapist should regululy be
rervalusting the coed:the and adjusting any exercise pro.
gross I. whisk the patient is engaged. Consequently, when
It is determined that no further ratsratior is push*, the
physical therapist should have already designed the mime,
mom yeoman samind sad instructed the patient. sup
active pensimel (et family members where physical
therapy is being furnished as an outpatient basis) is the
amnia at at the Megram. Therefore. where a nuinte-
n ests program is nst established gain after the restorative
physical therapy program has ham coamkud. it would not
be considered ressaushie and wawa to the treatment of
tie patina's militia and would be eaduded from coverage
under (42 US.C. 113940)03.

C. Applies** el Guilelioes. The kb wring discussion
illtarates the application of the stow onclebnes to the
more commoo modalities oat procedures utilized in the
traumas of esthete

2. Ca* Mining Gait evaluation. I training furnished
patient whose ability to walk has been impaired by nano

logical, muscular, or skeletal abnormality requires the skills
111Otallified physical therapist However, if ail evaluation
and training cannot assonably be especial is improve
significantly the patent's ability to walk. such seances

1 35,374
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informal presumptions. or "rules of thumb."
that are applied across the board without regard
to the medical rondit KM or therapeutic require-
ments of the individual patient CL Cray of New
York, supra, 742 F2d at 732.733 (enjoining
administrative practice of employing a pre-
sumption in Social Security disability determi-
nations that was inconsistent with applicable
law).

This is not to say that all or even most of the
class members who were denied coverage for
physical therapy as a result of the
intermediaries' inflexible and arbitrary prac-
tices ought to have received coverage. However,
the Secretary cannot permit his intermediaries
to use blanket rules not supported or authorized
by any applicable law or regulations to deny
what otherwise might be meritorious claims.

The various arguments offered by the Secre-
tary in support of the intermediaries' practices
are unpersuasive and unsupported by the record
of this case. In his Post-Trial Memorandum
(filed July 13, !TA) at 20 & n.7, the Secretary
argues that physical therapy benefits are not
availablz her patients in the "non-weight bear-
ing" stage of rehabilitation and for amputees
who have not yet received prostheses, because
such patients do not require daily therapy and
because Part B of Medicare may provide cover-
age for three days a week of therapy for patients
who have purchased this oixional health insur-
ance. For one thing, the intermediaries' pre-
sumption that such patients never require
skilled physical therapy on a daily basis is

would not be considered raisouble and necessary. Repeti-
tious exercises to improve gut or maintain strength and
endurance and isolative walking, suds as provided in sup
port for feeble or unstable potions. are appropriately pew
vkled by supportive pa mind, e.g, akin or nursing
personnel. and di not require the skills of a quslified physi-
cal therapist.

4. Range of Medan Tests. Only the qualified physical
therapst may perform range of motion tests and, therefore,
such tests would minute physical therapy.

S. Therapeutic Exercises. Therapeutic aerates which
aunt be performed by or wider the supervision of the
qualified physical therapist .-. due eider to the type of
exercise employed or to the condition of the noticed would
constitute physical therapy. Range of motion names
require the skilb of a twiddle! physical therapist only when
they are part of the active trunment of a specific disease
which has resulted in a leas Of restriction of mobility (as
evidenced by palsies, therapy notes showing the degree of
motion lost and the degree to be restored) led such earl
costs. ember because of their nature toll the condition of the
patient. may only be performed safely and effectively by or
under the supervision of a qualified physical therapist
Generally, range of motion exercises which are not related to
the resiormon of a spectre has sawn but rather are
fellad to the maintenance of function (set 82) do not
require she skills of a qualified physical therapist

0l956. Commerce Clearing House. Inc.
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inConsiNlint wdh the uncontrossrild isionohy
of the plaintiff: mednal experts see Finding of
Fart 6 Fur another, the defendant'" argument
that partial coverage of a given service under
Part B of Medicare somehow forecloses full coy.
crap of that service under P. rt A of Medicare
appears to conflict with the regulatory require
punt that. in determining whether skilled nurs-
ing or rehabilitation services can "as a practical
matter" be provided only by an SNF, "the
availability of Medicare payment for those ser
vices may not be a factor." 42 C.F.R.
1409.35(a)

In addition, the Secretary contends that any
conflict,between the plaintiffs' experts and the
intermediaries with respect to the need of a
given category of patient for daily skilled physi-
cal therapy is nothing more than a "bens fide
professional difference of opinion." Defendant's
Post-Trial Memorandum at 16 & n.S. However,
the only evidence offered by the defendant in
support of this proposition, see Tr. 75.76, is
limited to the question of whether coverage
ought to be provided for range-of.motion exer-
cises. The defendant has offered no evidence of
any "bona fide professional difference of opin-
ion" concerning nonweight-bearing therapy,
maintenance therapy, therapy for amputees
who are awaiting prostheses or therapy for
patients who can ambulate 50 feet with supervi-
sion. Furthermore, even assuming for the argu-
ment that some professional difference of
opinion exists with respect to range-ofmotion
amuses, the regulations expressly provide cov-
erage for such exercises whenever they are "part
of the active treatment of a specific disease
state which has resulted in a loss of, or restric
tion of, mobility." 42 C.F.R. §409.33(cX4).

Finally, the defendant maintains that the
intermediaries' denials of coverage cannot be
characterized as arbitrary because employees of
an intermediary sometimes are available to dis-
cuss individual coverage decisions with eioloy-
ees of an SNF. See Finding of Fact 16;
Defendant's PostTrial Memorandum at 16-17
& n.5. However, in the absence of any evidence
in the record that these discussions have caused
intermediaries to alter their coverage decisions
in more than isolated instances, see id, the court
cannot find that these occasional informal com-
munications between SNP: and their
intermediaries afford the plaintiffs the individu-
alized determinations of their eligibility for
skilled physical therapy to which they are enti-
tled under the applicable regulations.

In order to determine whether the
intermediaries' improper denial practices vio-
late the Due Process Clause of the Fifth Amend
ment, the court must apply the balancing test
enunciated by the Supreme Court in Mathews v.
Eldridge, supra, 424 US at 335 That test
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requires tin soon ho onsok r dins dt,unu fac
tors

(gust. the pin Jit interest that will he
affected by the ufitcsai action, second, the risk
of an erroneous deprivation of such snterest
through proCedUrts Used. and the probable
value, if any, of additional or substitute pro-
cedural safeguards; and finally, the Govern
ment's interest, including the function
involved and the fiscal and administrative
burdens that the additional or substitute pro-
cedural requirement would entail. See Krae
met.. supra, 737 F.2d at 221 (applying
Mathews v. Eldridge balancing test in due
process challenge to Secretary's "presumption
of nonliability" procedure).

The private interest at stake in this action is
highly significant. A denial of a Medicare claim
for physical therapy benefits has important
physiological, psychological, and financial impli-
cations for the plaintiffs. See Findings of Fact
17-20. As the Cam of Appeals held in Kraemer,
which also involved the denial of Medicare bene-
fits to SNF patients, the private interest in such
cases is particularly great because the costs of
SNF are "can financially cripple all but the
very wealthy" in a matter of weeks and "dimin-
ishn the probability that a patient could choose
to continue receiving medical care." 737 F2d at
222.

The risk that the plaintiffs will erroneously be
deprived of their Medicare benefits is great
indeed, as is demonstrated by the high percent-
age of derision denying physical therapy cover-
age that are reversed on appeal. See Findings of
Fact 27-28. In addition, many other patients
with potentially meritorious claims are physi
caUy or mentally incapable of pursuing an
administrative appeal. See Finding of Fact 29.
See also David v. Heckler, supra, 591 FSuPp. at
1044 (holding that even a 33 percent reverse I
rate established a "substantial" risk that plain-
tiffs would be erroneously deprived of Medicare
Part B benefits and that "numerous erroneous
determinations [denying benefits) are not
appealed"). It is clear that additional safe-
guards will significantly reduce the risk that
members of the plaintiff class will continue to be
erroneously deprived of their benefits.

Finally, alternative procedural safeguards
designed to ensure .hat Medicare coverage
determinations are made on the basis of the
individual patient's medical condition and ther
apeutic requirements, rather than on the basis
of arbitrary and inflexible presumptions, see
Section 11C, infra, will entail no greater "fiscal
and administrative burdens" for the govern
ment than are contemplated by the applicable
law and regulations. Furthermore, these safe
guards, by ensuring that members of the plain-
tiff class receive the medically necessary

1135,374
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phy al therapy to which they may he entitled
un...r Medicare. may actually reduce the "fiscal
burdens" Oa the federal and state treasuries by
enabling more elderly persons to live indtpen
dently outside nursing homes. See Finding of
Fact 17.

Accordingly, for the reasons stated above, the
court concludes that the defendant's practices of
determining etaibility for skilled physical ther-
apy benefits under Part A of Medicare violate
the Due Process Clause of the Fifth Amend-
ment.'

2. The Secretary's Procedures for Reviewing
SNF Coverage Decisions

The plaintiffs also contend that the Seem
tary's "presumption of non-liability." see Find-
ings of Fact 23. 24. has caused the SNFs' initial
determinations of Medicare coverage to be
impermissibly biased against the granting of
benefits. In support of this calm. the plaintiffs
have offered testimony that some SNF person-
nel have tended in "questionable" situations to
"aril always on the site of denying, rather than
allowing" coverage in order to preserve their
"presumption of non-liability." See Finding of
Fact 24.

The Secretary has since the conclusion of this
trial promulgated regulations that terr anted
the "presumption of non-liability" effective
March 24.1986. See 51 Fed. Reg. 6222. Accord-
ingly, the plaintiffs' challenge to the Secretary's
"presumption of non- liability" procedure must
be deemed moot.

It appears that the new regulations have not
eliminated certain other practices that Were
criticized by the plaintiffs in connection with
their challenge to the "presumption of non-lia-
bility." For example, the intermediaries presum-
ably may continue to scrutinize SNFs' awards of
coverage more thoroughly than SNFs' denials of
coverage. See Findings of Fact 22, 23. However,
the record contains insufficient evidence to per
suade the court that the Secretary's current
procedures for reviewing SNF coverage determi-
nations operate in a manner that is impermissi-
bly biased against the members of the plaintiff
class.

Moir her, to the extent that the SNFs may
have felt undue pressure in the past to deny
arguably meritorius claims for physical therapy
coverage, any such pressure is likely to be
reduced substantially as a result of the remedy
to be provided in this action. It is to this ques-
tion that the court now turns.

492 5-86

C Relief

The issue of relief has not been extensively
briefed by the parties to this action. However,
the plaintiffs have suggested that the Secretary
be required to adopt a presumption of Medicare
coverage whenever the patient's treating physi
clan prescribes a program of daily physical ther-
apy; the Secretary could rebut this presumption,
according to the plaintiffs, by offering substan-
tial evidence (based cn more than a "paper
record") that the services prescribed by the phy-
sician are not covered by Medicare. The court
finds that such a procedure is unsupported by
any statutory or regulatory authority and is
likely to saddle the government with "fiscal and
administrative burdens" beyond those that
would be appropriate under the halancing test
of Mathews v. Eldridge; indeed, the effect of
such a procedure could be to permit doctors to
dispense Medicare benefits without the con-
straints of intermediary review.

Although the plaintiffs are not entitled to the
remedy that they have requested, they arc enti-
tled to some relief. Accordingly, an order shall
enter declaring unlawful the intermediaries'
improper practices of denying claims for physi-
cal therapy benefits, enjoining the future use of
such practices and instructing the Secretary
properly to supervise determinations of physical
therapy coverage made by his intermediaries.
Members of the plaintiff class whose claims
were denied based on practices of the
intermediaries that have been fouhd to be
unsupported by applicable regulations, see Sec-
don HBO), supra, and whc have not prevailed
on appeal, are entitled to reconsideration of
their claims. See generally City of New York,
supra, 742 F2d at 739-740.

The parties shall confer and submit to the
court, by no later than June 20, 1986, a pro-
posed judgment effectuating this decision. The
proposed judgment shall include a description of
the procedure that is to be used by the Secretary
in reconsidering the plaintiffs' claims for bene-
fits.

Conclusion

The court has jurisdiction over this action
pursuant to 42 I.J.SC. §405(g). The plaintiffs
are entitled to judgment with respect to their
challenge to the intermediaries' improper prac-
tices of evaluating claims for physical therapy
benefits under Part A of Medicare. The plain-
tiffs' challenge to the defendant's "presumption
of nonhability has been rendered moot by the
defendant's termination of that procedure. By

'The plaintiffs, relying on Janes v Cablang 576 F24 12
(2d C1r icrAgx ales rs'se an equal pr Section data, asserting
that those elderly people who appeal their denials of Mech-
am coverage ultivistely receive benefits ...We these ',bode
got appeal are permanently deprived of coverage Although
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the court need not reach claim in het of its dispaition
of the plaintiffs due lawns challenge to the defendant's
(overate determination procedures, the own noon in Pass.
sat that Jones lo Cabbno &aril( thisinginoliable both
kmilly and fmtuails from the caw at Mr
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no later than June 20. 1986. the parties shall
submit a proposed )tulgment consistent nith this
decision together with any appropriate 'orders
and supporting memoranda

It Is Si) ordered

10,941

11 15.375] Fifty Residents of Park Pleasant Nursing Home v. Commonwealth of Penn-
IP:yenta.

Pennsylvania Commonwealth Court. No. 2905 C.D. 1984, Jan. 10. 1986.

Before: ROGESS, MACPtta. Judges, and BARIUM, Senior Judge.

Medicaid: Level-of-Care Change
PennsylvaniaNotice, hearing, and appeals concerning benefitLevel-of-care

changeAdequacy of agency notice. Even though agency regulations forming the basis for the
reduction in the level of are rendered to fifty nursing residents are valid, agency determinations
reducing the residents' level of are are reversed since notices sent to those residents of the
recommended reduction were inadequate under both federal and state regulations. Fast, no reason
wit given for the intended reductions in each of the residents' level of are and no specific
regulations supporting the recommendations were cited. Further, references to the agency's regula-
tions that were listed in the notice concerned inspection of are procedures, not the definitions of
skilled are which were relied upon in making the recommendations. Finally, the notice was devoid
detail and contained no explanation of the basis for the proposed level-of-care reduction.

Seel 14,765.15, 14,765.41, 15,632.

(Text of Decision] (a) For an individual service provided to

ROGEP3, Judge This is the appeal of fifty the recipient to be considered a skilled are
service, the service must:nursing borne residents of the Park Pleasant

Nursing Huse (residents) who have been receiv- (i) Be needed by the patient on a daily
log skilled nursing are under the Medical Assis- bash.
Lance Prograut Following an annual inspection,
the Pennsylvania Department of Public Wel- (ii) Be ordered by a physician.

fare's (DPW) Inspection of Care team ream- (iii) Require the skills of, and be provided
mended that the are of the appellant residents either directly by or under the supervision of,
be reclassified from skilled to intermediate. medical professionals.
DPW sent notices to the residents recertifying (iv) Be provided to the patient on a daily
them in accordance with the recommendation.
The residents appealed this determination, and basis.

two days of hearings were held at which the (v) Be one that can only be provided, as a
hearing officer upheld DPW's recommendations. practical matter, in a skilled nursing facility
The hearing officer's decision was affirmed by on an inpatient bash.
DPW's Office of Hearings and Appeals. The (vi) Be documented in the recipient's midi-
residents filed a request for reconsideration
which was 'enied by DPW's Executive Deputy

cal record daily.

Secretary. ine residents have filed* petition for (vii) Be included and not excluded as a
review of the order of recertification, asking us skilled are service in the Skilled Nursing
to remand their cases for reevalulation because, Care Assessment Handbook. 55 Pa. Code
as they assert, DPW's procedures were contrary 1181, Appendix E Il(a).
to law and its own regulations. The residents claim that these criteria do not

The residents first claim, that the DPW regu allow for an analysis of the patient's condition
lations which formed the basis for the reduction as a whole, which has been found to be necessary
in the level of are to them must be invalidated by those courts interpreting a similar provision
since "(these) regulations examine only the defining "skilled nursing facility services" in the
treatment and services provided in determining Social Security Act, which states in pertinent
whether are is skilled or not." The DPW regu part:
lations classify skilled are services as follows: [like term "skilled nursing facility ser-

a Skilled Care Services vices" means services which are or were

'Title XIX of the Soto! Security Aa. viz.....:,. 42 sylvanta which cheese to participate must comply with the
U.S.0 j§1396-1396p. The Ileelicaul program is a coopers,. requirements of the Social Security Act and regulatiorg
rive federal -state arrangement. and stems such as Perri; promulgated thereunder

Medicare and Medicaid Guide II 35,375
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CENTER FOR MEDICARE ADVOCACY, INC

PO BOX 171
SOUTH wINDHAM, CONNECTICUT 06266

(203)456-7790

ATTORNEYS
COMPUTER SPECIALISTS

CHARLES C HULIN LARRY S °LATE

JUDITH STEIN HULIN DONNA H NICKELSON

LEGAL ASSISTANTS
ELISABETH W DYJAK
JOAN 8 KATZ
JACQUELYN M SMITH April 21, 1987

Senator John Keleher, Chairman
United States Senate Special Committee on Aging
G-33-Dirkson Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Attention: -David Schulke

Dear David:

Thank you for your kind note involving the January 13, 1987
judgement in P01 v. Bowen I include a copy of the judgement
here, together with a brief memo descfibing its significance.
Let me know how I can assist further. n

CCH:ewd

Enclosure

14s

Your t

(1(4°,4

Ch41/es C. KUlin
Attorney at Law
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MEMORANDUM RE: SIGNIFICANCE OF THE JUDGEMENT ISSUED IN FOX V.
UM ON JANUARY 13, 1987.

Jose A. Cabranes, U.S. District Court Judge for the District of
Connecticut, has issued a detailed Judgement to effectuate the
Memorandum of Decision and Order entered in Fox.v. Bowen, (Civil
Action No. H-78 541)(JAC), on April 23, 1986. In the April 23rd
Memorandum, Judge Cabranes ruled that the Medicare
administration's practice of arbitrarily denying Medicare skilled
nursing facility coverage to Connecticut's residents requiring
daily 'physical therapy treatments violates the Medicare statute
and regulations and the due process clause of the United States
Constitution.

The recent Judgment, filed on January 13, 1987, provides for both
retroactive and prospective relief. Every living member of the
Plaintiff class, i cluding those patients denied Medicare nursing
home coverage as early as October 1978, will be notified of the
Court's ruling by first-class mail, and offered the opportunity
to request a good-faith, individualized redetermination of their
entitlement to coverage, free from the arbitrary rules of thumb
and presumptions formerly used by the federal government to deny
benefits.

In its Judgment the District Court provides for the appointment
of a Special Master to oversee Medicare's nursing home coverage
determination process. Subsequent to the entry of the Judgement,
the Court appointed yale Law School Professor Robert A. Burt to
be the Special Master. Professor Burt will conduct a training
seminar for all Connecticut intermediary provider personnel
during which he will explain the rulings of the court, including
the requirement that beneficiaries receive an individualized
assessment of their entitlement to skilled nursing facility
benefits.

Following the completion of the training seminar, Professor Burt
will receive copies of all redeterminations issued by Medicare
fiscal intermediaries for members of the Plaintiff class
(Connecticut residents who received daily physical therapy
treatments in skilled nursing facilities), as well as copies of
all initial coverage determination issued by skilled nursing
facilities during a six month trial period. In addition,
Professor Burt will undertake an in-depth analysis of randomly
selected cases on a sample basis to determine whether the rulings
of the Court have been properly implemented. This analysis will
include examination of the actual medical record in the sample
cases. Professor Burt is also empowered to interview patients,
nursing home personnel, and attending physicians, concerning the
sample cases he selects.

After the six month trial period is completed, Professor Burt
will report to the Court concerning whether the government has

149



146

reformed its decision-making process so that patients receive
individualized assessments of their entitlement to coverage made
in accordance with the Medicare statute and regulations.

Implementation of the new judgment in Esu should have
revolutionary implications for patients seeking Medicare skilled
nursing facility coverage. The Health Care Financing
Administration, the federal agency which administers the Medicare
program, will be required to disclose the decision-making process
in hundreds, or cvsn thousands of cases. If the coverage
decisions rendered are arbitrarily unfair (as they have usually
been in the past) that fact will be clearly revealed to the
Special Master and to the Court. If the Health Care Financing
Adminstration fails to reform its decision-making process,
further, and more drastic, court remedies are likely.

I U
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(136,030] Blanche Fox, Representative of the Estate of Walter Fox, et t-.1. v. Bowen.

U S District Court. District of Connecticut tit No H-78-541 (JAC), Jan 13, 1987

Medicare' Entitlement to Physical Therapy Services

Medicare Part A zuverage--Extended care serviceSkilled physical therapySuffi-
ciency of coverage.Ina.,nuch as it was previously determined that the Secretary of HHS and his
agents acted illegally by arbitrarily denying Medicare skilled nursing facility benefits to patients
receive g daily physical therapy treatt.ient between October 1978 and April 1986, the Secretary
must ;Ian retroactive and prospective relief to the class of beneficiaries involved Therefore, the
Secretary must give written notice to all living members of the beneficiary class of their right to
request that their claims for Medicare skilled nursing facility benefits be redetermined. In addition
to a personalized notice by first class mail, the Secretary must publish a generalized notice to the
beneficia#xlass in five newspapers or other publications having general distribution within the
State of Connecticut, at least two of which must be publications whose target audiente is the elderly.
Further, the Secretary must provide written notice to all providers and intermediaries of the
Judgment of the court, and a special master is appointed to assist in administering and evaluating
the relief herein ordered

See b 1325

Fcr a related matter between these same parties, see 1986-2 Transfer Binderl 35,374.

(Text of Judgment] I Retroactive Relic: To The Plaintiff Class
The court reby enters the following iudg A. The defendant will give written notice to

ment to effe...uate the Memorandum of Deci- all living members of the plaintiff class of their
mon and Order entered in this case on April 23, right to request that their claims for Medicare
1986 skilled nursing facility benefits be redetermined

The precise method of notification (including,
but not limited to seprate notice, or notice

We express no opinion concerning Woodstock's sro
cess argument We lease it to the doinft court to cunstder
that issue in the lust instance

$ 36,030 01987. Commerce Clearing House, Inc.
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included as part of a periodic Medscan Part II
notice) is left to the defendant's discretion, pro-
sided. however. that such notice be by first class
mail and contain a response sheet and a
stamped, selfaddressed envelope tu facilitate
reply.

B. In addition to the personalized notice
described above, the defendant will publish a
generalized notice to the plaintiff class in five
newspapers or other publications having general
distribution within the State of Connecticut. at
least two of which must he publications whose
target audience is the elderly

C The notice to plaintiffs described above
;hall iafurm plaintiffs that

I The United States District Court in Fox v
Bowen. Civil Action No H 78.541 (JAC), has
determined that the Secretary of Health and
Huma, Services and his agents have acted ille-
gally brtur-n October 1978 and April 1986 by
artntraril) denying Medicare skilled nursing
iacility benefits to patients receit ing daily phys-
nal therapy treatment,

2 An) Connecticut resident who was denied
Medicare skilled nursing facility benefits
hemeen October 1978 and the present despite
his or her re( eipt of daily ph).:cal therapy
treatment., 1. a member of the plaintiff class,
and i entitled to have his or her claim redeter-
mined h) the defendant

3 Ant member of the plaintiff class, or his or
her npresentatiee, desiring such a redetermma-
non should indicate that fact on the response
sheet enclosed with the notice, and return the
response sheet to the defendant in the _self-
addressed envelope enclosed

D The response sheet shall indicate-the plain-
hrf's name and address, the name of the skilled
nursing facility and the dates of skilled nursing
[actin) care at issue

E In making the redetermination. the defen-
dant will ensure that every plaintiff receives an
individualized assessment of his or her entitle-
ment to Medicare Malted nursing facility cover.
age in al-Ionian« with the :Memorandum of
Dee Nun issued be the court on April 23. 1986
Specnicalle . the di knelant will adhere to the
following norms

I The defendant will not emplu) arbnrar)
presumptions or rules of thumb in order to deny
coverage, such presumptions include the defen-
dant's practice of denying skilled nursing fact'.
its coverage

.1 iii patient. requiring mainionani a the rain

b tie non ought ht..truor tixr.yis adonis..
tered to true tore patients,

for 141..1% I 1,ingq tit moi ion" .1( I us III%

Medicare and Medicaid Guide

1J

13,115

d (or patients who (an ambulate 50 fret with
upervision,

e for amputees who have not been fitted with
prostheses,

f for those patients who require daily skilled
physical therapy for a period in excess of two
weeks

2. The certification and orders of the attend.
ing physician will be given due consideration. In
any redetermination where the defendant denies
Medicare skilled nursing facility coverage
despite the attending physician's certification
and order that daily physical therapy he given,
the defendant shall describe with particularity
who the care involved is not covered by the
Medicare program

F Copies of all redetermination deciwons
shall be sent to plaintiffs' counsel, and to the
special master described in Section II C below

11 Pruspective Relief

A The defendant will prow . written notice
to all skilled nursing facility p uviders ("provid-
ers') of services and all intermediaries, inform.
ing them that

I The United States District Court in For v
Bourn. Cavil Action No H 78-541 (JAC), ha:
determined that the Secretary of Health and
Human Sees ices and his agents have acted ilk.
gaily between October 1978 and 1986 in arbi-
trarily denying Medicare skilled nursing facility
benelits to patients welt ing dail) ph, steal
therapy treatments

2 In making such determinations, providers
and intermediaries shall henceforth ensure that
every plaintiff receive an individualized assess.
ment of his or her entie.ment to Medicare
skilled nursing coverage Specifically, providers
and intermediaries will adhere to the following
norms

a Prot iders and intermediaries lull not
emplu) arbitrary presumptions or rules of
thumb to deny coverage, such presumptions
include providers' and intermediaries' prat
nee of den) ing skilled nursing aciiity (over

1 to pawrits mooing maintenance therap),

2 for non-weight hearing therapy adminis.
tered tu feat tur patients,

3 fur passity range of minion arils its',

4 for patients who can ambulate 50 feet with
super% ision.

tor =pup oho this( toot bun ioictl with
prosilo.w, dna

O for thu:,.. p.uh its who riquir«1.1.1% 4.111«1
ph% so .11 thi rips for 0 is nod in CV es,
M'Cis

Ti 36.030
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wn and t rue r m tilt attend
dig phi SIC tan %%di Is gi% t II 1111C ..aisideration In
an) atit rinination writ ft lilt pout icier ter intt r-
Med1J. denies Nitdica re skilled nursing fat ilitt
finer igt (kink_ thy attending ph% sician's rem-
fitation and order that 1L111( phtsnal therap)
he en en, the pruudcr or intermediar) shall
describe with Nino tilarn wilt the car(

ohrd is not (mead In tii. Muhl art pro
gram

3 Providers tv:11 supply the special master
described below with topics of all untrage
determination notices (tither denial notices or
claims for coverage' issued Is) providers for
members of the plaintiff class In addition, the
prutiders will supply the special master in every
case with an tnformation sheet containing the
patient's primar and secondary- diagnoses. and
indicating tht frequency of physical therapy
treatments ordered by the tratient's attending
ph onan

H Ole court shall appoint a spec i iI master to
assist in administering And et loating the relief
p

led by this Judgmt in On or ht fore the
I:th dad following the daft 01 this Judgment,
the parties shall submit pint l or separately,
the names and qualifu at ions of Indic 'duals %t all
ing to undertake the duties of vents; master
penind in this Judgment After such nomina-
tions by the pante. the court shall issue an
Order appointing a special master

C. The special master shall have the following
duties

I The sikcial master shall conduct a seminar
for all intermediary and provider personnel in
Connecticut At the seminar. the special
master will explain the rulings of the court,
including the requirement that all members
of the platnuff class recene an individualized
assessment of their entitlement to skilled
nurs.ng faddy benefits

2 The special master will re«.n euptes of all
blalled nursing facility courage determina-
tion notnes (either denial notices or claims for
coverage) issued by providers for members of
the plaintiff class, together with the addi-
tional information set forth in Section
Ili A a 31 abut es

3 'The spccia master will thous... a randoIi
sample of claim denials tor further analysis

stall method tit selection and irequelio
thutof to M AI lilt, feds011.1lik discretion of
the Ter ial master Fur purposes of such fur
her analysis. tht special master will °Imam

pies of the pertinent medical record and, at
nis or her discretion. may inters iew personnel
of the provider. thy plaintiff involved. and the
attending physlcian, as appropriate, to deter-
mine whether plaintiffs arc receiving the in&
vidualirtd determinations called for by this
Judgme it and other rulings of the court

4 The special master will receive copies of all
redetermination decisions. as set forth in Sec-
tion li F, same

All (Ira unantar) material collected by thy
spec.al master will be made availahle for
inspect ion by flit parties

6 After the spy( lal master has collected the
information spit died above for a period of sit
months. the slit( cal master will suhmit a for-
mal written report to the court, with comes to
counsel dt holing the special master's find-
ings, Minh shall include the proportion of
grants and demi , of Medicare coverage for
plaintiffs felel% Mg dad) phySICIAI therapy
treatments (with respect to redetefmmations
in a-cordance with Section I and determina-
tions wan respeet to Sccuon II), and stating
whether. in the special master's opinion, the
plaintiff class as a whole is receiving individu-
alized determinations as called for by the
rulings of the court

I) After receipt of the special master's writ-
ten report. clic court will schedule an eviden-
tiary heanng at which the special master will be
available for examination, if requested by either
or both of the parties or by the court After such
hearing, the court ma issue such further orders
as are appropriate or necessary in the circum-
stances

E The special master shall be compensated
for services at the rate of $40 per hour, such
compensation tole included in recoverable costs
under Fed R Ct% 1' In no event shall
eompt nsai ion c tc t, a the amount of $5.000

It Is so ortlerttl

36,0311 GAO Report on the Needs of the Elderly in Relation to Rising Federal Costs.

General 41-countang Othrt Report No C 011R1)-24, 13' St tor mh'r 30 1986 Suhyect
Niceting the Nee,l< of the Eldrlt %%hilt. Responding to Rising I-totra Costs

Medicare/Medicaid. Elderly Needs and Health Care Costs

Medicare and MedicaidHealth care costs of the elderlyCatastrophic illness insur-
ance Ow tht itt ti tt Lit car, programs tor the lai 'ft could con under on reastng revue

36,031 1987. Commerce Cleanng House. Inc
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March 13, 1987

Item 8

The Honorable John Belcher
U. S. Senate
Room G-233 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510

RE: January 26, 1987 Hearing -
U. S. Senate Special Committee on Aging

Dear Senator Belcher:

Because of the delay in getting a copy of the Harvard Report and its
length, it has been some time since I promised to supply you with
none information. But first of all, we want to thank you for the
opportunity you gave the health insurance industry to contribute to
yonr committee's examination of the catastrophic health insurance
needs of the elderly.

Ths following information is in response to your request:

1. A copy of the National Association of Insurance commissioners'
model act regarding standards for long-term care policies along
with a drat model regulation implementing this model act. The
model act has been finalized by the NAIC while the model regula-
tion is in the process of being reviewed by the NAIC.

2. Some information regarding long-term care policies currently
available. This information was gathered by an industry advisory
committee as a part of their report to the NAIC which addressed
the market development of long-term care insurance.

3. A copy of the Buyer's Guide for Medicare Supplement policies.
This Buyer's Guide is required to be given to purchasers of
Medicare Supplement policies.

4. A copy of a page out of a paper developed by Carol Reilly,
formerly of H.H.S. which provides some information regarding the
affordability of long-term care insurance for the elderly. It
should be noted that her paper assumed a premium of $450 per
year. Ths rear:one that this premium is considerably lower than

MOW Csapsks: tared d Costfu Omaha Itxlertruty On Property and Gush Corrpanon Lde durance
Company Onlahl rnandai tie Mvarct Corparr, Telelnp Caroany Co.stemeco anurame Company of Canada
II Krum, of Omaha Fuld alaagemr Company sponnor d maatag of Omaha kr& 11141pf tnck Peon Sen, On

. tanlonmt Imam II maishil of Omaha Herne:cm! Ltd Landon. Enre4 Laved wok, bit Inaran[t Cy.rpany
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the $1,200 which is mentioned later in this letter are because
it represents the premium at age 65 as opposed to the premium
for the composite of all ages above 65, benefits are limited to
$40 per day as opposed to providing for full charges, and
benefits are limited to care received in a skilled nursing
facility.

Additional insight regarding affordability of private long-term
care insurance is gained by comparing an average premium (e.g.,
$1,200) with income figures contained in "Aging America, Trends
and Projections" prepared by your committee. For example, page
41 shows that the median income in 1984 for persons age 65 and
over was $7,349. Table 3-1 graphically displays distributions
by level of income and I presume that more definitive data vas
available to support this graph. I am also attaching a table
which shows a distribution of income by size, age, and sex for
1983.

You also asked for some infnation regarding the cost or long-term
care insurance, especially L. there was a spend-down deductible
provision. In response, I have gathered some information which
might be helpful in giving you a rough idea of the costs involved.

The figures that I found are for the year 1984. These figures show
the following expenditures in 1984 for people aged 65 and over for
nursing home charges:

Total C arges $25,105,000,000
Portion Paid by Patients (Out-of-Pocket). . . 12,569,000,000
Portion Paid by Private Insurance
and Other Private Sources 464,000,000
Portion Paid by Medicare 539,000,000
Portion Paid by Medicaid 10,418,000,000
Portion Paid by Other Govt. Programs 1,110,000,000

Since there were approximately 28.5 million persons over age 65 in
1984, this means that the total cost of nursing home care per person
over age 65 was approximately $880 in 1984. Since the average cost
per stay in a nursing home was around $22,000, a $2,000 deductible
would still leave $20,000 out-of-pocket. In other words, it would
reduce the cost that would have to be met by some insurance program
by 2/22 or 9%. Since the cost per person was $880, a $2,000 deductible
would reduce this to $800. This means that an average insurance
premium to cover nursing home costs after a $2,000 deductible would
cost $800 for claims and possibly another $400 for marketing and
administrative expenses, making the total preminm $1,200.* This is
a rough estimate of the average premium if all 28.5 million partici-
pated in a program that paid 100% of charges in excess of $2,000
without limit. Actually, premiums would probably vary by age at
issue and reflect the impact of some underwriting selection and
limitations on daily benefit levels.

*This is for individual insurance. Group policies would involve
lover expenses and premiums.
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All of these figures are based on 1984 data and would have to be
adjusted upward for the inflation that has taken place since that
time.

I have reviewed the Harvard report entitled "Medicare: Coning of
Ago, A Proposal for Reform" and find that it discusses many avenues
for controlling Medicare costs that call for rdditional analysis and
possibly testing of their practicality. Here, increasing price
competition among providers might have been included.

Regarding proposed changes in Medicare's benefit structure, I
believe they may have overlooked the fact that the vast majority of
the elderly have supplemental insurance via private plans or Medi-
caid.-Further, their suggestion that Medicare be expanded to cover
annual physical exams should be supported by studies of their impact

on health rather than assumptions. Also, the statement that private
Medicare Supplement plans duplicate Medicare benefits is false as I
stated at your hearing.

I believe their concerns regarding the viability of private long-

term care insurance are unfounded. First, their statement that
younger citizens are unwilling to purchase such insurance is not
supported by any study and is made at a time wnen citizens have
misunderstandings regarding Medicare benefits for this care.
Second, private plans cover home health care contrary to their
statement. Finally, the report overlooks the funding of private
insurance on a group basis which entails minimal administrative
expense.

One final observation is that the report does not make suggestions
that would help the aged file claims under the Medicare program.
From personal experience, I suspect that few of the elderly under-
stand th, Tlaim filing system and this creates problems for them.
One solu.Aon would be to require all providers to file the claims
for their Medicare patients.

Senator Melcher, again we appreciate the opportunity to present the
views of the health insurance industry and want you to know that you
should feel free to call on us if we can be of further service in
this matter.

028718/mm
Encls.
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Sincerely yours,

Robert B. Shapland
Vice President and Actuary
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ATTACHMENT FIVE

LONG-TERM CARE INSURANCE MODEL ACT

1161. of Contents

Section 1. Purpose

section 2. Scope

Section 3. Short Title

Section 4. Definitions

Section 5. Limits of Group Long Term Care Insurance

Section 6. Disclosure and Performance Standards for Long-Term Care
Insurance

Section 7. Administrative Procedures

Section 6. Severability

Section 9. Effective Date

Section 1. Purpose

The purpose of this Act is to promote the public interest, to promote the

availability of long-term care insurance policies, to protect applicants

for long-term care insurance as defined from unfair or deceptive sales or

enrollment practices, to establish standards for long-term care insurance,

to facilitate public understanding and comparison of long-term care

insurance policies, and to facilitate flexibility and innovation in the

development of long-term care insurance coverage.

Comments: The purpose clause evidences legislative intent to protect the
public while recognizing the need to permit flexibility end innovation with
respect to long-term care insurance coverage.

Section 2. Scope

-2-
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The requirements of this Act shall apply to policies delivered or issued

for delivery in this state on or after the effective date of this Act.

This Act is not intended to supersede the obligations of entities subject

to this Act to comply with the substance of other applicable insurance, lows

insofar as they do not conflict with this Act, except that laws and

regulations designed and intended to apply to medicare supplement insurance

policies shall not be applied to long-term care insurance. A policy which

is not advertised, marketed or offered as long-term care insurance or

nursing home insurance need not meet the requirements of this Act. This

Section makes clear that entities subject to the Act must continue to

comply with other applicable insurance legislation not in conflict with

this Act.

Section 3. Short Title

This Act may be known and cited as the "Long-Term Care Insurance Act."

Comments: This section is self-explanatory.

Section 4. Definitions

Unless the context requires otherwise, the definitions in this section

apply throughout this Act.

A. "Long-Term Care Insurance" means any insurance policy or rider

advertised, marketed, offered or designed to provide coverage for

not Isle than 12 consecutive months for each covered person on an

expense incurred, indemnity, prepa:d or other basis, for one or

more necessary or medically necessary diagnostic, preventive,

-3-
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therapeutic, rehabilitative, maintenance, or personal care

see..,ives, provided in a setting other then en acute care unit of a

hospital. Such tern includes group and individual policies or

riders whether issued by insurers, fraternal benefit societies,

nonprofit health, hospital, and medical service corporations,

prepaid health plans, health maintenance organizations or any

similar organization. Long-term care insurance she 1 not include

any insurance policy which is offered primarily to provide basic

Medicare supplement coverage, basic hospital expense coverage,

basic medical-surgical expense coverage, hospital confinement

indemnity coverage, major medical expense coverage, disability

income protection coverage, accident only coverage, specified

disease or specified accident coverage, or limited benefit health

coverage.

8. "Applicant" means:

(1) in the case of an individual long-term core insurance policy,

the person who seeks to contract for benefits, and

(2) in the case of a group long-term care insurance policy, the

proposed certificate holder.

C. "Certificate" means, for the purposes of this Act, any certificate

issued under group long-term care insurance policy, which policy

hes been delivered or issued for delivery in this state.

D. "Commissioner" means the Insurance Commissioner of this state.

15 J
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Drafting Note: Where the word "Commissioner" appears in this Act, the
appropriate designation for the chief insurance supervisory official of the
state should be substituted.

E. "Group long-term care insurance" means a long-term care insurance

policy which is delivered or issued for delivery in this state and

issued to:

(1) One or more employers or labor organizations, or to a trust

or to the trustees of a fund established by one or more

employers or labor organizations, or a combination thereof,

for employees or former employees or a combination thereof or

for members or former members or a combination thereof, of

the labor organizations; or

(2) Any professional, trade or occupational association for its

members or former or retired members, or combination thereof,

if such association:

(3)

(a) Is composed of individuals all of whom are or were

actively engaged in the same profession, trade or

occupation; and

(b) Has been maintained in good faith for purposes other

than obtaining insurance; or

-S-
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An association or to a trust or to the trustees) of a fund

established, created, or maintained for the benefit of

members of one or more associations. Prior to advertising,

marketing or offering such poP.cy within this state, the

association or associations, or the insurer of the

association or associations, shall file evidence with the

Commissioner that the association or associations have at the

outset e minimum of 100 persons end have been organized end

maintained in good faith for purposes other than thot of

obtaining insurance; have bee, in active existence for of

least one year; and have a constitution and by-lows which

provide that (i) the association or associations hold regular

meetings not less then annually to further purposes of the

members, (ii) except for credit unions, the association or

associations collect dues or solicit contributions from

members, and (iii) the members have voting privileges and

representation on the governing board end committees. Thirty

(30) days after such filing the association or associations

will be deemed to satisfy such organizational requirements,

unless the Commissioner makes a finding that the association

or associations do not satisfy those organizational

requirements.

(4) A group other than as described in subsections E(1), E(2)

and E(3), subject to a finding by the Commissioner that:

(a) The imsuance of the group policy is not contrary to the

best interest of the public;

-6-
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(b) The issuance of the group policy would result in

economies of acquisition or administration; and

(c) The benefits are reasonable in relation to the premiums

charged.

F. "Policy" means, for ''.1e purposes of this Act, any policy, contract,

subscriber agreement, rider or endorsement delivered or issued for

delivery in this state by an insurer, fraternal benefit society,

nonprofit health, hospital, or medical service corporation, prepaid

health plan, health maintenance organization or any similar

organization,

Drafting Note; This Act is intended to apply to the specified group and
individual policies, contracts, and certificates whether issued by

insurers, fraternal benefit societies, non-profit health, hospital, and

medical service corporations, prepaid health plans, health maintenance
organizations, or any similar organization. In order to include such
organizations, each stets should identify them in accordance with its

statutory terminology or by specific statutory citation. Depending upon

state law, insurance department jurisdiction, end other factors, separate
legislation may be required. In any event, the legislation should provide
that the particular terminology used by these plans and organizations may
be substituted for, or added to the corresponding terms used in this Act.
The tern "regulations" should be replaced by the terms "rules and

regulations" or "rules" as may be appropriate under state law.

The definition of "long-term cars insurance" under this Act is designed to
allow maximum flexibility in benefit scope, intensity and level, while

assuring that the purchaser's reasonable expectations for a long-term cars
insurance policy are met. The Act is intended to permit long-term care
insurance policies to cover either diagnostic, preventive, therapeutic,
rehabilitative, maintenance, or personal cars services, or any combination
thereof, and not to mandate coverago for each of these types of services.
Pursuant to the definition, long-t6rm cars insurance may be either a group
or individual insurance policy or a rider to such a policy, e.g., life, or
accident and sickness. The language in the definition concerning "other
than en scuts care unit of hospital" is intended to allow payment of
benefits when a portion of a hospital has been designated for, and duly
licensed or certified ss a long-term cars provider or swing bed.

-7-

162



159

Section 5. Limits of Group Lens Term Care Insurance

No Group Long Tarsi Core Insurance Coverage may be offered to e resident
of this state under group policy issued in another state to a group
described in E(4), unless this state or another *tote having statutory
end regulatory Long Term Care Insurance requirements substantially
similar to those adopted in this state has mode s determination that
such requirements hove been met.

Section 6. Disclosure and Perforsenos Standards for long-Term Sere

Insurance

A. The Commissioner moy adopt regulations that include standards for full

and '-ir disclosure setting forth the manner, content, and required

disclosures for the sale of long-term core insurance policies, terms of

renewability, initial and subsequent conditions of eligibility,

nonduplicetion of coverage provisions, coverage of dependents,

pre-existing conditions, termination of insurance, probationary

periods, limitations, exceptions, reductions, elimination periods,

requirements for replacement, recurrent conditions, end definitions of

terms.

Comments: This subsection permits the adoption of regulations establishing
disclosure standards, renewability end eligibility terms and conditions,
and other performance requirements for long-term care insurance.
Begulations under this subsection should recognize the developing and
unique nature of long-term core insurance and the distinction between group
and individual long-term care insurance policies.

B. Ho long-term care insurance policy may:

(1) Be cancelled, nonrenewed, or otherwise terminated on the

grounds of the age or the deterioration of the mental or

physical health of the insured individual or certificate

holder; or,
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(2) Contain a provision establishing a new waiting period in the

event existing caverns is converted to or replaced by new

or other form within the same company, except with respect to

an increase in benefits voluntarily selected by the insured

individual or group policyholder.

C. Pre-existing Condition:

(1) No long-term cars insurance policy or certificate shall use a

definition of "pro-existing condition" which is more

restrictive then the following: Pre-existing condition means

the existence of symptoms which would cause en ordinarily

prudent person to seek diagnosis, care or treatment, or a

condition for which medical advice or treatment was

recommended by, or received from provider of health care

services, within the limitation periods specified in (a) end

(b) below:

(s) 6 months preceding t effective dote of coverage of en

insured person who is 65 years of ege or older on the

effective date of coverage; or

(b) 24 months preceding the effective date of coverage of an

insured person who is under age 65 on the effective date

of coverage.

-9-
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(2) No long-term cars insurance policy may exclude coverage for a

loss or confinement which is the result of a pre-existing

condition unless such loss or confinement begins with the

periods specified in (a) or (b) below:

(s) 6 months following the effective date of coverage of en

insured person who is 65 years of age or older on the

effective date of coverage; or

(b) 24 months following the attractive date of coverage of on

insured person who is under 6$ on the effective date of

coverage.

(3) The commissioner may extend the limitation periods set forth

in subsections 5(C)(1) lino (2) above as to specific age group

categories in specific policy forms upon findings that the

extension is in the best interest of the public.

(4) The definition of "pre-existing conditich ces not prohibit

an insurer from using an application for .signed to elicit

the complete health history of an applicant, and, on the

basis of the answers on that application, trot. underwriting

in accordance with that insurer's established underwriting

standards.

Comments: The definition of pre-existing condition is consistent with the

requirement of Section 5 of the NAIC Model Regulation to implement the

Individual Accident and Sickness Insurance Minimum Standards Act.

Companies now selling long-term care insurance generally use much shorter
pre-existing condition pe-iods then those authorized, in pert for business

-10-
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and competitive reasons. It is not cnticipated that competitive forces
would permit significant lengthening of such periods.

D. Prior Institutionalization:

No long-term care insurance policy which provides benefits only

following institutionalization shall condition such benefits upon

Idmission to a facility for the ease or'related conditions within

a period of less than thirty (30) days after discharge from the

institution.

E. The Commissioner may adopt regulations establishing loss ratio

standards for long-term care insurance policies provided that a

specific reference to long-term care insurance policies is

contained in the regulation.

F. Right to Return - Free Look Provision:

(1) Individual long-term care insurance policyholders shall have

the right to return the policy within ten (10) days of its

delivery and to have the premium ,efunded if, after

examination of the policy, the policyholder is not satisfied

for any reason. Individual long-term care insurance policies

shall have a notice prominently printed on the first page of

the policy or attached thereto ststing in substance that is

policyholder shall have the right to return the policy within

ten (10) days of its delivery and to haws the premium

refunded if, after examination of the policy, the

policyholder is not satisfied for any reason.
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(2) A person insured under a long -tern care insurance policy

issued pursuant to a direct response within thirty (30) days

of its delivery and to have the premium refunded it after

examination, the insured person is not satisfied for any

esson. Long -term care insurance policies issued pursuant to

tarect response solicitation shall have notice

prominently printed on the first page or attached thereto

stating in substance that the insured person shall have the

right to retorn the policy within thirty (30) days of its

:.; :wry and to have the premium refunded if after

examination the insured person is not satisfied for any

reason.

6. An outline of coverage shall be &layered to en applicant for on

individual long-term care insurance policy et the time of

application for an individw.11 policy. In the case of direct

response solicitations, the insurer shell deliver the outline of

coverage upon the applicant's request, but regardless of request

shell make such delivery no later tt.ar' et the time of policy

delivery. Such outline of coverage shell include:

(1) A description of the principal benefits and coverage provided

in the policy;

(2) A statement of the principal exclusiors, reductions and

limitations contained in the policy;

-12-
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E. Affordability of Long Term Give Insurance

The potential affordability of long term care insurance to the elderly has been

projected by 1CF, ific. in a study performed under contract to the OHHS Office of

the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (1985). Based on data from the

Census Bureau's 1981 Current Population Survey, ICF, Inc. estimated that between

7-81% of elderly aged 65-49 could potentially afford to purchase a long term care

policy similar to that currently being offered by Fireman's Fund. The estimated

cost of such a policy if purchased at that age would be $450 per individual per year.

The lower bound of the estimate is based on the assumption that this cost would

kz-pret2nt less than 5% of cash income annually for those elderly having at least

43,000 in assets. The upper bound represents those elderly having at least 53,000 in

assets for whom such premium payments would represent less than 10% of 'mal

cash income. On behnlf of the Brookings Institution, ICI. is currently updating its

analysis of the elderly's available income and assets in relation to need for long

term care services using data from the 1982 Long Term Care Survey. These

analyses should provide valuable indicators of the potential for adverse selection on

the put of the elderly who have the financial means to purchase LTC insurance.

F. Elderly's Interest in Long Term Care Insurance

Finally, a number of data sets are available which provide information on the

elderly's interest in and motivations for purchasing LTC insurance. One such

dataset whose existence is not widely known consists of a nationwide survey of

2016 non-institutionalized Medicare beneficiaries conducted i" October, 1982. (La

Tour et. al, in press.) Respondents were given standard HCFA descriptions of
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Section 7. Administrative Procedures

Regulations adopted pursuant to this Act shall be in accordance with the

provisions of (cite section of state insurance code relating to the

adoption and promulgation of rules and regulations or cite the state's

administrative procedures act, if applicable).

Comments. This section is self - explanatory.

Section S. Severability

If any provision of this Act or the application thereof to any person or

circumstance is for any reason held to be invalid, the remainder of the Act

and the application of such provision to other persons or circumstances

shall not be effected thereby.

Comments: This section is self-explanatory.

Section 9. Effective Date

This Act shall be effective (insert date).

-14-
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NAIC LTC ADVISORY COMMITTEE
EXPOSURE DRAFT

LONG-TERM CARE INSURANC... MODEL REGULATION
DECEMBER 7, 1986

lahltofantents

Section 1. Purpose
Section 2. Authority
Section 3. Applicability and Scope
Section 4. Definitions
Section 5. Policy Definitions and Terms
Section 6. Policy Practices and Provisions
Section 7. Required Disclosure Provisions
Section 8. Requirements for Replacement
Optional Rating Provision

SeatiolL1Eirgea

The purpose of this regulation is to implement (cite section of law which gets

forth the NAIC Long-Term Care Insurance Model Act), to promote the public

interest, to promote the availability of long-term care insurance coverage, to

protect applicants for long-term care insurance as defined from ti- fair or

deceptive sales or enrollment practices, to facilitate public understanding

and comparison of long-term can insurance coverages, and to facilitate

flexibility and innovation in the development of long-term care insurance.

Sertinn 2. Authndy

This regulation is issued pursuant to the authority vested in the Commissioner

under (cite sections of law enacting the NAM Long-Term Can Insurance Model

Act and establishing the Commissioner's authority to issue regulations).

1 7 0
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SersionIAolicallililLansUcox

Except u otherwise specifically provided, this regulation applies to all

long-term care insurance policies delivered or issued for delivery in this

state on or after the effective date hereof, by insurers, fraternal benefit

societies, nonprofit health, hospital and medical service corporations,

prepaid health plans, health maintenance organizations and all similar

organizations.

Drafting Note: The regr:ation, like the Model Act, is intended to apply to
policies, contracts, subscriber agreements, riders and endorsements whether
issued by insurers, fraternal benefit societies, nonprofit health, hospital,
and medical service corperations, prepaid health plans, health maintenance
organizations and all r organizations. In order to include such
organizations, regulations should identify them in accordance with statutory
terminology or by specific statutory citation. Depending upon state law and
regulation, insurance department jurisdiction, and other factors, separate
regulations may be required. In any event, the regulation should provide that
the particular terminology used by these Plans, organizations and arrangements
(e.g, contract; policy; certificate; subscriber, member;) may be substituted
for, or added to, the corresponding terms used in this regulation.

Frairm 4. Ilpfinitions

For the purpose of this regulation, the terms long-term care insurance, group

long-term care insurance, commissioner, applicant, policy and certificate

shall have the m ,rings set forth in Section 3 of the NAIC Long-Term Care

Insurance Model Act.

Draft:ag No= Where the word "Commissioner" appears in this regulation, the
appropriate designation for the chief insurance supervisory official of the
state should be substituted. To extent that the model act is not adopted, the
full definition of the above terms contained in that model act should be
incorporated in this section.
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No policy may be advertised, solicited or issued for delivery in this state as

long-term care insurance unless the definitions of terms set forth below, if

used in the policy, conform to the requirements of this section.

A. "Medicare" shall be defined as 'The Health Insurance for the Aged Act,

Title XVIII of the Social Security Amendments of 1965 as Then Constituted

or Later Amended," or 'Title I, Part I of Public Laws 89-97, as Enacted by

the Eighty-Ninth Congress of the United States of America and popularly

known as the Health Insurance for the Aged Act," as then constituted and

any later amendments or substitutes thereof" or words of similar import.

B. "Mental or Nervous Disorder" shall not be defined more restrictively than

a definition including neurosis, psychoneurosis, psychopathy, psychosis,

or mental or emotional disease or disorder.

C. "Skilled Nursing Care", Intermediate Care', "Personal Care", "Home Care",

and other services shall be defined in relation to the level of skill

required, the nature of the care, and the setting where care must be

delivered.

D. "Skilled Nursing Fac..ity ". "Extended Care Facility", "Intermediate Care

Facility", "Convalescent Nursing Home", "Personal Care Facility", "Home

Care Agency", and other providers of services shall be defined in relation

to the services and facilities required to be available and the licensure

or degree status of those pros. iding or supervising the services. The

definition may require that the facility be appropriately licensed or

certified.

AV'
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Drafting Note State laws relating to nursing and other facilities and
agenda are not uniform. Accordingly, specific reference to or incorporation
of the individual state law may be required in structuring each definition.

Comments: This section is intended to specify required definitional elements
of several terms commonly found in long-term care insurance policies, while
allowing some flexibility in the definitions themselves.

!;Minn 6. Pnticy Practice and Pinvisinn

A. Renewability: The terms "conditionally renewable", "guaranteed

renewable", and "noncancellable" shall not be used in any individual

long-term care insurance policy, without further explanatory language in

accordance with the disclosure requirements of Section 7. No such policy

issued to an individual shall contain renewal provisions less favorable to

the insured than "conditionally renewable".

1. The term "conditionally renewable" may be used only when the insured

has the right to continue the long-term care insurance in force by the

timely payment of premiums and the insurer has no unilateral right to

make any change in any provision of the policy or rider while the

insurance is in force, except that the insurer may revise rates on a

class basis and may decline to renew by class, by g graphic area or

for stated reasons other than age or deterioration of health.

2. The term "guaranteed renewable" may be used only when the insured has

the right to continue the long-term care insurance in force by the

timely payment of premiums and when the insurer has no unilateral

right to make any change in any provision of the policy or rider while

the insurance is in force, and cannot decline to renew, except that

rates may be revised by the insurer on a class basis.

72-699 0 - 87 -- 7
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3. The term ncalcancellable" may be used only when the insured has the

right to continue the long-term care insurance in force by the timely

payment of premiums during which period the insurer has no right to

unilaterally make any change in any provision of the insurance or in

the premium rate.

B. Limitations and Exclusion= No policy may be delivered or issued for

delivery in this state as long-term care insurance if such policy limits

or excludes coverage by type of illness, treatment, medical condition or

accident, except as follows

1. Pre-existing conditions or disease,

2. Mental or nervous disorders, however this shall not permit exclusion

or limitation of benefits on the basis of Alzheimer's Disease;

3. Alcoholism and drug addiction;

4. Illness, treatment or medical condition arising out of:

a. war or act of war (whether declared or undeclared);

is participation in a felony, riot or insurrection;

c. service in the armed forces or units auxiliary thereto;
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d. suicide (sane or insane), attempted suicide or intentionally

self-inflicted injury; or

e. aviation;

5. Treatment provided in a government facility (unless otherwise required

by law), services for which benefits are available under Medicare or

other governmental program (except Medicaid), any state or federal

workers' compensation, employer's liability or occupational disci

law, or any motor vehicle no-fault law; services provided by a member

of the covered person's immediate family; and services for which no

charge is normally made in the absence of insurance; or

6. Territorial limitations.

Other provisions of this regulation shall not impair or limit the use of

waivers to exclude, limit or reduce covert -; or benefits for specifically

named or described pre-existing diseases, physical condition or extra

hazardous activities. Where waivers are required as a condition of

issuance, renewal or reinstatement, signed acceptance by the insured is

required unless on initial issuance the full text of the waiver is

contained either on the first page or specification page.

D. Extension of Benefits Termination of long-term care insurance coverage

shall be without prejudice to any benefits payable for

institutionalization if such institutionalization began while the coverage

was in force and continues without interruption after termination. Such
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extension of benefits beyond the period the coverage was in force may

be limited to the duration of the benefit period. if any, or to payment of

the maximum benefits and may be subject to any policy waiting period.

SeclinniIlnauiretUlsclosureianyisinns

A. Individual long-term care insurance policies shall contain a renewal,

continuation, or nonrenewal provision. The language or specifications of

such provision must be consistent with the type of policy issued. Such

provision shall be appropriately captioned, shall appear on the first page

of the policy, and shall clearly state the duration, where limited, of

renewability and the duration of the term of coverage for which the policy

is issued and for which it may be renewed.

B. Except for riders or endorsements by which the insurer effectuates a

request made in writing by the insured or exercises a specifically

reserved right under an individual long-term care insurance policy, all

riders or endorsements added to an individual long-term care insurance

policy after date of issue or at reinstatement or renewal which reduce or

eliminate benefits or coverage in the policy shall require signed

acceptance by the individual insured. After the date of policy issue, any

rider or endorsement which increases benefits or coverage with a

concomitant increase in premium during the policy term must be agreed to

in writing signed by the insured, except if the increased benefits or

coverage is required by law. Where a separate additional premium is

charged for benefits provided in connection with riders or endorsements,

such premium charge shall be set forth in the policy.
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C A long-term are insurance policy which provides for the payment of

benefits based on standards described as "usual and customary",

"resemble and customary" or words of similar import shall include a

definition of such tame and an explanation of such terms in its

accompanying outline of coverage.

D. If a long-term care insurance policy or certificate contains any

limitations with respect to pre-existing conditions, such limitations must

appear as a separate paragraph of the policy or certificate and be labeled

as "Pre-existing Condition Limitations".

E Right to Return - Free Look Provision:

1. Individual long-term are insurance policies shall have a notice

prominently printed on the first page of the policy or attached

thereto stating in substance that the policyholder shall have the

right to return the policy within ten (10) days of its delivery and to

have the premium refunded if, after examination of the policy, the

policyholder is not satisfied for any reason.

2. Long-term are insurance policies issued pursuant to a direct response

solicitation shall have a notice prominently printed on the first page

or attached thereto stating in substance that the insured person shall

have the right to return the policy within thirty (30) days of its

delivery 1 to have the premium refunded if after examination the

insured person is not satisfied for any reason.
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StakulliRmuireraausiorRolaranrat

A. Individual and direct response solicited long-term care insurance

application forms shall include a question designed to elicit information

as to whether the insurance to be issued is intended to replace any other

accident and sickness or long-term care insurance policy presently in

force. A supplementary application or other form to be signed by the

applicant containing such a question may be used.

B. Upon determining that a sale will involve replacement, an insurer, or its

agent, other than an insurer using direct response solicitation methods

shall furnish the applicant, prior to issuance or delivery of the

individual long-term care insurance policy, a notice regarding replacement

of accident and sickness or long-term care coverage. One (1) copy of such

notice shall be retained by the applicant and an additional copy signed by

the applicant shall be retained by the insurer. The required notice shall

be provided in substantially the following form:

NOTICE TO APPLICANT REGARDING REPLACEMENT

OF INDIVIDUAL ACCIDENT AND SICKNESS OR LONG-TERM CARE INSURANCE

According to (your application) (information you have furnished), you intend

to lapse or otherwise terminate existing accident and sickness or long-term

care insurance and replace it with an individual long-term care insurance

policy to be issued by (Company Name) Insurance Company. Your new policy

provides ten (10) days within which you may decide without cost whether you
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claim to keep the policy. For ye own informatio and protection, you

should be aware of and seriously consider certain factors which may affwt the

insurance protection availoble to you under the new policy.

1. Health conditions which you may presently have (pre-existing

conditions), may not be immediately or fully covered under the new

policy. This could result in denial or delay in payment of benefits

under the new policy, whereas a similar claim might have been payable

under your present policy.

2. You may wish to secure the advi' . .r present insurer or its agent

re rding the proposed replacement of your present policy. This is

not "Italy your right, but it is also in your best ina...est to make sure

you understand all th, "-vant factors involved in replacing your

present coverage.

3. If, after due consideration, you still w. to termina your present

policy and repl...x it with new coverage, be certain to truthfully and

completely answer all questions on the application. Failure to

include ell material medical and other information on an application

may provide a basis for the company to deny any future claims and to

refund your premium as though your policy had never been in force.

After the application has been completed and before you sign it,

reread it carefully to oe certain that all information has been

properly recorded.
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The above "Notice to Applicant" was delivered to me on:

DATE

(Applicant's Signature)

C Insurers using direct response solicitation methods shall delver the

notice regarding replacement of accident ana sickness or long-term care

coverage to the applicant upon issuance of the policy. The required

notice shall b provided in substantially the following form:

NOTICE TO APIJCANT REGARDING REPLACEMENT

OF ACCIDENT AND SICKNESS OR LONG-TERM CARE INSURANCE

According to (your application) (information you have furnished) you intend to

lapse or otherwise terminate existing accident and sickness or long-term care

insurance and replace it with the long-term care insurance policy delivered

herewith issued by (Company Nrme) Insurance Company. Your new policy provides

thirty (30) days within which you may decide without cost whether you desire

to keep ..ae policy. For your own information and protection, you should be

aware of and seriously consider certain factors which may affect the insurance

protectim available to you under the new policy.
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1. Health conditions NO-kb you nary presently have (pre-elk-tun

conditions) may not be immediately or fully covered under the new

policy. This could result in denial Dr delay in payment of benefits

under the new policy, whereas a similar claim might have been payable

under your present policy.

2 You may wish to secure the advice of your present i surer or its agent

regarding the proposed replacement of your present :Jolley. This is

not only your right, but it is also in your best interest to make sure

you understand all the relevant factors involved in replacing your

present coverage.

3. (To be included only if the application is attached to the policy.)

If, after due consideration, you still wish to terminate your present

policy and replace it with new coverage, read the copy of the

application attached to your new policy and be sure that all questions

are answered fully and correctly. Omissions or misstatements 'a the

application could cause an otherwise valid claim to be denied.

Carefully check the application and write to (Company Name and

Address) within thirty (30) days if any information is not correct and

complete, or if any past medical history has been left out of the

application.

(Company Name)
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Pptinnal Rating Pmvitinn

Benefits under individual long-term care insurance policies shall be deemed

reasonable in relation to premiums provided the anticipated loss ratio is at

least 55% for conditionally renewable policies, 50% for guaranteed renewable

policies, and 45% for noncancellable policies. In evaluating the anticipated

Ices ratio, due consideration shall be given to all relevant factors,

includil-

1. Statistical credibility of incurred claims experience and earned

premium%

2. The period for which rates are computed to provide coverage;

3. Experienced and projected trnd%

4, Concentration of experien,.: within early policy duration;

5. Expected claim fluctuation;

6. Experience refunds, adjustments or dividend%

7. Renewability feature%

8. All appropriate expense factors;
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9. Interest;

10. Experimental nature of the coverage;

11. Policy reserves;

12. Mix of business by risk classification: and

13. Product features such as long elimination periods, high deductibles

and high maximum limits.

Drafting Note: This optional rating provision is designed to serve as a
benchmark for those states deciding to use loss-ratios to determine
reasonableness of benefits in relation to premiums.
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short Form medical

state basis

this is a description of a
policy issued In Pm (their
aujor marketing state)

010

10 Clay Free look
040 P.osiuo Old from Om
sold by agent

PREMIUM RATES (monthly cost for $40/day benefit-20 day ellInatIon period)

60 Op 00. S 9 00" $18 90
$69 00. $11 40v. $12 20

70-74 WO 00' $12 80*. 42 20
7S-7) $042 00. $42 SO.. Sea 90

$60 1SPP $48 90

'premiums reelect a 90 day waiting period, not 20
"60 day eliminamh period

RATE BASIS entry age (70 yr mem) attained ate (no age limit) entry age (84 yr. ..1,)
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COMPARISON OP LONG TERM CARE POLICIES

CARRIER COLLMSOA LICE INSURANCE

187

Eouumc tArc A CASUALTY MUTUAL PROIECTIVE 'nEDICO)

SKILLE0 ouRston CARE
DAILY IEN[fIT 010 -SO
TIME LIMITATION 60 mOS Ilfetlme

010-60
2. mos per COnlifternent

RESTRICTIONS Stay begins within la dayS Stay beginS within is dayS
of a 3 Coy NOSO1tal Stay or a 3 day hOSp1tal stay

SlahediCare approved 0-
,1.1 to reCeive approval

OayS 1-20 SO 12
Days 21-100 022 30
Oay; 101 a yrs 530 -80

Stay owns w,tn,n I. day;
Of a 3 day hoS0Ital stay
fhoctOr moSt certIfy level of
Care monthly

INTERHCOIATE CARE
OSILYICSEPIT
TIME LIMITATION

$1340
optional 6 or 12 .e,

desTeICTIONS stay owns wItnin Ia 'lays of
la day covered SNP stay

CUSTCDIAl CARE
OSILY 11(NefIT
TIME LIMITATION

SO% of skilled benefit
12 05 Car confinement

Stay tiepins within la day;
of a 3 day moso,to -toy I,
within la day; OF c.,
Ski Stay

$10-SO

opt tonal 6 or 12 moS
250 of Wiled benefit
6 mos per confinement

510.20
lad CayS Ilfet,me

sts own; nitnin a Day; D ,

1 Sir 10101531 ;03, :

re"'""o dY awdred ihr

Tat 14010S Ito Ion :nd NIonest
level of npatient Aur;Ing

05-10
3130 days 111.tlav

RESTRICTIONS Stay begin: within la Oar. Of stay begnis within la days stay owns melts alter
la day Covered Smc ,tay Of PO Or IC? Covered stay Covered 551 or 1(f csnfne

Of 30 day: of 00 days

NOME mE.Lcm
OsILY tENUIT
TIME LIMITATION e0SE..

12 S% of skilled benefit
30 days per confinement

irr4l.t.ly follems a 30 day
day OCT or SNP stay
(not cult ).

home0Ound req.

0$ -10

of days in hoS0
from Smi/ICi dayS of
COmOined stays..
no bent if dust paid

../X 30 days per Confine

(1.314311AT3OX rEIU00 O. 20. 60 or 100 days O. 10 or TOO days

MAxIMUM1 (if Ally)

none

IlfetlmesSIS.000-90.000 lifetime 060 000-90 000

1 91
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CCMPaRISON Of LONG TERM CA:C POLICIES

CARRIER COLOSSI& LIFE INSURANCE EOUIT.SLE LIFE 1 CASUALTY MUTUAL PROTE$TIVE (MCOICO)

EXTENSIONS during continuous confine

PRE-EXISTI1G $ yrs/6 mos. S yrs/6 mos S yr1/6 mos

EXCLUSION (other Conditions (sick occurring in 1st 30 days)

as 'Miffed
(sick occurring in
1st 30 days)

OMER EXCLUSIONS

..

suicide suicide suicide

self inflicted injury self inflicted injury self infliCted init..),

funC nervous/mental disease/ nervous/mental diseasedis nervo4simental disease/disorde,

disorder order (u/o demons organic (4/o Jere.; organic illness/

hospital confinement illness "cospital confinement

pregnancy dental 0891 you uould not na.e to 03/
outside U.S if YOU MOO no in14rince

wOr

MAIVER OF PetmIUM after 90 days for COOFtnit.

EVIDENCE Of
INSURABILITY

short form medical

RINCWASZLITe state bast:
. .,...... . ..

POLICY FM

ShOft form medical

VAIAA:ltd ltfalOt

9)0 (96 In CY) $10
. .

short form medical

state balls

(not cle.-)

INNER 10 day free look 10 day free 'look 30 day free look

sold by agent OAU Pre. ded 'roe Cl. vmsulance benefit ($2) after

Sold by agent nosp confine )

available in 13 states sold by agent

PREMIUM RATES (Monthly cost for Sad/day benefit-20 day elimination period)

60 $19 35 020 7S $28 SO

6S-69 026.00 020 7S 928 SO

70-74 038.35 032 60 03S 40

7S-79 $ -- 040.15 930 40

-- 964 OS $32 30

based on 12 month
it/Oust, option

(based on days 21-100 benefit)
Inc based on 1 unfav tend

100i lot based on 2 unfay coni)

RATE SASIS entry age (74 yr. 444) attained age (84 yr max) attained age (84 yr OOO)

142
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COMPARISON OF LONG TERM CARE POLICIES

CARRIER BLUE CROSS OF NORTH OAKOTA

SKILLED NURSING CARE
DAILY BENEFIT 535
TIME LIMITATION 630 days (all types)

RESTRICTIONS Nonparticipating provider . BO:
Reduction in payment to participating
provider if insufficient funds

SNTERAEOIATE CARE
DAILY BENEFIT
TIME LIMITATIOH

RESTRICTIONS

.. ...._ .

CUSTOOIAL CARE
DAILY BENEFIT
TIME LIMITATION

RESTRICTIONS

630 days (all types)

Nonparticipating provider . $0%;
Reduction in payment to partiepating
provider if insufficient funds

"NONE"

HOME HEALTH
DAILY 3ENEFIT
TIME LIMITATION "NONE"

RESTRICTIONS

ELIMINATION PERIOD 100 days (one time)

$ MAXIMUMS (if any)

- 143 -
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COMPARISON OF LONG TERM CARE POLICIES

CARRIER BLUE CROSS OF NORTH 3AK0TA

EXTENSIONS

PRE-EXISTING EXCLUSION all/180 days

OTHER EXCLUSIONS Services that could be provided
in a lesser care facility cr at home
any days that qualify for SNF
benefits under Medicare or a SC
Hospital Service contract

WAIVER OF PREMIUM

EVIOENCE OF INSURABILITY short form medical
clm exp of current BC insureds

RENEWABILITY

POLICv FEE?

OTHER 10 day free look
sold by agent
provider pays BCNO a one time
payment of 520/bed

PREMIUM RATES (monthly cost for 540 /day benefit 20 day elimination period)

6S $40.9S

6S-69 WAS
70-74 $55.45
7S-79 564.1S

$76 20
(above rates if subscriber also
carries BC Medicare Extended or
other plan)
If Subscriber carrir, BC Regular
Coy.. rates $12.20 for all ages

RATE BASIS attained age (no max)

- 144 -
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Guide to
Health Insurance
for People with
Medicare

1987

Some Basic Things
You Should Know

Hints on Shopping for
Pnvate Health Insurance

Types of Private
Health Insurance

What Medicare Pays and
Doesn't Pay

COMPLIMENTS OF

Mutual
()mahae)

Compliments of Companies
Mutual of Omaha Insurance Company People mon can count on...
Home Officn Omaha. Nebraska Health Care

Financing
Administration Developed lontly by the National Association of

U S Department of Insurance Commissioners and the Health Care
Health and Human HCFA02110 1-87 Financing Administration of the U S Department of
Services January 1987 Health and Human Services
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SOME BASIC THINGS YOU SHOULD HINTS ON SHOPPING FOR
KNOW

Medicare pays a large part of your health care
expenses It does not pay them all. There are fads
on some covered services and you must pay certain
amounts called deductibles and co-payments.

Medicare does not cover some services at al. Neither
dies most pnvate insurance, for example'

What many people think of as nursing home care
is not Wu* covered by Medicare or insurance
policies on the market today. (See page 3)

Medicare and most private health insurance policies
pay only a speciiied percent of the amount
approved by Medicare. You pay the rest. To
and extra charges, ask your doctor if he or she
participates or accepts assignment of Medicare
benefits Assignment means that your doctor (or
other suppler) agrees to accept the amount
approved by Medicare as the total charge for
covered services and supplies. Participating doctors
or suppliers accept assignment on all Medicare
claims (See page 5 )

Insurance to supplement Medicare is not sold
or serviced by the government. Do not believe
advertising or agents who suggest that Medicare
supplement insurance ts a govemmentsponsored
Program

Before you consider buying insurance to supplement
Medicare. you should know what Medicare benefits
are Pages 4 through 7 explain your Medicare
coverage. Please review them carettey

DO YOU NEED PRIVATE HEALTH
INSURANCE IN ADDITION
TO MEDICARE?

Not everyone does...

Low-income people who are eligible for Medicaid
generally do not need adder:nal insurance Medicaid
pays aknost all costs including long-term nursing
care Contad your local sOCtal service agency tn
find out if you qualify and what the benefits are in
your state

Whether you need health insurance in addition to
Medicare is a decision which you shout° discuss
with someone you know who understands insurance
and your financial situation The best tame to do
this is before you reach age 65.

Shop Carefully Before You Buy paces (Mier widely
as to coverage and cost. and companies mil as
to service different compares and compare
the polices carefully before you buy

Don't Buy More ponder.. Than You Need
duplicate coverage is costly and not necessary n
single comprehensive policy is better than :leveret
policies with overlapping or duplicate coverages
For conprehensne coverage. consider continuing the
group coverage you have at work pining an HMO,
buying a catastrophic or major medical policy or
buying a Medicare suppo. lent policy (See page 3)

Check For Preexisting Condition Exclusions
which reduce or eliminate coverage for existing
health conditions Many policies exclude coverage for
preexisting health conditions

Don't be misled by the phrase 'no rn...cfical exarvnation
required' If you have had a health problem, the
insurer might not cover you for expenses connected
with that problem

Beware of Replacing Existing Coverage be
suspicious of a suggestion that you give up your
policy and buy a replacement Often the new policy
will impose waiting periods or will have exclusions
or waiting periods fa preenstno conditions your
Current poicy covers On the other hand, don t keep
inadequate policies simply because you have had
them a long time You don't net credit with a company
just because you',.e pod many years for a policy

Be Aware of Maximum Benefits most policies
have some type of lend on benefits which may be
expressed in terms of dollars payable or the number
of days for which payment we be made

Page i
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PRIVATE HEALTH INSURANCE

Check Your Right To Renew ...beware of policies
that let the company refuse to renew your policy on
an individual basis These policies provide the least
permanent coverage.

Most policies cannot be canceled by the company
bless al pokes of that type are canceled in the
state. Therefore. these policies cannot be canceled
because of claims or disputes. Some poises are
guaranteed renewal* for fife. Pokes that can be
renewed automatic 4 offer added protection
Polities to Supplement Medicare Are Neither Sold
nor Serviced by State or Federal Government...
State Insurance Departments approve pokes sold
by insurance compares but approval only means
the company and policy meet requirements of state
law. Do not believe statements that oravance to
supplement Medicare is a government-sponsored
program. If anyone teas you that he or she is from the
government and la:er tries to sell you an insurance
poky, report that person to your State Insurance
Department. (This type of representation is a violation
of Federal Law.)

Know With Whom You're Des3nga company
must meet certain qualifications to do business
your state. Ths us for your protection A gents also
must be licensed by your state and must carry proof
of licensing showing their name and the company
they represent If the agent cannot show such proof,
do not buy from that persnn A business card is
not a license
Keep Ager.ts' and/or Companies' Names,
Addresses and Telephone Numbers write down
the agents' and/or companies' names, addresses and
telephone numbers or ask for a business card
Take Your Time . do not let a short-term enrolment
period high pressure you Professional salespeople
will not rush you If you question whether a program
is worthy, ask the salesperson to explain rt to a
friend or relative whose judgment ,emu respect Allow
yourself time to think through your decision.

WHAT MEDICARE PA
Medicare is divided into two parts hospital insurance
(Part A) and medical insurance (Part 0) Page 4
describes Part A benefits and page 5 describes Parr 0
benefits The chart on page 6 gives Mel outlines
of both Part A and Part 0 Please refer to Your
Meoicare Handbook or any Social Security Office
for more information

Page 2

IF YOU DECIDE TO BUY

Complete Application Carefully some companies
ask for detailed medical information If they do and you
mat the requested medical intonation, the company
can refuse coverage for an omitted condition for a
period of time or it may deny a clash and/or cancel
your policy. Do not believe anyone who tees you that
your medical history on an application is not important

Look for an Outline of Coverage you should be
given a dearly worded summary of the poky
READ IT CAREFULLY

Do 'tot Pay Cash pay by check. money order or
bank drafts made payable to the insurance company.
not the agent or anyone else

Check For A Free-Look Provision most corn.
panes give you at least 10 days to review the poky
If you decide you don t want to eep rt send it
back to the agent or company within 10 days of
receiving it and you will get a refund of as premiums
you have paid

Policy Delivery or Refunds Should Se Prompt
the insurance company should delver a policy within
30 days If not, contact the company and obtain at
wilting a reason for failure to delver. If 60 days go
by without information, contact your State Insurance
Department The same scheule should be folawed
you return the poky but do not receive your refund

For Your Protection Federal criminal penalties can
be imposed against any company or agent who
knowingly sees you a poky that duplicates Medicare
coverage or any private health insurance that you
already own but which wilt not pay duplicate benefits.
or suggests that they represent the Medicare program
or any Government agency If you believe you have
been the victon of any of these. u any other
illegal sales pracLes, you should contact your State
Insurance Department

YS AND DOESN'T PAY
Medicare does not pay the entire cos: for all covered
services You pay for deductibles and co-payments A
deductible is an initial dollar amount which Medicare
does not pay a co-payment is your share of
expenses for coverts services above the deductible

19 7
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TYPES OF PRIVATE HEALTH INSURANCE

Pnvate health insurance is available through group and
individual policies. It is offered by some companies
through agents and by other oornpanes directly
through advertising media and mai Coverages offered
and thee values differ widely among both group and
individual poboes.

Types of individual and group health insurance
coverages:

Medicare Supplement ...pays some or at of
Medicare's -deductibles and co-paymerts Som.
policies may also pay for some health services not
covered by Medicare

Mecbcare pays only fu services detennned to
be rnecfically necessary and only to the extent
of what Medicare detemanes to be the approved
amount (see pages 4 through 7) Most Medicare
supplemen.s follow the same guidelines and pay
nothing for services Medicare finds unnecessary

Catastrophic or Major Medical Expense . helps
cover the high cost of sencus illness or marry,
including some health services not covered
by Medicare. These policies usually have a
large deductible and may not cover Medicare's
co-payments and deductibles. If this type policy is
avaliaNe in your area. r I can be a better dollar
value to insure only for catastrophic expenses than
to buy coverage for the Medicare deductibles and
co-payments

Health Maintenance Organizations (HMOs)
there may be one or more HMOs in your area
which participate in the Medicare program HMOs
both insure health care and provide the service
People who join HMOs pay a membership fee, or
premium, anci then receive health services directly
from physicians and other providers r.ffgated with
HMOs Services are prepaid. so there are usually
no clams forms to process For Medicare covered
services. there are usually no separate charges
for deductibles or co.-payments If you are witting
to receive your care from a specified group of
providers, HMOs may provide the most complete
service for your health care data-

Group Insurance is available through employers
and through voluntary associations.

Employer Grot.p Insurance. many peop'e are
covered by a group plan while they are employed
Find out before you retire if your group coverage
can be continued or converted to a suitable

Page
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individual Medicare supplement policy when you
reach age 65 Check carefully the pace and
the benefits. Irickidng benefits for your spouse.
Employer continued or conversion group insurance
usually has the advantage of having waiting
periods or preexisting condition exclusions Consult
your employer for information about special rules
that apply to employer group coverage for people
who continue to work after they reach age 65.

Association Group Insurance. any
organizations. other than employers, offer venous
kinds of group health insurance coverage 'o their
members over age 65

Beware of clams of low group rates because coverage
under group policies may be as exp awe or more
costly than comparable coverage under individual
policies Be sure you understand the benefits included
and then compare prices

The fotlowmg coverages ere limited in scope
and are not substitutes for Medicare Supplement,
Castastrophic, Major Medical Expense or HMOs.

Nursing Home Coverage .. usual,/ pays a stated
amoral a day for required skated revs vi service
furnished in a sidled nursing facility Intermediate
care, rest care and custodial care are generally not
covered under any policy on the market today Most
people in nursing homes are receiving custodial
care Bo. sure you know which nursing homes and
services all covered

Hospital Confinement Indemnity Coverage
pays a fixed amount for each day you are
hospitalized up to a designated numrver of days
Some coverage may have added benefits such as
.surgical benefits or skated nursing home confinement
benefits Premiums do not ordinate,/ increase. but
the fixed benefits do not rise to meet increasing
costs of hospitalization

Specified Disease Coverage (not ,eatable
some states) provides benefits for only a sngle
de-ease. such as cancer, or a Tom of specified
diseases The value of such coverage depends
on the chance you vii get the specific disease
or diseases oovered Benefits are usually limited
to payment of a fixed amount for each type of
treatment Benefits are not designed to fill the
Medicare gaps

3
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MEDICARE HOSPITAL INSURANCE BENEFITS (PART A)

WHAT MEDICARE PART A PAYS

When all program requirements we met. Medicare
Pat A wi help pay for mecicaly necessary in-hospital
care. for medical/ necessary inpatient are in a skilled
nursing tacky after a hospital stay, and for hospice
care. In addition, Pat A pays the ft/ cost of medially
necessary home health care.

Part A covers all services curzinerly finished by
hospitals and skied nursing Willies. Part A does
not cover prhate duty nursing. charges for a private
room mess malady neoesSary. or convenience
items such as telephones or television. Pal A
does not cover the list 3 pints of blood you receive
during an inpatient stay (but you cannot be charged
for blood it it is replaced by a blood plan or through
a blood donation in your behalf).

BENEFIT PERIODS

Medicare Part A benefits we pay on the bases of
benefit periods. A benefit period begins the first day
you receive Medicare covered service in a hospital
and ends when you have been out of a hospital or
skied nursiog Malty for 60 clays in a row. If you
enter a hospital again after 60 days, a new benefit
period begins Al Part A benefits cactePt la ifetahe
reserve days you have used) are renewed. There is
no knit to the number of benefit periods you can have
for hospital or sidled nursing facity care. 4owever,
special knied benefit periods apply to hosoce care

WATERT HOSPITAL CARE

Part A pays for at covered services for the first 61
days of npabent hospital care ko a benefit period
except for 2520. the 1987 Part A deductible. For the
next 30 Jays, Part A pays for at covered services
except for S130 a day. Every person enrolled in Part A
also has a 60-day reserve for inpatient hospital care
which can be drawn from if more than 90 days are
needed in a benefit period. When reserve days are
used, Part A pays for at covered services except
for $260 a day Once mad, reserve days are not
renewable.

SKILLED NURSINC FACIUTY CARE

A skilled nursing fealty is a special kind of facity which
primarily furnishes skilled nursing and rehabilitation
services. It may be a separate facility or a part of

a hospital. Medicare benefits are payabis only If the
titled nursing fealty is certified by Medicare Most
nursing homes in the United States are not skilled
nursing fealties and many skied nursing faalhes are
not certified by Medicare.

Part A pays for at covered services for the first 20
days of medical/ necessary roatierd sidled nursing
facity are during a benefit period In 1987, for the
next 80 clays, Part A pays at except $65 a day.

Medicare Part A will not cover your stay in a skilled
nursing facity if the services you receive are manly
personal C1101 or custodial services, such as help in
waking, getting in and out of bed, eating, dressing.
bathing and taking medicine

HOME HEALTH CARE

Part A pays the cost of at medically necessary
home health visits Part A covers parttime services
of a visiting nurse or physical or speech therapist
from a Medicare certified home health agency. If you
receive any of these services. Part A can also cover
parttrne home health aide services. occupational
therapy, medical social services and medial suppfies
and equipment. Part A does not cover fue4ime
nursing care. drugs. meals delivered to your home or
homemaker services that are prate* to assist you
in moeung personal care or housekeeping needs

HOSPICE CARE

Under certain ccoduons. Part A can pay for hospice
are for people who have a terminal ilness Part A
can pay for a maximum of two 90-day hospice
baiefit periods and use 30-day period Jung a
hospice benefit period, Part A pays the fat cost of
at medical and support services necessary for the
symptom management an,' pain relief of a terminal
Illness Covered service. Adixle the following. when
provided by a Medicare certified hospice physician
services, nursing care. medical appliances and supplies
(ncluding outpatient drugs for symptom management
and pain rare). short-term inpatient care. counseling.
therapies. and home health ads and homemaker
services There are no deductibles or co-payments
except for tooled cost snaring for outpatient drugs
and inpatient respite care

Page 4
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MEDICARE MEDICAL INSURANCE BENEFITS (PART B)

WHAT MEDICARE PART B PAYS

Medicare Part B helps pay for doctors' bis and
maw other medial services. You are automalcaty
enroled in Part B when you enrol in Medicare
Part A .. although you may state that you don't want
It. In 1987. the Pat B premium is $17.90 a month.
This amount may chango each January 1. YOU
DON'T HAVE TO Pt' CHASE PART B.-..BUT
IS AN EXCELLENT BUY BECAUSE THE FEDERAL
GOVERNMENT PAYS ABOUT THREE QUARTERS
OF THE ACTUAL COST.

You pay the first $75 of approved charges In 1987.
(This is the 1987 Part B deductIole.) After that,
Medicare Part B generally pays 80% of the amount
Medicare approves for covered services you receive
the rest of the year. You pay the remaining 20%.
This is the Part B co.payment. Unless your doctor or
supplier accepts assignment (see explanation below).
you are responsible for charges above the amount
Medicare approves

SERVICES COVERED

Physicians' and surgeons' services no matter where
you receive them.. at home. In the doctors office.
in a dint or In a hospital Routne physical exams
are excluded

Home health visas Medicare pays the NI cost of
medically necessary home health visits You have
no deductible or co-payment.

Physical therapy and speech pathology services.
In a doctor's office or as an outpatient and, on a
Fended basis. in your home.

Other medical services and supplies ... such as
outpatient hospital services, X-rays and laboratory
tests. certain ambulance services, and purchase
or rental of durable medical equipment. such as
wheelchairs.

Pan B will not pay for any services which Medicare
does not consider medically necessary ...neither
will most insurance policies.

APPROVED AMOUNT

In deciding whether a charge is reasonable, Medicare
reviews each year the usual charge by the doctor or

2.

suppler for each covered service, and the charge of
other doctors and suppliers in the area for the same
service. The amount approved is often lower than
the actual charge made by the doctor or supplier

Most insurance policies you can buy to supplement
Medicare orgy pay 20% of Medicare's approved
amount. You night not get 100% coverage for your
Part B Ms even If you have Medicare Part B and
private Instrance. Here's how this could happen.

Suppose your doctor charges you $400 for an
operation and Medicare determines the approved
amount to be $300 Assuming you have already met
the annual Part B deductible. Medicare would pay
80% of the $300. or $240 Most insurance policies
would pay 20% of the $300, or $60 You would pay
$100 the difference between your doctor's actual
charge and Medicare's approved amount However,
you may avoid this extra payment d your doctor
accepts assignment,

ASK ABOUT ASSIGNMENT AND PARTICIPATING
DOCTORS OR SUPPLIERS

Because you can't tell in advance whether the
approved amount and the actual charge we to the
same. always ask your doctors or other medical
suppliers, such as laboratories and therapists. if
they will accept assignment of Medicare benefits
Assignment means that the doctor or supplier we
accept Medcare's approved amount as furl payment
and cannot legally di you for anything above that
amount. In the example above. if your doctor agreed
to assignment. he or she would accept $300 as
payment in full and you would not have to pay the
$100 difference yoursel . Doctors and sunplers do
not have to accept assignment, but Marty do.

Also, doctors and suppliers can now become
Medicare-parocipating doctors or suppliers who agree
to accept assignment on as Medicare claims These
doctors and suppliers are isted in the Medicare
Participating Physician /Supplier Directory whch
distributed to senior citizen organizations. as Stoat
Security and Railroad Retirement offices. and as State
and area offices of the Administration on Aging This
director/ can be purchased from the insurance camer
that processes Medicare Pan B clams in your area
(see .he back of Your Medicare Handbook tor the
list of carrier addresses) or you can cal the camer to
find out which doctors and suppliers are participating

Page 5
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MEDICARE (PART A): HOSPITAL INSURANCE COVERED
SERVICES PER BENEFIT PERIOD(1)

SERVICE BENEFIT MEDICARE PAYS YOU PAY
HOSPITALIZATION.:.
Semiprivate room and board,
general nursirg and miscellaneous
hospital services and guppies-

Fist 60 days Al but $520 $520

61st to 90th day Al but 5130 a day 5130 a day

91st to 150th day' Al but $260 a day $260 a day

Beyond 150 days NotNng AI costs
POSTHOSPITAL SKILLED
NURSING FACIUTY CARE..-. In a
facility approved by Mecksre. You
must have been in hospital or
at least 3 days and enter the
fealty within 30 days after hospaal
dscharge(2)

Fast 20 days 100% of approved
amount

Nothng

Additional 80 days Al but 365 a day $65 a day

Beycnd 100 days Nothing Al costs

HOME HEALTH CARE Visas limed to
medical necessity Ful cost Nothing

HOSPICE CARE Two 90-day periods
and one 30-day period

Al but Mated costs
;or outpatient drugs

and npabent reser% care

lanced cost sharing
for outpatient drugs

and inpatient
respite care

81000 Blood Al but fest 3 ants For first 3 pints

'60 Reserve Days may be used only once. days used are not renewable
"These figures are for 1987 and are sishrect to change each year.
(1) A Benefit Period begets on the first day you receive service as an inpatient in a hospeal and ends after

you have been out of Me hospital or skied err sing fealty for 60 days in a row.
(2) Medicare and private Insurance wi not pay for most mirsig home care You pay for custolal care and

most care in a nursing home.

MEDICARE (PART 8): MEDICAL INSURANCE COVERED
SERVICES PER CALENDAR YEAR

SERVICE BENEFIT MEDICARE PAYS YOU PAY

MEDICAL EXPENSE
Physician's services. Inpatient and
outpatient medical services and
supplies, physical and speech
therapy, ambulance, etc.

Medicare pays for med-
ical services si or out
of hospital. Sane bur
once paces pay less
(or memo for hog*
Lai outpatient mescai
SWIMS or services
in a dcctors office

80% of
approved amount

(after $75 deductible)

$75 deductible'
PIUS 20%
of balance

of approved amount
(pkrs any charge
above approved

amount"

HOME HEALTH CARE
Visits limited to

me aldic necessity Full cost Nothing

UTPATIENT HOSPITAL
TREATMENT

Unarmed a
fne0,0-alY fncessalY

80% of
approved amount

(after $75 deductible)

Subject to deductible
plus 20% of balance
of approved amount

81000 Ehood

80% of approved amount
(after $75 deductible and

starting with 4th pint)

For first 3 pints plus
20% of balance of
approved amount
(after $75 deductible)

'Once you have had 375 of expense for covered services in 1987. the Part 8 deductible does not apply to
any further covered serv-ces you receive the rest of the year.

YOU PAY FOR charges higher than amount approved by Medicare unless the doctor or supplier agrees to
accept Medicare's approved amount as the total charge for services rendered (See page 5 )
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EXPENSES NOT COVERED FOR ADDITH14,41. HELP...
BY MEDICARE

Medicare does not cover certain kinds of care Most
private insurance does not cover them either. Among
them are

Private duty nursrg.

Skilled nursing home care costs (beyond what IS
covered by Medicare)

Custodial nursing home care costs.

Intermediate nursing home care costs.

Physician charges (above Medicare's approved
amount).

D".gs (other than prescription drugs &rushed
during a hospdal or skilled nursing twiny stay or
outpatient drugs for symptom management or pan
rebel provided by a hospice).

Care received outside the U.S A . except under
certain conditions in Canada end Mexico.

Death care or dentures, checkups, routine
immunzations. cosmetic surgery, routine foot care,
examinations for and the cost of eyeglasses or
hearing aids

If you need additional help ar advice on Medicare
benerna or eigibity. contact your nearest Social
Security Office or the Health Care Financing
Admnistrabon. For information on private insurance to
supplement Medicare, check with your State Insurance
Department or State Consumer Protection Agency.

If you bought or are considerhg buying a heath
insurance policy. the company or its agent should
answer your questions. If you do not get the service
you feel you deserve, discuss the matter with your.
State Insurance Department.

THE MEDICARE INFORMATION IN THIS PAMPHLET
IS FOR 1987. IT WILL CHANGE FROM YEAR TO
YEAR. FOR A MORE DETAIED AND CURRENT
EXPLANATION OF MEDICARE AND ITS BENEFITS.
OBTAIN A FREE COPY OF A BRIEF EXPLANATION
OF MEDICARE FROM YOUR LOCAL SOCIAL
SECURITY OFFICE.

Page 7
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